Equity in the Provision of Palliative Care in the UK: Review of Evidence

Josie Dixon, Derek King, Tihana Matosevic, Michael Clark and Martin Knapp

Personal Social Services Research Unit London School of Economics and Political Science

April 2015







The Personal Social Services Research Unit (PSSRU) at the London School of Economics and Political Science is a leading social care research group. Since its establishment in 1974 at the University of Kent, PSSRU has had considerable impact on national social care and mental health policy and practice in the UK and in a number of other countries.

About the authors

Josie Dixon, Research Fellow, PSSRU at LSE www.pssru.ac.uk/people-profile.php?id=3686

Derek King, Research Fellow, PSSRU at LSE www.pssru.ac.uk/people-profile.php?id=35

Tihana Matosevic, Visiting Fellow, PSSRU at LSE www.pssru.ac.uk/people-profile.php?id=37

Michael Clark, Affiliated Research, PSSRU at LSE Research Programme Manager, NIHR School for Social Care Research www.pssru.ac.uk/people-profile.php?id=3066

Martin Knapp, Professor of Social Policy, Director, PSSRU at LSE Director, NIHR School for Social Care Research www.pssru.ac.uk/people-profile.php?id=36

Available for download at

www.pssru.ac.uk/publication-details.php?id=4962

PSSRU contact information

Personal Social Services Research Unit London School of Economics and Political Science Houghton Street London WC2A 2AE

Email: pssru@lse.ac.uk Tel: +44 (0)20 7955 6238 Website: www.pssru.ac.uk/index-kent-lse.php

This report presents an independent review commissioned by Marie Curie. The views expressed in this publication are those of the authors and not necessarily those of the funder.

© Personal Social Services Research Unit, London School of Economics and Political Science 2015

Contents

Executive summary	3
Chapter 1: Introduction	
Background and aims	
Methods	
Definitions	
The structure of this report	
Acknowledgements	
Chapter 2: Background	
The history of palliative care services	
Recent policy on end of life and palliative care	20
Demography	22
Mortality	
Chapter 3: Palliative care need and preferences	24
Overall palliative care need	24
Diagnosis	25
Ethnic background	27
Personal preferences	
Chapter 4: Access to palliative care	
Geography	
Care setting	
Diagnosis	
Age	42
Ethnic background	45
Having a spouse or partner	46
Chapter 5: Pain and symptom control	
Care setting	48
Diagnosis	48
Age	50
Ethnic background	51

Equity in the provision of palliative care in the UK: Review of evidence

Having a spouse or partner5	51
Chapter 6: Quality and experience of care5	52
Generalist palliative care5	52
Diagnosis5	54
Area deprivation5	55
Age5	6
Ethnic background5	57
Sexual identification5	57
Having a spouse or partner5	8
Chapter 7: Place of death5	;9
Diagnosis6	50
Availability of services6	51
Having a spouse or partner6	53
Age6	53
Ethnic background6	54
Living in a care home6	55
Geography6	5
Chapter 8: The costs	57
Is palliative care cost effective?6	57
The costs of extending care to those currently not receiving it7	'2
Chapter 9: Discussion and conclusions7	'6
Strengths and limitations of our review7	'6
Reflecting on the evidence base7	7
Themes and issues from the review8	0
Appendices	38
Appendix 1: National Survey of Bereaved People (2013) survey questionnaire8	38
Appendix 2: National Survey of Bereaved People (2013) sample characteristics11	.4
Appendix 3: Results tables for analyses of data from the National Survey of Bereaved People (2013)11	.6
References	28

Executive summary

This study

A team from the Personal Social Services Research Unit (PSSRU) at the London School of Economics and Political Science (LSE) was commissioned by Marie Curie to explore the evidence on equity in palliative care and to consider the economic implications of extending palliative care to those currently under-served. This report presents the findings from a wide-ranging and comprehensive review of research literature and nationally available data, and new multivariate analyses of data from the National Survey of Bereaved People in England, 2013.

The history of palliative care and of inequities in provision

Palliative care aims to ensure the best possible quality of life for people in advanced illness and at end of life, and for their families, by actively managing pain and other symptoms and providing psychological, social and spiritual support. Palliative care may be delivered by specially trained, multi-disciplinary specialists teams or by generalist providers such as GPs, district nurses, hospital doctors and nurses, allied health professionals, care home staff, social care staff, social workers, chaplains and others, who have not received accredited training in palliative care but routinely care for people with advanced illness or at end of life.

Modern palliative care began with the hospice movement, although the initial focus on providing care to cancer patients and reliance on charitable funding meant that provision was thinly and inequitably spread. Despite steps to extend specialist palliative care, inequities in provision have persisted. The importance of addressing these inequities is recognised in national end of life care strategies in England, Wales, Northern Ireland and Scotland. Currently, around 470,000 people die each year in England, 32,000 in Wales, 15,000 in Northern Ireland and 54,700 in Scotland. However, the need for palliative care is fast increasing as the population ages, particularly amongst those with non-cancer diagnoses, with the numbers of people aged 85 or over, for example, expected to more than double by 2037 in all four UK countries.

Reflections on the evidence base

We found important differences in data availability in each of the four UK countries. The National Survey of Bereaved People in England contributed a considerable amount of the evidence used in our review and is a rich source of representative data on access to, and experiences of, end of life and palliative care. However, no similar survey is undertaken in Wales, Northern Ireland or Scotland, leading to gaps in the evidence base for these

countries. There are costed proposals available for extending the survey to Wales, estimated at £13,000 annually (with some additional costs for adapting the survey to Wales, administering it in Welsh and additional sample numbers to allow reporting at Health Board level). Extending the survey to Wales, Northern Ireland and Scotland would be relatively low cost and allow for country-specific findings and inter-country comparisons. The Minimum Dataset for Specialist Palliative Care Services was another important source of data for the review and provides data on availability and use of specialist palliative care services across England, Wales and Northern Ireland. No similar data, however, is available in Scotland. A survey-based study looking at the availability of specialist palliative care services was conducted by Audit Scotland in 2008 but no similar study has been conducted since. Data on generalist palliative care provision is severely lacking in England, Wales, Northern Ireland and Scotland, despite this being at the heart of evolving policy on end of life care.

Quantitative research into the outcomes from palliative care is relatively sparse in the UK, particularly in Wales and Northern Ireland, reflecting their smaller population sizes and research capacity. Systematic and other literature reviews, therefore, commonly draw on international as well as UK-based evidence. Research findings are also sometimes contradictory. Randomised controlled studies are rare and control groups in non-randomised studies are not always rigorously designed or selected. Studies that rely on retrospective data may exclude important variables such as clinical need and limited use is made of multivariate analysis. However, we did identify well-conducted studies and high-quality systematic and other evidence reviews, including a Cochrane review.

Palliative care across different care settings

Many people do receive high quality end of life care. In the National Survey of Bereaved People in England, 2013, 53 per cent of those who died at home, 51 per cent of those who died in a care home, 59 per cent of those who died in a hospice and 33 per cent of those that died in hospital received *'outstanding'* or *'excellent'* overall care during their last three months of life. A further 28 per cent who died at home, 33 per cent who died in a care home, 26 per cent who died in a hospice and 36 per cent who died in a hospital experienced care that was at least *'good'*. However, we know that care should be better for many people and that there remain significant gaps in provision across all settings.

Some people who would benefit from palliative care do not receive any at all, either from specialist palliative care professionals or generalists. There are an estimated 92,000 people a year in England, 6100 people a year in Wales, 3000 people a year in Northern Ireland and 10,600 people a year in Scotland who would benefit from palliative care but are not currently receiving it.

There are known gaps in provision across all care settings. A national audit of hospitals conducted by the Royal College of Physicians in England in 2014 found that only 21 per cent

of hospitals offered face-to-face access to specialist palliative care seven days a week despite national recommendations that they do so, with the majority (73 per cent) offering such access just 5 days a week. Only two per cent of hospitals provided round the clock access. In the National Survey of Bereaved People in England, people being cared for in hospital are less likely to report high quality end of life care than people being cared for in other settings and are less likely to feel treated with dignity by hospital consultants and nurses. There is also frequent evidence of a lack of open communication with patients and their families. The need for training to improve communication between clinicians and patients is commonly referred to in the literature, but many barriers remain under-explored. These include time and resource pressures, unclear roles and responsibilities, attitudinal barriers, models for referral and forward care, the role of advance care planning, poor multi-disciplinary working and possible perverse organisational or professional incentives.

There is emphasis in policy on community-based specialist palliative care teams supporting people with more complex palliative care needs, with generalists providing wider care. However, the roles of different generalists in providing palliative care can be unclear to patients, their families and indeed to professionals themselves. GPs are meant to have a central role but sometimes expect nurses to take more active lead roles. Coordination between specialist and generalist providers can also be limited. Pain control is poorer for people being cared for at home, with only 19 per cent of respondents in the National Survey of Bereaved People in England reporting that pain was relieved *'completely, all of the time'* at home, compared to 39 per cent in hospital, 46 per cent in care homes and 63 per cent in hospices. Factors impeding good quality generalist care, in hospital or in the community, include reluctance to take responsibility for end of life care, lack of confidence or skills, lack of suitable care models for people with non-cancer conditions, time pressures, difficulties incorporating care into a generalist workload and resource pressures.

Care home residents often have complex needs, yet may not receive sufficient external palliative care or other specialist healthcare support, with evidence of poor coordination and confusion about the respective roles of care home staff and external providers. There is also wide variation between care homes in the proportion of residents who die in hospital, reflecting variation in care home policies and capacity to care for people at end of life.

Most people say they would prefer to die at home or in their usual place of residence. However, some people change their minds as they near end of life because they want to reduce carer burden or because there are difficulties in controlling pain and other symptoms at home. People who initially prefer to die in hospital, may change their mind because of unsatisfactory experiences of care in hospital. Across England and Wales, 43 per cent of people die at home or in a care home, up from 38 per cent in 2008. Where people are cared for and die is influenced by the care options available locally, with good quality, community-based palliative care increasing the chance of death in usual place of residence. However, death in usual place of residence will not be possible or desirable for everyone and it is important to ensure that appropriate and high-quality palliative care is available in all settings.

The importance of diagnosis

Having a cancer diagnosis is the primary determinant of access to specialist palliative care. Across England, Wales and Northern Ireland, in 2012-13, 88 per cent of palliative care inpatients and 75 per cent of new referrals to hospital support and outpatient services were for people with a cancer diagnosis, even though cancer accounts for only around 29 per cent of deaths. We know from research studies that the situation in Scotland is similar.

However, there is comparable symptom burden in all types of advanced illness and extending palliative care to people with non-cancer conditions is a key objective of end of life care strategies across the UK. Access to specialist palliative care for people with noncancer diagnoses has improved recently. In 2013, across England, Wales and Northern Ireland, 20 per cent of new referrals to specialist services were for people with a non-cancer diagnosis, up from 12 per cent in 2008. But this still does not adequately reflect the proportions of people who die with non-cancer conditions. Twenty-eight per cent of people die with conditions of the circulatory system and 14 per cent with respiratory disease, while 30 per cent of people aged 65 or over will die with dementia. Cancer patients who continue to receive aggressive care at end of life and those with haematological cancers are also less likely to access specialist palliative care services.

Importantly, people with non-cancer diagnoses not only receive less specialist care, they also receive less generalist care than people with cancer (although they receive more social care). Based on data for 21,522 people who died between April 2006 and September 2011 in three London primary care trust areas, cancer patients had an average of 11.4 GP visits in their last three months of life compared 3.9 visits for people with other diagnoses, as well as, based on data from nearly 11,000 patients in a single London borough, 452 minutes contact time with a district nurse compared to 191 minutes for people with other diagnoses.

Cancer patients also experience better outcomes. According to the National Survey of Bereaved People in England, of those who are cared for at home, cancer patients are more likely to have pain relieved 'completely, all the time'. Identifying pain in people with dementia is known to be particularly challenging, even with clinical assessment tools, but even when it is identified, people with dementia can receive less pain relief than those with other conditions.

Our analyses of the National Survey of Bereaved People in England found that, even after controlling for factors such as area deprivation and age, people with cancer were more

likely to experience overall care that was 'outstanding' or 'excellent' compared to those with other conditions. People with cardiovascular disease, in particular, were also less likely than people with cancer to experience 'excellent' care (there is no 'outstanding' category for individual services) from a GP, care home or out of hours services.

Analyses of the National Survey of Bereaved People in England also show that people with cancer are more likely, compared to people with other conditions, to die at home rather than in hospital, even after controlling for age and whether the decedent has a spouse or partner. Illnesses with a long trajectory are also associated with home death, possibly because they allow for more time to prepare.

There are many barriers to extending palliative care to people with non-cancer diagnoses. They include less predictable disease trajectories, greater difficulty in identifying a terminal stage, potential lack of clarity about appropriate palliative care goals, greater likelihood of comorbid conditions, insufficient resources, lack of condition-specific expertise, poor coordination between healthcare professionals and, in dementia, communication challenges and potential ethical and legal considerations. There is clearly a need for alternative models of care and capacity-building.

Delivering care cost-effectively is also more challenging for people with non-cancer diagnoses given the potentially longer periods of palliative care need and less predictable disease trajectories. Proposals for delivering care cost-effectively to people with non-cancer diagnoses include a 'safety net' approach involving round the clock 'on-call' emergency response services, gradual introduction of palliative care support over time, and an approach that sets clear care goals, with patients discharged once these are achieved.

Ethnic background and experiences of palliative care

There are numerous potential barriers to accessing palliative care services for people from Black, Asian or minority ethnic (BAME) backgrounds identified in the literature. These include lack of cultural and religious sensitivity in how services are delivered, discrimination (and/or fear of it), absence of translation resources, different cultural views regarding the acceptability of openly discussing death, shortages of female doctors for Muslim women and assumptions that family members from BAME backgrounds will be able and willing to care for relatives at home. However, much of this research is from the US or is based on small selective samples, often in what Evans et al. (2012) refer to as *'ethnically marked places and ethnic communities'*. Proposals for addressing these barriers are also not always evidence-based.

Furthermore, quantitative evidence suggests that people from BAME backgrounds, have similar access to palliative care as people of White ethnicity. Around 6.2 per cent of people across England, Wales and Northern Ireland who receive specialist palliative care services

are from BAME backgrounds. Although 14 per cent of the total population in these three countries (14 per cent in England, 4.5 per cent in Wales and 2 per cent in Northern Ireland) are from BAME backgrounds, if we look only at people aged 65 or over, the age group in which the vast majority of deaths occur, only 4 per cent (4 per cent in England, 1 per cent in Wales and 0.3 per cent in Northern Ireland) are from BAME backgrounds. Data on access to specialist palliative care services are not available for Scotland, although people from BAME backgrounds similarly account for 4 per cent of the total population of Scotland but only 1 per cent of the population aged 65 or over.

Our examination of data from the National Survey of Bereaved People in England showed that people from BAME backgrounds were actually *more* likely than those of White ethnicity to receive support from community-based nurses, spiritual and/or emotional support, and support from home help or meals on wheels. They were also no more or less likely to receive support from Marie Curie nurses, social workers or support workers, hospice at home services or rapid response services. These analyses controlled for diagnosis, age, sex, whether the decedent had a spouse or partner and area deprivation. However, we do not know whether they received the same level of care from these services, for example, whether they received visits of the same frequency.

Evidence, primarily from the US, suggests that people from BAME backgrounds may experience less pain relief (sometimes even with the same opioid intake, a finding that is difficult to explain). However, in our analyses of data from the National Survey of Bereaved People in England, no relationship between ethnic background and pain control was found.

Our new analyses of these survey data, however, found that people from BAME backgrounds were less likely to consider overall care in the last three months of life to be *'outstanding'* or *'excellent'*. They were also much less likely than people of White ethnicity to experience *'excellent'* care (there is no 'outstanding category' for individual services) from care homes. There remains a need to better understand the reasons for this.

A large-scale, London-based study found that BAME immigrants were more likely, compared to all other patients, to die in hospital rather than at home or in a hospice. However, new analyses of the National Survey of Bereaved People in England did not produce similar findings; people from BAME backgrounds, in this case including both immigrants and those who are British born, were no more or less likely than people of White ethnicity to die in hospital rather than at home. However, when looking at whether people die in hospital rather than a care home, people from BAME groups were more likely to die in hospital than people of White ethnicity.

Area deprivation

We used the National Survey of Bereaved People in England to compare the experiences of

people living in more and less deprived areas (measured using Index of Multiple Deprivation, IMD, quintiles). We found that they received similar access to communitybased support from nurses, social workers, hospice at home and rapid response teams. However, those in more deprived areas were less likely than those in the least deprived areas to feel they had sufficient support to care for someone dying at home, and were also less likely to die at home rather than in hospital. These analyses controlled for age, sex, diagnosis, whether the decedent had a spouse or partner and ethnic background. The reasons for these differences between areas are unclear. It may be that housing in more deprived areas provides a less suitable environment for end of life care, or that people from more affluent areas can pay for additional support.

There is also evidence that people from deprived areas consider care to be of less high quality. The National Survey of Bereaved People in England in 2011 found that the overall quality of care experienced in the last three months of life was less likely to be considered *'outstanding'* or *'excellent'* by people in more deprived areas compared to less deprived areas. Quality of care received from GPs was also less likely to be considered *'excellent'* (there is no 'outstanding' category for individual services). However, quality of care from district and community nurses, care homes, out of hours services, hospital doctors and hospital nurses was considered to be of a similar quality across different areas. People in the most deprived areas were additionally less likely than those in the least deprived to report being treated with dignity *'always'* by district and community nurses and GPs.

To the degree that data on spending is available, there appear also to be unclear and variable local resourcing decisions unrelated to assessments of need. This means that areabased differences in outcomes cannot be considered in the context of variation in levels of need and/or spending on services.

These area-based differences need to be better understood and require an effective policy and/or service response if end of life care is to be delivered fairly, and if national expectations of increasing death in usual place of residence are to be fulfilled.

Age and experiences of palliative care

Across England, Wales and Northern Ireland, people aged 85 or over receive proportionately less specialist palliative care than other age groups; only 16 per cent of specialist palliative care is provided to people aged 85 or over, although 39 per cent of deaths occur in this age group. The reasons for this are unclear. Research suggests that other factors, such as clinical needs, may be more important than age. However, there is also evidence that pain and other distressing symptoms are under-reported by older people and/or under-identified by healthcare professionals. There is also evidence of confusion about the role of geriatricians in providing palliative care. Analyses of data from the 2013 National Survey of Bereaved People suggests that people aged 80 or over may be more likely to have pain relieved *'completely, all the time'* when compared with people aged under 80. However, given that pain in this age group may be under-reported and under-recognised by professionals, it may also be the case that it is under-recognised by the families who completed the survey questionnaire. Older people with cancer, aged 60 or over, have also been found to receive less pain relief than younger cancer patients.

Evidence on age and quality of care is unclear. One study finds poorer quality of care in the last two days of life for those aged 85 or over, compared to people of other ages, although no differences in the quality of care over the last three months of life were found. Analyses of the National Survey of Bereaved People in England suggest that people aged 80 or over experienced higher overall quality of care than younger people, and were more likely to experience *'excellent'* care from care homes and GPs. Reasons for this are unclear. Given that people aged 85 or over receive measurably less specialist palliative care and given evidence of under-recognition of pain and other symptomatic burden, it is possible that quality of care for people in this age group is systematically over-estimated by families.

These analyses also found that, compared to younger adults, people aged 80 or over are more likely to die in hospital than at home. However, people aged 80 or over who are living in care homes are more likely to die in the care home than in hospital, when compared to people in other age groups.

The impact of having a spouse or partner

People with spouses or partners are those most able to die at home and were, therefore, in analyses of the National Survey of Bereaved People in England, found to be most likely to access community-based services such as hospice at home. These analyses also found that people with spouses or partners also experienced better pain control. People with spouses or partners were also more likely to experience overall quality of care that was *'outstanding'* or *'excellent'* and more likely to experience *'excellent'* care (there is no 'outstanding' category for individual services) from GPs, care homes and out-of-hours services. This may be because spouses and partners act as advocates, informal care coordinators and direct care providers. However, it is possible that spouses and partners are more likely than other survey respondents to over-estimate the degree to which the decedent's pain was relieved and the quality of care received.

The economic implications of extending the reach of palliative care

Our review shows considerable under-provision and service gaps currently, and these will grow as the UK population ages. There will be more need for end of life care and the

challenge of extending palliative care to people with non-cancer diagnoses, chronic longterm conditions and multiple comorbidities will be even greater. It is therefore imperative to use available resources efficiently.

There is currently only a limited amount of economic evidence on palliative care. A Cochrane review of evidence on home-based palliative care services found costeffectiveness evidence to be inconclusive. Although palliative care was consistently found to reduce costs, the impact was not statistically significant in all studies covered by the review. However, the review found that home palliative care services reduced symptom burden and more than doubled the odds of dying at home. Another review, covering all care settings, found that palliative care was usually less costly relative to the comparators studied, although again differences were not always statistically significant. A well-conducted evaluation of the Marie Curie Nursing Service in England, however, found evidence of lower total care costs for someone receiving the service compared to a similar individual in receipt of usual end-of-life care. This study identified overall healthcare savings of around £500 per person, taking into account the cost of hospital care, community and primary healthcare and social care, as well as the costs of providing the Marie Curie Nursing Service. Finally, although based on evidence primarily from the US, two reviews of hospital-based specialist palliative care found that care delivered by specially trained palliative care staff was often less costly than the care delivered by generalist or other specialist hospital staff.

It is not easy to estimate the costs of extending the reach of palliative care to those currently under-served, although it is likely that these costs can be offset by savings associated with reduced need for acute care and fewer hospital deaths.

Based on calculations in the Palliative Care Funding Review for England, extending 'specialist and core' palliative care services to those that would benefit could result in net savings of £36 million in England, £2.4 million in Wales, £1.2 million in Northern Ireland and £4.2 million in Scotland. These figures are based on costs for extending palliative care of £144 million in England, £9.8 million in Wales, £4.6 million in Northern Ireland and £16.8 million in Scotland and estimated savings of £180 million per year in England (60,000 fewer hospital deaths), £12.2 million in Wales (just over 4,000 fewer hospital deaths), £5.8 million in Northern Ireland (nearly 2,000 fewer hospital deaths) and £21 million in Scotland (nearly 7,000 fewer hospital deaths). While these estimates exclude the full costs of communitybased support, including care from GPs, district nurses and others, the evaluation of the Marie Curie Nursing Service discussed above suggests that these costs are not likely to differ substantially between those in receipt and not in receipt of specialist palliative care.

If we apply the estimate of cost savings of avoiding a hospital death recommended by the National End of Life Information Network (NHS NEoLCP, 2012a) of £958, reducing hospital deaths by 60,000 per year in England could lead to potential savings of around £57.5 million each year. Assuming proportionate reductions in hospital deaths in the rest of the UK, we would expect savings of £3.9 million in Wales, £1.8 million in Northern Ireland and £6.7

million in Scotland. Although these figures include the estimated costs of all communitybased healthcare, they only cover the costs of an episode ending in death, roughly the last week of life, whereas the cost estimates for 'specialist and core' palliative care in the Palliative Care Funding Review cover the full period over which palliative care is provided. This means we cannot readily combine or compare these figures. Nonetheless, these estimates support the view that the costs of extending palliative care may be largely, or even completely, offset by savings from reducing the number of people that avoidably die in hospital.

Furthermore, although calculations in the Palliative Care Funding Review for England take account of costs for providing palliative over a period longer than the last week of life, they only take account of savings from potential reductions in hospital deaths, although extending access to palliative care may also lead to additional savings associated with reductions in other emergency hospital admissions (those not ending in death). On the other hand, these estimates are also missing the costs of social care, out-of-pocket expenses incurred by patients and families and the economic value of unpaid family care. Incorporating these costs remains a challenge for future economic studies, and there is also a need to properly assess the quality of life effects for patients and families.

On balance, however, evidence is promising that palliative care interventions are costeffective. Along with likely improved outcomes such as reduced symptom burden and an increase in people dying in their preferred place, it seems probable that investment in good quality palliative care can be offset by reductions in acute care costs.

Chapter 1: Introduction

Background and aims

A team from the Personal Social Services Unit (PSSRU) at the London School of Economics and Political Science (LSE) was commissioned by Marie Curie to undertake a review of evidence on inequity in the provision of palliative care services, and to consider the economic implications for extending palliative care to those currently under-served.

This report provides a summary of available academic and statistical evidence on inequities in palliative care for adults across the UK. In particular, we aim to identify and explore systematic differences in access or outcomes, between geographical areas, settings or different groups of service-users, and to do this, as far as possible, in the context of people's different needs and preferences. We also discuss the economic case for extending the reach of palliative care to those currently under-served, looking at the evidence on costeffectiveness and the costs of extending palliative care to those who would benefit from it but are not currently receiving it.

We consider the evidence from the perspective of the UK as a whole and, where data allows, separately from the perspective of each of the four countries and nations of the UK – England, Wales, Northern Ireland and Scotland. We cover both generalist palliative care, delivered by non-specialist healthcare providers such as district nurses and general practitioners (GPs), as well as dedicated or specialist palliative care services.

Methods

Rapid review of the literature

In order to gain an overview of research evidence, we undertook a rapid review of the academic and policy literature. Search strategies included using a range of online search engines and databases of academic articles, including PubMed; ProQuest; CINAHL Plus with Full text; EconLit; PsycINFO; SocINDEX with Full Text and International Bibliography of the Social Sciences, as well as undertaking general Google searches, reviewing websites of key organisations such as Marie Curie, Sue Ryder and the National Council for Palliative Care, accessing Government-produced data, hand searching key journals, asking knowledgeable contacts for relevant papers and searching the references in key reports.

High quality research in palliative and end of life care is not extensive and that exploring systematic inequalities is particularly sparse. Much of the evidence is also diffuse, with relevant findings dispersed across a wide range of studies and reviews, and only a small

specific literature addressing equalities issues directly. We have, wherever these exist, drawn on systematic literature reviews and high quality evidence summaries. These reviews frequently draw on international evidence as well as evidence from the UK, reflecting the limited amount of research conducted in the UK. Our review is a rapid rather than systematic review and the scope of the report is wide, and it is therefore possible that we have not identified all relevant evidence. However, we believe that our strategy has been rigorous and enabled all key sources of evidence to be identified and analysed. We have aimed to identify recent evidence, approximately that published within the last five years, particularly where this relates to service provision and use. This is where one might expect more rapid changes than, for example, in symptomology or palliative care needs. However, we have cited older research in areas where evidence is particularly sparse or where such studies have been used in recent policy documents or evidence reviews. We focus primarily on evidence from the UK as a whole or from its constituent countries and nations (England, Wales, Northern Ireland or Scotland). However, we also draw on international evidence where this is included in reviews, is particularly relevant or where evidence in the UK is particularly lacking.

New analyses of the National Survey of Bereaved People

We also worked with colleagues at the Office for National Statistics (ONS) to undertake additional analyses of data from the National Survey of Bereaved People (VOICES – Views of Informal Carers: Evaluation of Services), 2013. The data set is not publicly available currently, and so colleagues at ONS undertook analyses to our specification and direction. This data is gathered in England only, with no similar survey undertaken in Wales, Northern Ireland or Scotland. However, we would expect most of the findings to be applicable across all four countries and nations of the UK. Our aim here was to address the notable lack of multivariate analysis, both in national data sources and the research literature. The reason that multivariate analysis is important is that access to, outcomes from and experiences of care are potentially influenced by many individual-level and area-based factors and we know that there are complex relationships between them. Multivariate analysis enables one to identify the independent effects of these different factors in the context of other (measured) influences. The factors we were able to consider in our analyses were.

- Age: categorized as 18-64 years, 65-79 years, or 80+ years
- Sex: Male or Female
- Diagnosis: categorized as Haematological cancers, All other (non-haematological) cancers, Respiratory illness, Neurological conditions including dementia, Heart and circulatory, Renal failure, Other conditions
- Area deprivation: Index of Multiple Deprivation (IMD) quintiles
- Spouse or partner (using proxy of whether spouse or partner is questionnaire respondent): categorized as Yes, or No

• Ethnic background: categorized as White, or Black, Asian and Minority Ethnic (BAME)

No other factors, such as clinical need, are controlled for. The survey data is weighted to account for probability of selection and response bias (ONS, 2014c). Using these different factors in logistic regression models as independent variables, we considered a range of outcomes. In particular we considered access to a range of community-based services, pain and symptom management, quality and experience of care and place of death. We discuss results from these analyses thematically throughout the report.

We provide the effect sizes for significant results that are reported in the body of the report, as well the effect sizes for all significant results in results tables in Appendix 3. Because the analyses conducted were logistic regressions, these are given as odds ratios (OR). We provide a brief explanation here for those less familiar with how to interpret an odds ratio.

An odds ratio of less than 1 for a particular category means that the probability of the dependent variable (the outcome) occurring is lower for this category when compared to an alternative (e.g. people from a BAME group, compared to those of White ethnicity). An odds ratio of more than 1 means the probability of the dependent variable (the outcome) occurring is higher for the category when compared to an alternative. To give a hypothetical example, if people from a BAME group were more likely than those of White ethnicity to receive support from community-based nurses, the odds ratio associated with BAME ethnicity would be above 1. Say the estimated odds ratio was, in fact, OR 1.39. This would be interpreted as people from a BAME group having 39 per cent higher odds of receiving support from community-based nurses compared to people of White ethnicity. Similarly, if people from a BAME group were less likely than people of White ethnicity to receive support from community-based nurses, the odds ratio would be below 1. Say the estimated odds ratio would be below 1. Say the estimated odds ratio would be below 1. Say the estimated odds ratio would be below 1. Say the estimated odds ratio would be below 1. Say the estimated odds ratio would be below 1. Say the estimated odds ratio would be below 1. Say the estimated odds ratio would be below 1. Say the estimated odds ratio would be below 1. Say the estimated odds ratio was, in fact, 0.68. This could be interpreted as people from a BAME group having 32 per cent lower odds of receiving support from community-based nurses compared to people of White ethnicity to people of White ethnicity.

The survey questionnaire is included at Appendix 1 and further information about the survey and the sample are included at Appendix 2.

Definitions

Definitions in the area of palliative care are important, since terms are often used inconsistently. We provide some summary definitions of key terms used in this report.

Palliative care: Palliative care is the active, holistic care of people with advanced progressive illness, involving management of pain and other symptoms and the provision of psychological, social and spiritual support. Palliative care aims at ensuring the best possible quality of life for individuals at end of life or with advanced illness and their families.

Palliative care is traditionally associated with a range of principles of care including the view of dying as a natural process, while at the same time affirming life, and of acting neither to hasten nor postpone death. It is applicable early in the course of illness, in conjunction with other therapies that are intended to prolong life, such as chemotherapy or radiation therapy, as well as in terminal care, and includes those investigations needed to better understand and manage distressing clinical complications.

End of life care: Palliative care can have application in any situation where someone is experiencing distress associated with serious illness for which there is no potential cure. End of life care, with which palliative care can often be confused, refers specifically to care provided in the last phase of life. This is often defined as approximately the last year, but end of life care can also sometimes be used to refer to the last weeks or even days of life and, for carers, can include care into bereavement.

Specialist palliative care: Specialist palliative care is provided by multi-disciplinary teams that can include consultants in palliative medicine, nurse specialists, specialist social workers and experts in psychological care. Such staff are specifically trained to provide, and advise on, symptom control and pain relief and other forms of psycho-social and spiritual support. Specialist palliative care services include inpatient units, voluntary sector-run and NHS; hospital-based services including hospital support and outpatients; home care services; day care services and bereavement support.

Generalist palliative care: General palliative care is provided by the usual professional carers of the patient and family, such as GPs, district nurses, hospital doctors, ward nurses, allied health professionals, staff in care homes, social care staff, social workers, chaplains and others. These professionals have not received accredited levels of training in palliative care provision and thus are not deemed specialists, but routinely provide care for people with advanced illness, including those at the end of their lives.

Hospice care: In the UK, hospices are usually charities, often small-scale and local, that provide inpatient care as well as community-based services and education. They are generally funded through a combination of charitable funding and delivering NHS contracts. It is important to avoid confusion with 'hospice-at-home', which is one of several terms used for a model of community-based palliative care service and which is not necessarily delivered by a charitable hospice. In the US, however, hospice care has a narrower meaning defined in the context of Medicare eligibilities, and refers to palliative care delivered across a wide range of settings to people who are expected to live for six months or less.

Supportive care: Supportive care has the same aims as palliative care, but is a wider term, applying in cases of serious illness where cure is possible, as well as in illnesses that are terminal. In practice, it may not always be clear whether an illness is potentially curable or not, which can lead to the terms supportive care and palliative care being used inter-changeably.

Inequality of provision: Dying is not a predictable or uniform experience. It can involve widely varying trajectories, with the process lasting anything from days to years, and with care delivered in different, and commonly multiple, settings. Palliative care also has application for people who are experiencing distress associated with any serious illness, not just terminal illness. This wide diversity of experience means that different types of care and support are needed by different people at different times, mitigating against any standardisation of the health and social care services with which people are provided. Inevitably this could lead to unequal provision, which is appropriately a mark of person-centred care.

Inequity: Inequity in care provision is inequality between different groups of people that is not justified by differences in need or preference. Inequity may arise from unjustified differences in access to care or to the same quality of care. It may also exist where there is equal provision to people who have different care needs. Inequity is associated with systematically poorer outcomes for some people compared to others. Equity in provision is a fundamental principle in the provision of health and other care that, in the UK, is protected through provisions in the NHS constitution and the Equality Act (2010).

The structure of this report

In the next chapter (Chapter 2: Background) we discuss the development of palliative care as a specialism, highlighting both the unique and important contribution of the UK hospice movement in the development of modern palliative care as well as pointing to some of the historic roots of inequities in provision. We also provide background information for each of the four countries and nations of the UK, covering recent policy on end of life care, demography and mortality. Results from our literature search and data analysis are presented and critically discussed thematically in subsequent chapters, covering:

- Chapter 3: Palliative care need and preferences
- Chapter 4: Access to palliative care
- Chapter 5: Pain and symptom control
- Chapter 6: Quality and experience of care, and
- Chapter 7: Place of death.

We then, in a further chapter (Chapter 8: The costs), go on to review evidence on the economic case for, and costs of, extending the reach of palliative care and, in a final chapter (Chapter 9: Discussion and conclusions), present a summary of our findings and our conclusions.

Acknowledgements

We would very much like to extend our thanks to Imelda Redmond, Michael Cooke, Phil McCarvill, Bill Noble, Simon Jones, Richard Meade, Joan McEwan, Philip Mynes, Tilde Neilsson and Sharon Manwaring at Marie Curie for their ongoing assistance and support and to Helen Colvin and Neil Bannister at the Office for National Statistics (ONS) for their work on the analyses of data from the National Survey of Bereaved People (England), 2013. We would also like to thank Anji Mehta and Nick Brawn for their work in preparing this report for publication.

Chapter 2: Background

This chapter briefly describes the context for the provision of palliative care across the UK and its constituent countries and nations; England, Wales, Northern Ireland and Scotland. It provides a brief history of palliative care services and sets out the historical background to current inequities in palliative care provision. It also describes attempts to address these, including the publication and implementation of national end of life strategies in all four countries and nations of the UK. Finally, it provides some contextual information about demography and mortality in the four countries and nations of the UK.

The history of palliative care services

Exceptionally among medical specialties, palliative care developed within the voluntary sector, outside of the National Health Service. In 1967, Dame Cicely Saunders founded St Christopher's Hospice in south London, generally considered to be the first modern hospice in the United Kingdom, thus beginning the development of the modern hospice movement. By the end of the century there were many charity-run hospices across the UK, with their focus primarily on providing terminal care to cancer patients. The National Council for Hospice and Specialist Palliative Care Services was established for England, Wales and Northern Ireland in 1991, becoming the National Council for Palliative Care in 2004, reflecting the growing focus on the delivery of palliative care across all settings and diagnoses. The Scottish Partnership for Palliative Care was also established in 1991. Hospice UK (formerly Help the Hospices), as well as two national charitable organisations, Marie Curie and Sue Ryder (formerly the Sue Ryder Foundation), have also played an important role in providing specialised care for dying people and their families.

Although the hospice movement significantly developed the specialism of palliative care in the UK and worldwide, and attracted some Government funding from the late 1970s onwards, the primary reliance upon local volunteers and charitable funding were seen as leading to local variation in services and consequent inequities in provision. These were addressed by the 'Calman-Hine' report (Department of Health and Welsh Office, 1995), which set out a planning and commissioning framework for cancer services, a framework that was slowly extended to include, at least in principle, other diagnoses. However, inequities continued to be identified. The House of Commons Health Committee, in its 2004 report on palliative care, stated that, services were 'disproportionately needed in areas of social deprivation and disproportionately present in areas of social affluence'. The report went on to state that 'services deal predominantly with cancer patients and seem not to be geared to the palliative needs of other disease groups; services are under-used by those in black and minority ethnic communities; services favour some age groups over others; and they seem hard to access by those with complex needs' (p.18). Similarly, the Royal College of Physicians, in a 2007 working group report on palliative care services, with members from

England and Wales, stated that the reliance on charitable funding and provision 'exacerbates inequalities, favours the model of stand-alone hospice buildings and has led to poor planning and overall integration of services (p.3)'. In recent years, there have been renewed efforts, driven by national strategies on end of life care in all four countries and nations of the UK, to extend palliative care to everyone who can benefit from it. As Gott et al. (2012) comment, 'in a relatively short space of time, palliative care has developed from being viewed as synonymous with terminal care for cancer patients, to being regarded as having relevance at an early stage in the disease process of anyone whose death can be medically anticipated' (p.232).

Recent policy on end of life and palliative care

The UK, with its established hospice movement and statutory involvement in end-of-life care, ranks at the top of 40 countries measured in a 'quality of death' index developed by the Economist Intelligence Unit (2010). This is to be applauded. However, as discussed in the previous section, there have remained widely acknowledged problems and gaps in the provision of palliative and end of life care, and all four countries and nations of the UK have, in recent years, published national end of life care strategies and delivery plans in order to help address these. These include the End of Life Care Strategy: Promoting High Quality Care for All Adults at the End of Life (Department of Health/ NHS, 2008); Together for Health, Delivering end of life care. A Delivery Plan up to 2016 for NHS Wales and its partners (NHS Wales, Welsh Government and Macmillan Cancer Support, 2013); Living Matters. Dying Matters: A Palliative and End of Life Care Strategy for Adults in Northern Ireland (Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety Northern Ireland, 2010), and Living and Dying Well: A National Action Plan for End of Life Care in Scotland (Scottish Government, 2008). Each of these strategies promotes the provision of palliative care on the basis of need rather than diagnosis, emphasises the importance of considering a palliative care approach from the point of diagnosis onwards and envisages an expanded role for generalist palliative care providers, supported by a smaller group of professionals who have received high-quality specialist palliative care training (Gott et al. 2012; GMC, 2010).

The 2008 strategy in England involved additional funding commitments, following the then Government's manifesto commitment 'to double the investment' in palliative care, and led to a range of targeted actions including efforts to support people to die at home, raise public awareness through the work of the Dying Matters coalition, promote workforce development and produce a range of good practice and organisational guidance. Much of this was driven by the National End of Life Care Programme until it was disbanded as part of the wider NHS reforms in March 2013. The strategy also supported improvements in available data and evidence, much of this delivered through the work of the National End of Life Care Intelligence Network, now part of Public Health England (NCPC, 2014b). In Wales, the current strategy, *Together for Health: Delivering End of Life Care* (NHS Wales, 2013) builds on earlier policy, including a key policy review, *Palliative Care Planning Group Wales: Report to the Minister for Health and Social Services* (Sugar et al., 2008), which argued that substantial investment was needed to 'ensure a level playing field across Wales'. A follow up report, *Dying Well Matters: One Wales, 3 Years On* (2008-2011) (Wales Palliative Care Implementation Board, 2011) considers the achievements resulting from the review, which have included investment in clinical nurse specialists and 7-day access to specialist services. The Welsh Government has recently made further investments in specialist palliative care services, with more than £6.4m of funding provided to hospitals and hospices in Wales during 2012-2013. Live Now, a sister initiative to Dying Matters in England, aims to encourage communities to engage in conversations and activities that promote a healthy and realistic attitude to death and dying.

The Northern Ireland national end of life care strategy, *Living Matters: Dying Matters: Palliative and End of Life Care Strategy for Adults in Northern Ireland* (Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety Northern Ireland, 2010) includes 25 policy commitments covering a key worker for every person in need of end of life care, a focus on advance care planning for people with palliative and end of life care needs and access to 24/7 specialist palliative care advice and support. The Public Health Agency (PHA) leads an Implementation Board in taking forward these recommendations. This is supported by the *Transforming Your Palliative and End of Life Care programme,* which is an initiative of Marie Curie and the Health and Social Care Board, supported by PHA, scheduled to run until August 2015. The 25 strategic recommendations are also being delivered within the wider context of *Transforming Your Care* (DSSPSNI, 2011), a strategic review of health and social care services. The Health and Social Care Annual Commissioning Plan also sets out key strategic priorities, including for palliative and end of life care.

The Scottish national end of life strategy, *Living and Dying Well: A National Action Plan for End of Life Care in Scotland* (Scottish Government, 2008) aims to deliver a more equitable provision of services for people with any advanced, progressive or incurable condition. Through the strategy, the Scottish Government has developed a national do not attempt resuscitation order (DNACPR) policy, which has been implemented across Scotland, and has developed and published Scottish Palliative Care Guidelines (NHS Scotland, 2014), which are available online to all health and social care practitioners. In 2013, Healthcare Improvement Scotland also published palliative and end of life care indicators. The Scottish Government has committed to developing a new strategic framework for action on palliative and end of life care to replace *Living and Dying Well: A National Action Plan for End of Life Care in Scotland* in 2015. *Achieving Sustainable Quality in Scotland's Healthcare: A '20:20' Vision* (Scottish Government, 2011) intends to ensure 'that by 2020 everyone is able to live longer healthier lives at home or in a homely setting.' This strategic vision document and the associated Quality Strategy (Scottish Government, 2010) are the guiding policy documents that lead the Scottish Government's policy in health and social care.

Demography

The population of the UK, as a whole, is currently around 65 million, of whom 11.6 million are aged 65 or over and 1.6 million are aged 85 or over. These figures are set to increase, by 2037, to a total population of 73.3 million, of whom 17.8 million are expected to be aged 65 or over and 3.6 million are expected to be aged 85 or over (ONS, 2011a). If we look at each UK country separately, we find a similar pattern of disproportionate growth in the numbers of people aged 65 or over and aged 85 or over in all four countries and nations of the UK.

England has a population of nearly 55 million, with around 9.7 million people aged 65 or over and 1.3 million aged 85 or over. By 2037 the total population of England is expected to be a little over 62 million, with around 15 million people aged 65 or over and around 3.1 million aged 85 or over (ONS, 2015).

Wales has a population of just over 3 million, with around 627,000 people aged 65 or over and around 81,000 aged 85 or over. By 2037, the overall population is expected to have increased slightly to 3.3 million, while the number of people aged 65 and over is expected to increase to 878,000 and people aged 85 or over to 188,000 (ONS, 2015).

Northern Ireland's total population is around 1.9 million, with around 293,000 people aged 65 or over and 36,000 people aged 85 or over. By 2037, the total population is expected to increase to just over 2 million, with around 489,000 people aged 65 or over and around 90,000 aged 85 (ONS, 2015).

The total population of Scotland is around 5.4 million, with around 970,000 people aged 65 or over and around 119,000 aged 85 or over. By 2037 the total population is expected to be 5.8 million with around 1.5 million aged 65 or over and around 274,000 aged 85 or over (ONS, 2015).

Mortality

In England, there are currently around 470,000 deaths each year (ONS, 2014a), in Wales there are around 32,000 deaths each year (ONS, 2014b), in Northern Ireland there are around 15,000 deaths each year (NISRA, 2013) and in Scotland there are around 54,700 deaths each year (General Registrar Office for Scotland, 2013).

The proportions of people in each of the main diagnosis groups who die are very similar in each of the four countries and nations of the UK. In England and Wales, around 29 per cent of deaths each year are due to cancer, 28 per cent due to circulatory conditions and 15 per cent due to respiratory illness (ONS, 2014b). In Northern Ireland, around 29 per cent of

deaths are due to cancer, 27 per cent due to circulatory conditions and 14 per cent due to respiratory disease (NISRA, 2013). And in Scotland 30 per cent of deaths are due to cancer, 28 per cent due to circulatory conditions and 13 per cent due to respiratory conditions (General Registrar Office for Scotland, 2013).

Demographic changes mean that the number of deaths in all four countries and nations of the UK is forecast to rise significantly over the next 20 years, along with the number of people with chronic illness and complex, multiple conditions (Gomes and Higginson, 2008; Mathers and Loncar, 2005). By 2037, total UK mortality is expected to rise to 675,000 deaths per year, from 548,000 deaths per year in 2015, an additional 127,000 deaths per year. This figure is made up of an additional 109,000 deaths per year (from 451,000 to 560,000) in England, an additional 5,000 deaths per year (from 30,000 to 35,000) in Wales, an additional 4,000 deaths per year (from 14,000 to 18,000) in Northern Ireland, and an additional 9,000 deaths per year (from 53,000 to 62,000) in Scotland (ONS, 2015).

The rest of this report ...

The remainder of the report is structured as follows:

- Chapter 3: Palliative care need and preferences
- Chapter 4: Access to palliative care
- Chapter 5: Pain and symptom control
- Chapter 6: Quality and experience of care
- Chapter 7: Place of death
- Chapter 8: The costs
- Chapter 9: Discussion and conclusions

Chapter 3: Palliative care need and preferences

As discussed in the definitions section in Chapter 1, unequal provision is not necessarily inequitable as long as it is justified by differences in need or preferences. However, authors of systematic reviews discussed in this report noted that studies were commonly limited in their usefulness by not taking account of differences in clinical or other needs (e.g. Murtagh et al., 2012; Walshe et al., 2009; Burt and Raine, 2006). Burt (2012) points out that reasons for this include the fact that research evidence is limited by reliance on retrospective data, usually provided by proxy respondents such as bereaved family members, in which details of symptoms, functional status, and the psychological and spiritual concerns of patients tend to be lacking. In this chapter, therefore, we present evidence on needs and preferences so as to provide a fuller context for the evidence presented in later chapters.

Overall palliative care need

A fundamental measure is that of overall levels of palliative care need in the population. There have been a number of attempts, using different methods, to estimate the overall level of palliative care need amongst people who are seriously ill or nearing the end of life. In the Palliative Care Funding Review for England (2011), Hughes-Hallett et al. draw upon the Rosenwax method (Rosenwax et al., 2005), the Cochrane list of causes likely to require palliative care for children (Cochrane et al., 2008) and Department of Health figures on admission to hospital with conditions likely to imply palliative care need. They conclude that around 75 per cent (355,000 people) of all deaths per year have preceding palliative care needs. Using adjusted figures from the National Survey of Patient Activity Data for Specialist Palliative Care Services: Minimum Data Set (covering England, Wales and Northern Ireland), they go on to estimate that, out of the 355,000 people who would benefit from palliative care at end of life, 171,000 of these are likely to receive specialist palliative care services. There are no reliable figures on the number of people in receipt of generalist palliative care services, delivered by, for example, GPs, district and community nurses or health and social care assistants. However, Hughes-Hallett et al. estimate that, of the remaining 184,000 people, possibly around 50 per cent (92,000 people) might receive generalist palliative care services. This leaves an estimated 92,000 people who would benefit from it who are thought not to be receiving any specialist or generalist palliative care at all.

No such estimate of unmet palliative care need has been made for Wales, Scotland or Northern Ireland. However, extending the same assumptions and calculations made by Hughes-Hallett et al. to the other three countries and nations of the UK, gives estimates of around 6,200 people in Wales, 3,000 people in Northern Ireland and 10,800 people in Scotland who would benefit from, but do not receive, any palliative care services. The estimate from the Palliative Care Funding Review for England includes child deaths as well as adult deaths. In this report we focus specifically on adult palliative care, but given the provisional nature of the estimates made by Hughes-Hallett et al. and that child deaths (ages 0 to 15) account for less than 1 per cent of all deaths, it is reasonable, for the purposes of this report, to take this estimate as a measure of overall need for adult palliative care.

In a more recent study, Murtagh et al. (2013) reviewed and developed earlier methods of assessing overall palliative care need and arrived at very similar estimates to the Palliative Care Funding Review for England (Hughes-Hallett et al., 2011), estimating that between 69 per cent and 82 per cent of deaths in high-income countries are likely to have preceding palliative care needs. From this work, Murtagh et al. also concluded that reliable estimates could be made using death registration data (utilising both underlying and contributory causes) without the need for symptom or hospital activity data.

It is also worth noting that, although Hughes-Hallett et al. estimate that 171,000 people are currently receiving specialist palliative care and that 92,000 are receiving generalist palliative care services, there is currently no way of knowing whether or not this is an appropriate balance between specialist and generalist services for meeting existing need. We also know that the need for palliative care is likely to increase in future given population ageing in England, Wales, Northern Ireland and Scotland (discussed in Chapter 2), and the associated increase in chronic conditions and complex comorbidities. Finally, there are no available figures on unmet need for non-clinical palliative care and support, such as social, spiritual and psychological needs.

Diagnosis

Around 30 per cent of all deaths are due to cancer (ONS, 2014b; General Registrar Office for Scotland, 2013; NISRA, 2013). Non-cancer conditions therefore account for the majority of deaths. These include respiratory illness, including chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD), diseases of the circulatory system including heart attacks and congestive heart failure (CHF), and neurodegenerative diseases, in particular, dementia. Of these, diseases of the respiratory system account for around 13-15 per cent of deaths annually (ONS, 2014b; General Registrar Office for Scotland, 2013; NISRA, 2013). COPD accounts for between 4 and 5 per cent of deaths a year. It is associated with cigarette smoking and inhaled irritants in the work-place (NHS, 2012; North East Public Health Observatory (NEPHO), 2011) and, as a result, mortality from COPD is concentrated in urban areas and areas of social deprivation in all countries and nations of the UK (NEPHO, 2011; British Lung Foundation, 2007; Burnley and Jarvis, 2006). It is also known to be significantly under-diagnosed, consequently affecting access to care (Stone et al., 2014). In all four countries and nations of the UK, round 28 per cent of people die from diseases of the circulatory system, including heart attacks and heart disease, with this figure having fallen from somewhere around 37 per cent in 2004 (NEoLCIN, 2013; General Registrar Office for Scotland, 2013; NISRA, 2013). People who die of cardiovascular diseases frequently have comorbidities and complex end of life care needs (NEoLCIN, 2013; NHS Information Centre, 2010). Of neurodegenerative

conditions, the most common requiring palliative care is dementia. It is not possible to identify the number of people who die as a result of dementia from death records, since many deaths are not directly attributed to dementia, but, rather, to the immediate cause of death (Sachs et al., 2004; NCPC 2014a). However, we know from the Cognitive Function and Ageing Study (CFAS), a longitudinal, multi-centre study in England and Wales (covering five sites, in Cambridgeshire, Nottingham, Gwynedd, Newcastle and Oxford), that as many as 30 per cent of people aged 65 or over die with dementia (Brayne, 2006). The prevalence of dementia increases with age and the median length of survival from diagnosis to death is estimated to be around 4.5 years, although people can live much longer (Xie et al., 2008). The number of people with dementia is expected to more than double by 2050 (Prince et al., 2014).

Although specialist palliative care has traditionally focused on people with cancer, there is plentiful evidence that people with these other diagnoses have comparable symptom burdens and palliative care needs. As long ago as 1963, Hinton observed that it was not solely people dying from cancer who experienced significant discomfort and distress, but also those dying from non-cancer illnesses such as heart failure and renal disease. Non-cancer conditions may involve different but equally serious symptoms. For example, Burt et al. (2010b) conducted a postal survey of a random sample of 1,266 people who had registered a death of someone aged 65 or over. Their findings suggested that cancer decedents were significantly more likely than non-cancer decedents to have experienced pain, nausea and vomiting and constipation, whilst a greater proportion of non-cancer decedents were significantly more likely to have experienced breathlessness.

However, there is also evidence of considerable overlap in symptomology between conditions. In a systematic review of palliative care needs among those with advanced cancer and eight non-cancer conditions, Moens et al. (2014) found that pain, fatigue, anorexia, breathlessness, and anxiety were highly prevalent across all of the conditions. Solano et al., 2006, in a systematic review looking at the prevalence of 11 common symptoms among people with five different conditions, covering advanced cancer, acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS), CHF, COPD and renal disease, found that the symptoms were prevalent in all conditions, with pain, breathlessness, and fatigue found among more than 50 per cent of patients. Other studies show that most conditions involve a wide range of common symptoms. For example, in COPD the primary symptom is breathlessness, and with many people also experiencing associated fear, anxiety and sometimes panic. However, in common with many other conditions, symptoms may also include pain, difficulty sleeping, thirst, general anxiety and depression, weight loss, cough, constipation and incontinence, as well as poor mobility, difficulty with activities of daily living (ADLs), difficulty leaving the house and social isolation (Gardiner et al., 2010; NHS, 2012). Similarly, the symptoms associated with CHF include breathlessness, fatigue and limited mobility, as well as restricted social life, poor quality of life and complex medication regimes (Pattenden et al., 2007; Kavalieratos et al., 2014).

There are, however, different disease trajectories associated with different conditions. One of these, typical of cancer, is a trajectory with a relatively short period of rapid decline towards the end of life. The trajectory typical of dementia and frailty involves a long period of gradual decline often known as 'dwindling', commonly with serious episodes of ill-health towards the end of life. Finally, some conditions such as organ failure have less predictable trajectories with intermittent health crises (Murray et al., 2005). The less predictable disease trajectories associated with non-cancer conditions make it more difficult to identify a terminal stage. For example, in a systematic review of appropriate timing of palliative care for adults with terminal, non-malignant conditions, Coventry et al. (2005) found that prognostic models that attempt to estimate survival of six months or longer in people with non-cancer diagnoses have generally very poor discrimination. However, there is evidence of highly varied disease trajectories amongst people with the same condition. Moens et al. (2014), in their systematic review, report finding 'as much variation within diagnostic groups as between groups in relation to prevalence of palliative care related problems'. Murtagh et al. (2011), in a study of symptoms and concerns in advanced kidney disease, for example, found that the last year of life is commonly characterized by three distinct trajectories; 50 per cent have broadly stable symptoms, 24 per cent have steadily increasing symptoms and 21 per cent have highly fluctuating or unpredictable symptoms. Similarly, Gott et al. (2014), in a study looking at dying trajectories in CHF in four areas of the UK, found a variety of trajectories, with only a minority of people conforming to what is considered the 'typical' trajectory for people dying of CHF.

In addition to potentially less predictable disease trajectories, some other features of noncancer conditions can further complicate the provision of care. In dementia, for example, communication issues can make identifying needs challenging (Birch and Draper, 2008). Dementia also commonly co-exists with comorbid conditions, with, for example, conditions such as cardiovascular disease and diabetes associated with the development of mild cognitive impairment, Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia (Biessels et al. 2006; Velayudhan et al. 2010). Other conditions are also associated with comorbidities. For example, around 19 per cent of people dying of cardiovascular disease also have type II diabetes (NEoLCIN, 2013). The importance of comorbidities is that they increase clinical complexity and the likelihood of hospital death (Murtagh et al., 2012). Finally, preference for a home death is also known to vary with diagnosis, whereby people with a non-cancer diagnosis are less likely to prefer to die at home, possibly reflecting the more unpredictable nature of disease trajectories and the intermittent health crises commonly experienced in non-malignant conditions (Murtagh et al., 2012).

Ethnic background

Much of the research evidence on palliative care needs for Black, Asian and minority ethnic (BAME) groups in the UK is amply summarised by Calanzani et al. (2013b) in their recent

review. This draws upon systematic and non-systematic reviews and includes evidence from the UK as well as international evidence. Much of the evidence we include in this report is therefore referenced directly from this review. Calanzani et al. note that BAME groups have a younger age profile than the White British population and, consequently, that proportionately fewer people from BAME groups are aged 65 or over. Census data shows that while 85.4 per cent of the total population in England is of White ethnicity, for those aged 65 and over, this proportion is 95.2 per cent (ONS, 2011b). While BAME populations in Wales, Northern Ireland and Scotland are much smaller, these populations also have a younger age profile than the White population. For Wales, the White population makes up 95.5 per cent of the total population but 98.9 per cent of the population aged 65 or over (ONS, 2011b). In Northern Ireland, 98.2 per cent of the total population are of White ethnicity, while 99.7 per cent of the population of people aged 65 and over are of White ethnicity (NISRA, 2015). Finally, for Scotland, 96 per cent of the total population is White, while just over 99 per cent of the population of people aged 65 and over are White (National Records of Scotland, 2011). Given that most chronic disease and death occurs in older age groups, the different age profile has implications for estimating current palliative care need amongst BAME groups. Even within England, which has the largest proportion of people from BAME backgrounds, these are not evenly spread across the country, with populations concentrated in major conurbations and with London having the highest number of older people from BAME groups (Calanzani et al., 2013b).

Need for palliative care amongst BAME populations is likely to increase in future as younger cohorts of people from BAME backgrounds age. Calanzani et al. cite three separate population projections for England (they do not report this information for Wales, Scotland and Northern Ireland), each estimating an upward trend in the numbers and proportions of people from BAME groups requiring palliative care in the future. Calanzani et al. note that there are some epidemiological differences between people from different ethnic backgrounds that may affect palliative care needs. For example, people from BAME backgrounds record lower levels of cancer than the White population (Elkan et al., 2007; Wild et al., 2006; Aspinall and Jacobson, 2004) while rates of other life-limiting illnesses, such as coronary heart disease, cardiovascular disease, and diabetes are comparatively higher than in the population as a whole (Netuveli et al., 2005). However, these differences are highly complex and Calanzani et al. identify studies suggesting that changes in lifestyle amongst BAME groups and acculturation affect inherited epidemiological characteristics. Understanding these shifts in the age and disease profiles of people from different ethnic backgrounds is important for monitoring equality of access to palliative care and other end of life services.

With regard to differences of preference, Calanzani et al. (2013), in their review, conclude that, while there may be culturally- or religious-based preferences, these cannot be directly assumed from ethnic background and will vary considerably across individuals. They note that evidence in the literature on whether people from BAME groups do, in fact, have

different preferences is actually very limited. For example, there is some evidence that Chinese people living in the UK have a preference for hospital care and have concerns about being in a hospice (Seymour et al., 2007). In addition, preferences held by people from a particular ethnic background are also likely to change over time with, on the one hand, new immigrants entering the UK and, on the other, second, third or later generations being likely to hold attitudes and values that are less distinct from other British-born groups. Evans et al. (2012), in a systematic review of the primary research on minority ethnic groups and end of life care in the UK, note that few studies actually attempted to explore how people with advanced illness or at end of life and their carers define their own cultural needs.

Some people from BAME groups may also experience language barriers. In England, in 2011, just over 90 per cent of people had English as their first language, while In Wales and Northern Ireland the figure was somewhat higher, at around 97 per cent and, of those that did not have English as their first language, only around one in five could not speak it well or could not speak it at all. No similar information is provided for Scotland (Calanzani et al., 2013b). These individuals are likely to be older and, even though the numbers of such people are relatively small, they may need special support, both to access services and in the provision of services. Evans et al. (2012) have suggested that dominance of discussion about linguistic barriers in the literature is likely to be due to the frequent use of non-representative sampling of subjects from minority ethnic groups (e.g. community groups, snowball sampling, etc.), leading to the over-representation of people from 'ethnically marked places and ethnic communities', including areas of first-generation settlement and places in which language and cultural maintenance are more likely.

Personal preferences

Evidence shows that, when faced with the later stages of terminal illness, most people would prioritise quality of life over the extension of life. Higginson et al. (2014), in a random sample telephone survey of 9344 households in seven European countries, asked respondents about their priorities if faced with 'a serious illness, like cancer, with limited time to live'. Most people in all countries, ranging from 57 to 81 per cent, chose 'improve quality of life for the time they had left', with only 2 per cent of people in England saying that they thought extending life was most important. Evidence from the Health and Retirement Study (HRS) in the US also suggests that the vast majority of people completing advance directives elect for limited or comfort care rather than all care possible if decisions need to be made about their medical treatment after they have lost capacity (Nicholas et al., 2011; Silveira et al., 2010). Many people also express a preference for dying at home. Higginson et al. (2014) found that 69 per cent of people in their sample (64 per cent in England) would prefer to die at home, and in the most recent National Survey of Bereaved People in England (ONS, 2014c), 81 per cent of those that expressed a preference, preferred to die at home. Gomes et al. (2013b), in a systematic review of international evidence,

found that estimates of those preferring a home death ranged from 31 per cent to 87 per cent for patients (nine studies), 25 per cent to 64 per cent for caregivers (five studies) and 49 per cent to 70 per cent for the general public (four studies).

However, not everyone wants to die at home, nor are people's preferences necessarily stable. For example, Gomes et al. (2013b), in their review, found that 20 per cent of 1,395 people across ten studies (two of high quality) changed their preference as they neared end of life. Qualitative literature, included as part of the review, indicated that people changed their mind from wanting to die at home to wanting to die in hospital because of factors such as uncontrolled pain and other symptoms, for treatment of reversible conditions, to reduce caregiver burden, because of an inability of carers to safely care for the person at home, increased dependency and possible traumatic effects on children. Johnston (2014) point to the various challenges of caring safely at home including moving and handling or, for example, safety in administering treatment subcutaneous fluids. A number of studies have also found that people are socialised to expect to go to hospital when ill. People may request a hospital admission and clinicians may believe that it is unethical to refuse them. They and/or their family or carer may feel fearful, anxious and possibly over-whelmed. In this context, the hospital environment can represent a familiar, 'safe space' (Reyniers et al., 2014; Gott, 2014). This evidence suggests that the benefits of being cared for and dying at home can be offset by disbenefits, especially for carers, although a systematic review of the evidence suggests that, on balance, holistic well-being may be greater at home (Higginson et al. 2013). Gomes et al. (2013b) also found that sometimes people changed their minds the other way, from preferring a hospital death to preferring to die at home. The reasons for this included unsatisfactory experiences in hospital such as fighting for pain control. There is some evidence that more people would prefer to die at home if access to pain relief, round the clock care, and support for family and carers could be guaranteed (NCPC/Macmillan, 2011).

Most of the available evidence on personal preferences focuses on preference for place of death, with death in usual place of residence used as a proxy or shorthand way of indicating a 'good death', and implying a range of associated benefits such as fewer aggressive treatments in the last weeks, days and hours of life, being close to family and friends and being in a familiar environment (Wood and Salter, 2013; Gomes et al., 2013b). Downey et al. (2009), in the US, undertook research to refine a 'quality of death and dying' questionnaire and, in the course of this research, identified key areas of importance for people in advanced illness or at the end of life. They found that, across all sub-groups, time with family and friends and pain control ranked highest and that there were differences between sub-groups on only a few items, with those with higher education valuing having a means to hasten death, those with cancer or in hospice care valuing pain control more than other groups, those in a clinical trial involving massage therapy valuing human touch highly and BAME groups giving greater value than other groups to having funeral arrangements in place. There is limited research evidence about these preferences.

Chapter 4: Access to palliative care

As we discussed in the previous chapter, in the Palliative Care Funding Review for England, Hughes-Hallett et al. (2011) estimate that around 92,000 people with advanced illness in England would benefit from, but are not currently receiving, palliative care, either specialist or generalist. While no equivalent estimate has been published for Wales, Scotland or Northern Ireland, by extending the same assumptions and calculations made by Hughes-Hallett et al. we estimated that 6,142 people in Wales, 2,919 people in Northern Ireland and 10,666 people in Scotland would similarly benefit from, but do not currently receive, palliative care. Evidence suggests that some groups are more likely to be amongst those not receiving care than others. In this chapter we present the evidence concerning access to palliative care in relation to:

- geography
- care setting
- diagnosis
- age
- ethnic background, and
- having a spouse/partner

Geography

There is no data available on how much generalist palliative care is provided in different geographical areas, since this is delivered in the course of the general provision of health and social care services. There is, however, some information about geographical variation in the provision of specialist palliative care services. The National Survey of Patient Activity Data for Specialist Palliative Care Services: Minimum Data Set is a key source of information about specialist palliative care services in England, Wales and Northern Ireland. The report for 2012-2013, based on a voluntary survey of all specialist palliative care providers (response rate, 66 per cent), reports on both the number of provider organisations and the number of individual specialist services per 1000 deaths in each of the twelve regionallybased strategic clinical networks in England, as well as at a national level in England, Wales and Northern Ireland (NCPC, 2014a). Figures nationally are similar in each of the three countries; in England, there are an average 0.9 organisations and 2.6 specialist services per 1000 deaths, 1 organisation and three specialist services per 1000 deaths in Wales, and 0.9 organisations and 2.7 specialist services per 1000 deaths in Northern Ireland. However, at a local level in England, where this data is available, there is greater variation. Across all of the English strategic clinical networks, the number of provider organisations per 1000 deaths ranges from 0.5 organisations per 1000 deaths in Wessex to 1.5 in the East of England, while the number of individual specialist services per 1000 deaths ranges from 1.8 services in London to four in the East of England (NCPC, 2014a, p.21). As the report acknowledges, it is difficult to determine whether this variation represents inequity of provision or not. Firstly,

the figures themselves are not completely reliable, with data quality known to be variable across different providers, and, secondly, no adjustment is made for the size of services or for relative levels of need (NCPC, 2014a).

There is also wide area-based variation in the types of palliative care provided. For example, Wales provides more community-based specialist palliative care (61 per cent) compared to England (40 per cent) and Northern Ireland (40 per cent), with figures across England's strategic clinical networks ranging from 17 per cent to 50 per cent (NCPC, 2014a, p.22). Some or all of this variation may reflect legitimate area-based considerations, such as rurality, but relevant data is not available to clarify this.

While in Scotland there is no similar data collection to The National Survey of Patient Activity Data for Specialist Palliative Care Services: Minimum Data Set, Audit Scotland (2008) undertook surveys of all NHS boards and of samples of district nurses, bereaved families and informal carers in 2007. Based on this evidence, it reports wide variations in specialist palliative care availability. For example, specialist palliative care staff per 100,000 population were found to range from 4.1 to 22.3 across NHS Boards. Audit Scotland concluded that, 'the availability of specialist palliative care services and the ease with which these can be accessed by patients varies significantly across Scotland' (p.12). There has been no more recent data collected.

Other estimates of area-based variation have focused on the primary care trust (PCT) level (now replaced by clinical commissioning groups, CCGs) in England. In its report on end of life care, the National Audit Office (NAO, 2008) uses a Department of Health survey of spending on specialist palliative care services to identify an 11-fold variation in spending, ranging from a per person (per decedent) figure of £154 to £1,684 (with a mean of £504). Hughes-Hallett (2011) cite a Department of Health survey to estimate 30-fold variation, ranging from £186 to £6,213 per decedent, with most PCTs (61 per cent) spending less than £1,000 per decedent. Similar cautions, however, apply as with the data from the National Survey of Patient Activity Data for Specialist Palliative Care Services: Minimum Data Set, discussed above. These include concerns about the quality of the data. The National Audit Office report that their figures were not subject to audit and that it is likely that they were not calculated in the same way in every area with, for example, the costs of voluntary sector hospice staff included in some figures but not others (NAO, 2008, figure 11). Furthermore, the figures are not adjusted to reflect differences in levels of need. It may also be worth noting that some differences in spending could reflect local choices about the balance between specialist and generalist care, as these figures represent only spending on specialist services.

Finally, in new multivariate analyses of data from the National Survey of Bereaved People in England, 2013, specifically undertaken for this review, we explored the relationship between area deprivation and access to a range of community-based support services. We found that families of decedents who lived in the most deprived or second most deprived IMD quintiles were less likely (at the 99 per cent significance level), compared to those in the least deprived IMD quintile, to say that they received sufficient help and support from health and social services to care for the decedent at home (OR 0.75 and OR 0.79 respectively). This finding may reflect the fact that people in the most deprived areas required greater levels of support than those in the least deprived areas to care for someone dying at home. People living in the three most deprived IMD quintiles were less likely (at the 99 per cent significance level) to receive spiritual or emotional support that those in the least deprived IMD quintile (OR 0.65, OR 0.63 and OR 0.73 respectively). Those in the second most deprived IMD quintile were, compared to those in the least deprived IMD quintile, more likely to receive support from a social worker or support worker (OR 1.23). There was, however, no clear association between area deprivation and whether people received support from Marie Curie Nurses, other community-based nurses, home help or meals on wheels, hospice at home or rapid response services. All of these analyses controlled for diagnosis, age, sex, whether the decedent had a spouse or a partner and ethnic background.

Care setting

Current policy is focused on extending generalist care, with specialist palliative care services reconfigured for more complex cases and to provide support to generalist colleagues (Willis et al., 2014; Gott et al., 2012). However, in practice, there is evidence of variability in the availability of both generalist and specialist services.

Primary care

Where people do not receive specialist palliative care services in the community, they are likely to be reliant on services delivered by primary care staff, including GPs and district nurses. However, evidence suggests that the roles of primary care staff in relation to palliative care can be unclear and that there can be inconsistency and gaps in provision. Oishi and Murtagh (2014) conducted a systematic literature review of views about the provision of palliative care for people with non-cancer diagnoses in the community, identifying 30 relevant studies, 27 of which were from the UK. Based on this evidence, they concluded that the roles of primary care professionals are commonly unclear to patients, carers and professionals themselves, with poor communication and collaboration between different professionals, and with carers frequently having to act as unofficial coordinators of care. They found that, while many patients, carers and other healthcare providers regard GPs as having a central role in delivering end of life and palliative care for people in the community, GPs themselves are frequently juggling competing priorities in the context of considerable time pressures and may expect nurses to take more active and lead roles. Oishi and Murtagh's review also identified lack of resources and lack of palliative care expertise as barriers to effective care in primary care settings. Oishi and Murtagh conclude that 'On the

whole, inter-professional work in primary palliative care settings is relatively ineffective despite the importance of collaboration having been repeatedly emphasised. This is even more relevant for non-cancer patients because the fluctuating trajectory of their illnesses can cause frequent exacerbations and admissions'.

Gott et al. (2012) argue that while the balance between generalist care and specialist care, with its focus on complex cases and providing support to generalist providers, may be understood in policy, there has been little attention given to how this has been interpreted and implemented in practice by frontline staff. They conducted a series of face-to-face interviews and focus groups with 58 healthcare staff in England and 80 healthcare staff in New Zealand, including generalists and specialist palliative care providers from both primary care and other settings. In both countries, Gott et al. found that generalist staff 'struggled to define palliative care and none were familiar with the term "generalist palliative care". Many generalist providers also experienced difficulty in integrating palliative care into their overall workload. In another study, Burt et al. (2006) found, in a survey of 353 London GPs, that 65 per cent were providing palliative care was a central part of their role. However, as many as 27 per cent wanted to hand care over to specialists, and knowledge about local out-of-hours, district nursing and specialist palliative care services was poor, with the potential for gaps in services as a result, particularly in small practices.

Care homes

In England, in 2013, 21 per cent of all deaths occurred in care homes (ONS, 2014a). In Wales this figure was 15 per cent of all deaths (ONS, 2014a) in Northern Ireland it was 20 per cent of all deaths (NISRA, 2013) and in Scotland it was 22 per cent of all deaths (National Records of Scotland, 2013).

Residents of care homes, particularly nursing care homes, have increasingly complex healthcare needs (British Geriatrics Society, 2010). Three studies in England point to the increasing frailty of care home residents, with the proportion of residents dying within a year of entering a care home increasing from around 28 per cent in 1997 (Sidell et al., 1997), to 47 per cent in 2006 (Froggatt and Payne, 2006), and 56 per cent in 2014 (Kinley et al., 2014). There is also evidence that increasing numbers of people are dying in care homes, particularly with dementia. Sleeman et al. (2014) in an analysis of ONS mortality data for 388,899 people in England with a mention of dementia on their death certificate, found that, since 2006, the trend towards hospital deaths for people with dementia has reversed, with a growing proportion now dying in care homes, and with the current proportion of people with dementia dying in a care home estimated to currently be around 55 per cent. These data and studies suggest a need for increased palliative care expertise in care homes.
However, evidence suggests that there may often be insufficient support given to care homes by external healthcare providers. In a study involving two case studies and a survey of 180 nursing homes, Seymour et al. (2011) found reports of variable support provided by GPs to residents in care homes, including reluctance to prescribe appropriate medication, as well as lack of support from other agencies, lack of out of hours support, barriers in terms of affording and gaining access to syringe drivers, for delivering a steady flow of liquid medication, and a lack of access to training. More recently, in one of the largest studies of end of life care in nursing homes in the UK, Kinley et al. (2014) explored the care provided to 2,444 residents during their last six months of life. The study took place over a three-year period in 38 nursing care homes in south-east England, all of which were implementing the Gold Standards Framework in Care Homes programme (GSFCH). Kinley et al. found that the provision of healthcare services by external specialists from outside the homes was variable. Overall, they found that, while 96 per cent of residents were seen by a GP in their last six months of life, far fewer (20 per cent) were visited by palliative care nurses and there was considerably less contact than might be expected, given the profile of diagnoses amongst residents, with clinical nurse specialists or the mental health team. The authors argue that 'care homes acting as isolated providers of care is not an option if residents' health and social care needs are to be met' and state that commissioning bodies 'have a responsibility to fully fund the increasing demand for end of life care for frail older people dying in care homes' (p.378).

Other evidence suggests a confusion about the respective roles and responsibilities of care home staff and external healthcare providers. For example, a report of inspections of Scottish care homes published by the Care Commission (2009) found that only 44 per cent of care homes had policies in place to guide staff on when and how to contact members of the primary healthcare team. The inspections also found that 43 per cent of care homes claimed not to provide palliative care, apparently considering this to refer solely to care given in the last days of life, and 54 per cent of care homes provided no training at all to staff on end of life care. In a recent study, exploring the experiences of 121 residents from six care homes in the East of England and involving interviews with care home and NHS staff, Handley et al. (2014) found that, while all respondents stated that they were committed to supporting residents to die in their care home if they wanted, the process was complicated by an ongoing lack of clarity about roles and responsibilities in providing endof-life care and concerns about the ability of care home and primary healthcare staff to work together when residents' trajectories to death were unclear.

Hospices

As discussed in Chapter 1, access to traditional inpatient hospice care is known to vary geographically. Gatrell and Wood (2012) undertook an analysis to map and describe variation in geographic access to the 189 specialist adult inpatient hospices in England and

Wales, based on estimated drive times from Local Super Output Areas (LSOAs), controlling for 'demand' (using cancer mortality as a proxy measure). Their findings suggest that rural and more deprived areas were comparatively under-served compared to urban centres and more affluent areas. An ONS statistical bulletin (2013c) reporting on analysis of the National Survey of Bereaved People, 2011, by area deprivation shows that 7 per cent of people die in a hospice in the least deprived quintile of areas, compared to 5 per cent in the most deprived quintile. Similarly, a National End of Life Care Information Network report on deprivation and place of death, based on ONS mortality data, found that death in hospices was most common in the least deprived quintile, 6.4 per cent compared to 4.5 per cent in the most deprived (NEOLCIN, 2012). Hospices, in response to concerns that they do not serve different communities equally, as well as in response to recent strategic developments in the delivery of end of life care generally, are in the process of redefining their role, collectively and as individual providers, with a focus on increasing their outreach activities and acting as centres of excellence and support for other, both specialist and generalist, providers of palliative care (Calanzani et al, 2013a).

Hospitals

A national audit of care for the dying in hospitals in England conducted by the Royal College of Physicians (2014) found generally poor access to specialist palliative care services, with only 21 per cent of hospitals providing face-to-face palliative care services seven days per week, despite national recommendations that they should do so. The audit also reported that spiritual care was not generally provided, with case notes documenting discussions about spiritual needs for only 21 per cent of people capable of participating in such discussions, and documenting that relatives and carers were asked about their own needs In only in 25 per cent of cases. In another study involving interviews and focus groups with a range of healthcare providers in both England and New Zealand, Gott et al. (2012) identified common issues of poor coordination between hospital-based generalists and specialist palliative care providers, with a view expressed that generalist clinicians sometimes saw referral to specialists as a 'quick fix' for passing on patients that they 'can't do any more with'.

Diagnosis

Cancer versus other diagnoses

A cancer diagnosis has traditionally been, and continues to be, the main determinant of access to specialist palliative care services (Grande et al., 2006; NCPC, 2014a). The National Survey of Patient Activity Data for Specialist Palliative Care Services: Minimum Data Set for 2012-13 (covering England, Wales and Northern Ireland) (NCPC, 2014a) reports that 88 per

cent of palliative care inpatients and around 75 per cent of new referrals to hospital support and outpatient services in England, Wales and Northern Ireland are for people with a cancer diagnosis, although cancer accounts for only around 29 per cent of deaths. Although Scotland has no parallel data collection to The National Survey of Patient Activity Data for Specialist Palliative Care Services: Minimum Data Set, research studies suggest that the situation is similar. For example, in a study of six general practices in Scotland, Harrison et al. (2012) found that two-thirds of patients with cancer were on the palliative care register compared with only 20 per cent of those with non-malignant conditions. In qualitative interviews, Harrison et al. found that GPs described existing services, guidelines and documents as being developed with cancer patients in mind, and being less applicable to people with non-cancer diagnoses. In another study of nine general practices in Scotland, Zheng et al. (2013) found that only 20 per cent of decedents diagnosed with dementia or organ failure (heart, lung, liver or kidney) either requested or were identified for specialist palliative care, compared to 75 per cent of cancer patients. In new multivariate analyses of data from the National Survey of Bereaved People in England, 2013, undertaken specifically for this review, a diagnosis of (non-haematological) cancer was, when compared to other diagnoses, independently associated (at the 99 per cent significance level) with receipt of sufficient help and support from health and social services to be cared for at home, as well as receipt of support from Marie Curie Nurses, other community-based nurses, spiritual and emotional care, hospice at home, rapid response services and home help/meals on wheels (see Appendix 3 for detailed results). This analysis controlled for age, sex, whether the decedent had a spouse or partner, ethnic background and area deprivation.

There are a range of barriers identified to extending palliative care to people with noncancer diagnoses identified in the literature. One is the less predictable nature of most nonmalignant disease and the associated difficulty of identifying a terminal stage, discussed in Chapter 3. Cochrane et al. (2008), reporting on a pilot project in Dundee, Scotland, also identified a range of organisational barriers to extending, in this case, day hospice care to people with non-malignant conditions. These included a lack of skills and knowledge in caring for those without cancer, fear of being overwhelmed with referrals and the potential impact on the service. It is possible that those with non-cancer diagnoses are having their palliative care needs met through generalist services. However, given that the symptomatic burden of non-cancer conditions can be just as significant, it is unclear why proportionately less specialist care would be appropriate. A number of studies have also found people with non-cancer diagnoses accessing less, rather than more, generalist care compared to people with cancer. For example, in a random survey of 1,266 adults registering a death of someone aged 65 or over in England (response rate 41.6 per cent), Burt et al. (2010b) found that non-cancer patients were significantly less likely to receive district nursing, care from a GP and other health and social care services, and they were also likely to report less satisfaction with the quality of this care. Georghiou and Bardsley (2014) found similar differences in access to community-based services between cancer and non-cancer patients. Using data for 21,522 people who died between April 2006 and September 2011 in three London primary care trust areas, they found that, over the last three months of life, the cost of GP consultations for cancer patients cost an average of £365 per person (11.4 visits) compared to £125 per person (3.9 visits) for people with other diagnoses. Similarly, using data for 10,779 people who died between April 2006 and September 2011 in a single London Borough, Georghiou and Bardsley found that the average cost of district nursing for a cancer patient in the last three months of life was £588 per person (452 minutes contact time) compared to £249 (191 minutes) for people with other diagnoses. However, social care use for people with cancer was considerably lower than for those without cancer, even when standardised for age.

Opening up specialist palliative care services to people with a range of conditions other than cancer has been a key aim of national end of life strategies in all four countries and nations of the UK. In 2013, people with non-cancer diagnoses accounted for 20 per cent of new referrals in England, Wales and Northern Ireland (NCPC, 2014a), steadily increasing from 5 per cent in 2000, through 12 per cent in 2008 to 17 per cent in 2010-2011 (NCPC, 2012). In 2012-2013, specialist palliative care services delivered through hospital outpatients treated the greatest proportion of non-cancer patients (27 per cent, up from 24 per cent in 2010-2011), while the lowest percentage was for community-based care (17 per cent, up from 10 per cent in 2010-2011) (NCPC, 2014a). These proportions vary by diagnosis. In 2010-2011 (the most recent year for which relevant figures were published), the highest level of access was for people for chronic respiratory conditions (18 per cent of those with a non-cancer diagnosis), followed by people with motor neurone disease (13 per cent), other neurological conditions (10 per cent), heart failure (11 per cent) and chronic renal conditions (6 per cent). These percentages are based on 65 per cent of all non-cancer diagnoses, since the remaining 35 per cent are submitted with incomplete information about diagnosis. These proportions are also likely to vary considerably at a local level. The figures also only take account of primary diagnoses, so that the proportion of people dying with conditions such as dementia receiving specialist palliative care, a condition which is both under-diagnosed and commonly recorded as a secondary diagnosis, may well be significantly underestimated (NCPC, 2014a). There is currently no similar information available in Scotland.

However, having a cancer diagnosis is not a guarantee of receiving specialist palliative care. A palliative approach to terminal cancer can be compromised by continuing aggressive treatments, including up until the last weeks and days of life. There is evidence of overly aggressive care at end of life and late, or no, referral to palliative care for people with cancer in studies from Northern Ireland (Johnston, 2008) and England (O'Brien et al., 2006), and in an enquiry covering England, Wales and Northern Ireland (NCEPOD, 2008), as well as in research studies internationally (Braga, 2011). Walshe et al. (2009), in their literature review of access to community-based palliative care services, found, drawing upon one UK study (Addington-Hall and Altman, 2000) and four further studies published between 1998 and 2007 from Australia, Canada and Italy, that people with haematological cancer are likely to receive more aggressive treatments and are less likely to be referred to specialist palliative care services, reflecting haematological cancer's less predictable disease trajectory compared to other cancers. Similar findings are to be found in more recent international research, including from Australia (Manitta et al., 2010) and the US (Hui et al., 2014; Epstein et al., 2012). Epstein et al., in the US, identified the barriers to introducing palliative care into the care of people with haematologic cancer as 'persistent health professional confusion about the role of palliative care and its distinction from hospice, inadequate availability of palliative care provider capacity and widespread lack of physician training in communicating about achievable goals of care with patients, family caregivers, and colleagues'. These barriers are similar to those identified for people with non-cancer conditions, discussed in other parts of the report, including in the following sections on CHF, COPD and neurodegenerative conditions. Epstein et al. also suggest that symptom distress during intensive treatments, such as haematopoietic stem cell transplantation, may be under-appreciated or, because of the dire nature of the illness, considered more acceptable in what Epstein et al. describe as a 'no pain, no gain' conceptual framework. This view is supported by findings from a cross-sectional survey of haematopoietic stem cell transplantation physicians, also from the US, which found that most physicians thought people would be willing to accept a poor quality of life in return for a small chance of cure (Lee et al., 2004).

In the following sections, we discuss condition-specific evidence about access to palliative care covering CHF, COPD and neurodegenerative conditions (including dementia).

Congestive heart failure (CHF)

Various studies have identified a wide range of barriers for people with CHF in accessing palliative care. In a survey of 233 adult specialist palliative care services in England in 2006, Gibbs et al. found that one in ten specialist palliative care services did not accept people dying of CHF, with the most common reasons given for this being lack of resources, including limited availability of beds and concerns about the lack of training for staff working in an unfamiliar area. Referral for specialist palliative care for people with CHF is also complicated, as with other non-malignant conditions, by the condition having a less predictable trajectory than cancer, but also a high risk of sudden death. In analyses of data from the US Study to Understand Prognoses and Preferences for Outcomes and Risks of Treatments (SUPPORT), for example, it was found that, as late as the day before death, people with CHF were predicted as having a 62 per cent chance of surviving a further two months (Lynn et al. 1997).

The prognostic uncertainty and high risk of sudden death can mean that end of life conversations are avoided (Barclay et al., 2011; Barnes et al., 2008; Gott et al., 2007). A systematic literature review of international evidence on the perceived needs and experiences of people with advanced CHF and the perspectives and understanding of health

professionals, carried out by a UK-based team and based on 48 studies, with 18 out of the 32 gualitative or mixed methods studies from the UK, found that patients commonly reported having little discussion with health professionals about their clinical status. This resulted in a lack of timely support as their healthcare needs evolved. Healthcare professionals, for their part, reported poor communication with other care professionals and a lack of self-confidence, both in their ability to effectively prognosticate and in their ability to communicate a poor prognosis to those affected (Low et al., 2011). Similar findings were identified in a small-scale qualitative study in Scotland. Denvir et al. (2014) reported that people with advanced heart disease and their carers experienced fragmented services, difficulty in accessing specialist care and felt that time for discussion with healthcare providers was inadequate, while, for their part, healthcare providers highlighted uncertainty of prognosis, explaining mortality risk to patients and switching from curative to palliative approaches as key challenges in providing care to people with advanced heart disease. A systematic literature review of international evidence on end of life conversations between people with CHF and healthcare professionals, carried out by a UK-based team, found that conversations largely focused on disease management and that end of life care was rarely discussed. Sometimes this was because patients preferred to avoid having end of life conversations, although it also appeared that many did not realise the seriousness of their condition, potentially raising questions about the information and support provided to patients (Barclay et al., 2011). There is other evidence suggesting professional reluctance to have end of life conversations with people with CHF. For example, Matlock et al. (2010) administered a postal survey in the US in which they asked questions about a series of hypothetical scenarios to a random sample of 614 cardiologists (62 per cent response rate). The survey presented scenarios for two older patients with advanced CHF. It was found that, despite professional guidelines for cardiologists suggesting that they discuss palliative care with patients with late-stage heart failure, less than half chose to do so, a choice that was found to be correlated with regions using more healthcare in the last six months of life.

Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease

The NHS Outcomes Strategy notes that people with COPD 'receive far less palliative care input as an essential part of their ongoing disease management than in other disease areas' (NHS, 2012, p.47). In a narrative review of international evidence, covering 15 relevant studies and carried out by a UK-based team, Gardiner et al. (2010) concluded (with this finding based on four key studies, published between 2000 and 2008, three of which were from England and one of which was from Canada) that, although people with COPD have regular contact with health services, access to specialist services and palliative care is poor. In a study undertaken since this review, White et al. (2011) report on research conducted with 163 people (mean age of 72 years) attending 44 GP practices in south London. They found that 30 per cent were receiving sub-optimal treatment and more than half had never been referred to pulmonary rehabilitation.

A number of barriers for people with COPD in accessing palliative care are identified in the literature. Gardiner et al. (2010) concluded that information provision to people with COPD is often lacking and that the implications of diagnosis and prognosis are not routinely discussed. As part of a technology assessment, a systematic review and narrative synthesis of international qualitative literature was carried out by a Canadian-based team (Giacomini et al., 2012). Of the 82 identified studies, 30 were from the UK. The review found that people with COPD tend to be poorly informed about the long-term prognosis of their condition and what to expect towards the end of life, and that this lack of understanding impairs quality of life as the disease progresses. They also note that, as with other nonmalignant conditions, an important barrier is the unpredictable disease trajectory and difficulty in identifying a terminal phase. In a longitudinal qualitative study of people with COPD and carers in Scotland, for example, Pinnock et al. (2011) identified what they referred to as a 'chaos narrative' to describe patients' and families' accounts of their disease progression, and in the US SUPPORT study, it was found that, compared to people with lung cancer, people with COPD were given higher median 2-month and 6-month survival prognoses, even days before death (Claessens et al., 2000). Giacomini et al. (2012), in their systematic review, also found evidence of confusion amongst professionals about the definition and goals of palliative care in COPD, and a lack of clarity about roles and responsibilities, leading to confusion about whether palliative and supportive care is the responsibility of home care, primary care, specialist care, or even critical care. In the recent UK-wide National COPD Audit, covering acute care in England, Wales, Northern Ireland and Scotland, the Royal College of Physicians (2008) noted that, although there had been a welcome increase in the provision of on-site palliative care services for people with COPD, from 50 per cent of hospital sites to 87 per cent since 2008, the level of service was variable with 19 per cent of sites having less that a 0.5 whole time equivalent member of staff.

Neurodegenerative conditions

People with dementia also commonly receive less palliative care than people with other diagnoses. In narrative reviews of international literature, with an emphasis on UK literature, both Rowlands and Rowlands (2012), a team based in Wales, and Birch and Draper (2008), a team based in England, found, that people with dementia have symptoms that are commonly not effectively addressed and note that the dying phase may frequently go unrecognised. Sampson et al. (2006), in a study of 122 people, who died in an acute ward in a London hospital, 28 per cent of whom had dementia, found that those with dementia were considerably less likely to be referred to palliative care teams than those who are cognitively intact and were prescribed fewer palliative medications.

In common with other non-malignant diagnoses, care for people with dementia is complicated by an unpredictable disease trajectory, although one generally characterised by progressive decline precipitated, in later stages, by acute infections and illnesses (van der Steen, 2013). So, for example, in a study of nursing home deaths in the US, Bayer (2006) found that as many as 71 per cent of residents with dementia who were expected to live more than six months, in fact died within this period. In another US study involving 375 hospice patients, Rothenberg et al. (2014) found that those with a primary diagnosis of dementia or debility were most likely to outlive the Medicare and Medicare prognostic criterion for hospice of six months life expectancy.

Dementia also presents a range of special challenges. These include communication difficulties making it difficult to identify palliative care needs (Grisaffi and Robinson, 2010; Rowlands and Rowlands, 2012; Birch and Draper, 2012; Robinson et al., 2011). Care professionals may also feel concern about ethical, regulatory and legal issues when dealing with the difficult decisions and situations that are often encountered when providing palliative care for people with dementia. This may discourage them from taking a palliative approach and lead them to admit people to hospital or to administer aggressive treatments, even where these are of marginal benefit or medically futile (Harrison et al., 2012; Davies et al, 2014; Rowlands and Rowlands, 2012; Birch and Draper, 2012). These fears may be further heightened by public controversies around the ethics of palliative care, including that, for example, surrounding the Liverpool Care Pathway, an approach to care in the last days and hours of life (O'Dowd, 2012). Grisaffi et al. (2010), in a qualitative study with GPs, also identified challenges associated with discontinuity of care where people move into nursing homes at a late stage.

Parkinson's disease, which is incurable and progressive but often not considered terminal, may be overlooked for palliative care (Waldron et al., 2011). Other neurological conditions which may merit palliative care include Huntington's disease, motor neurone disease and multiple sclerosis. There is evidence that access for people with these conditions is generally poor (NCPC, 2010).

Age

Across all four countries and nations of the UK, around 18 per cent of deaths occur in people aged 25 to 64 (ranging from 17 per cent in Northern Ireland to 19 per cent in England), 80 per cent of deaths occur in people aged 65 or over (ranging from 80 per cent in England and Wales to 81 per cent in Scotland and Northern Ireland) and deaths amongst the oldest old, those aged 85 or over, account for around 30 per cent of all deaths (ranging from 28 per cent in Wales to 34 per cent in Northern Ireland). These figures are total figures and include deaths from external causes (ONS, 2014a; General Registrar Office for Scotland, 2013; NISRA, 2013).

When mortality figures are compared to the proportions in receipt of specialist palliative care, the levels of receipt for the oldest old (those aged 85 or over) appear disproportionately low. The most recent National Survey of Patient Activity Data for

Specialist Palliative Care Services: Minimum Data Set (covering England, Wales and Northern Ireland) reports that around 29 per cent of people who access specialist palliative care are in the 25 to 64 age group, although only 13 per cent of deaths (when deaths from external causes are excluded) occur in this age group. Just over 54 per cent of people who access specialist palliative care are in the 65 to 84 age group, while people in this age group account for only 46 per cent of deaths (excluding deaths from external causes). Finally, people aged 85 or over account for 39 per cent of deaths (excluding deaths from external causes) but only 16.4 per cent of people in this age group access specialist palliative care services (NCPC, 2014a), although this proportion has increased from 8.8 per cent in 2000 (NCPC, 2014a) and 11 per cent in 2012 (NCPC, 2013). The greatest increases in provision of specialist palliative care for this oldest age group are in hospital support teams (13.4 per cent in 2005-2006 to 22.6 per cent in 2012-2013) and in community-based services (11.7 per cent in 2005-2006 to 19.5 per cent in 2012-2013) (NCPC, 2014a).

We find similar patterns of access for these different age groups in a number of research studies. Based on a survey of 1,351 randomly selected adults in England (median age 56) and analysis of mortality statistics, Gomes et al. (2011) concluded that people aged 75 or over have the highest preference of any age group for hospice care at end of life while also having the least chance of achieving it. In another study of 123 people with advanced illness in England, Grande et al. (2006) found, in a multivariate analysis, that both younger patient and carer age predicted use of Macmillan nurses. Younger carer age, but not patient age, predicted Marie Curie nursing use. Younger patient age, but not carer age, predicted admission to an inpatient hospice.

One reason for the apparent under-provision of palliative care to the oldest old may be that they are less likely than younger age groups to have a cancer diagnosis, a condition which is better served by palliative care services (NCPC, 2014a; Luddington et al. 2001). However, Burt and Raine (2006), in a systematic review of international evidence on referral to specialist palliative care services, based on 14 studies, five of which were from the UK, concluded that people with cancer aged 65 or over accessed palliative care less frequently than younger people with cancer.

There is also debate in the literature about whether the oldest old may have different needs and/or preferences. Walshe et al. (2009), in a systematic review of international evidence on access to community palliative care services, conclude that there is no evidence of differences in needs or preferences amongst older people, citing a prospective study of 181 patients in the Netherlands by Teunissen et al. (2006) that concludes, 'elderly cancer patients admitted to a hospital have more or less the same symptoms, problems and needs as their younger counterparts'. However, in their systematic review of international evidence on referral to specialist palliative care services for cancer, Burt and Raine (2006) noted that few studies controlled for potential differences in clinical need and, in a later study involving a survey of 252 people with lung cancer and 137 carers in England, Burt et

al. (2010a) found that, in multivariate analyses, age was not, in fact, associated with receipt of specialist palliative care services, although measures of need, including metastatic disease and global quality of life, and the clinic where treatment was provided were. In another study, involving a sample of 1,000 people with advanced cancer in the US and using multivariate analysis to explore the effects of age, sex and functional performance on symptoms, Walsh et al. (2000) found, in fact, that younger people had more complex needs and were more likely than older people to experience 11 specific symptoms.

If older people do have less clinical need for palliative care, however, the reasons for this are unclear. Walsh et al. found that younger people with advanced cancer had more anxiety, depression and sleep problems, which they thought to be potentially associated with greater levels of psychosocial distress. However, the greater prevalence of symptoms such as pain, headache, nausea, constipation, and vomiting was more difficult to explain. The possibility that these results reflect methodological limitations rather than real differences of need or preference should be considered. Even where multivariate analysis is conducted to understand the independent effects of variables, age may be strongly associated with another variable, and fail, for this reason, to appear as statistically significant (Grande et al., 2002). There may also be response effects, in particular, the possibility that people age 85 or over might under-report their symptoms, perhaps to healthcare staff as well as to researchers. To the best of our knowledge, there has been no research undertaken to test these hypotheses.

There is, however, evidence that the palliative care needs of older people may not be identified effectively in practice. For example, a study of transitions to palliative care in two acute hospitals in England involving 514 older people, found that 36 per cent of these met the criteria for palliative care need, according to the Gold Standards Framework (GSF) prognostic indicator, while medical staff estimated that only 15.5 per cent had palliative care needs and nursing staff estimated that only 17.4 per cent had palliative care needs (Gott et al. 2013; Gardiner et al. 2013b). Based on interviews with medical professionals, Gott et al. (2013) concluded that older people were commonly seen to have less need for specialist input as a consequence of death being 'more expected' and the view that older people will be more able to come to terms with a terminal diagnosis. In a qualitative study involving 58 medical professionals from primary, acute and hospice settings in England, Gardiner et al. (2011) identified the barriers to accessing palliative care for older people in hospitals as attitudinal barriers, lack of resources for both specialist and generalist palliative care, difficulties in switching from a curative or interventionist approach, and confusion over roles and responsibilities, in particular, a lack of clarity regarding the role of the geriatrician in providing palliative care.

New multivariate analyses of data from the National Survey of Bereaved People in England, 2013, undertaken for this review, are inconclusive with regard to the effects of age on accessing a range of community-based services, with dying at age 80 or over associated with

less receipt of some community services and greater receipt of other services. Hence, decedents aged 65 to 79, compared to decedents aged 80 or over, were found to be more likely (at the 99 per cent significance level) to receive community-based nursing services (OR 1.17) and hospice at home services (OR 1.32). However, the families of decedents aged 80 or over were more likely to report having received sufficient help and support from health and social services to care for the decedent at home, with the families of those aged 18 to 64 and 65 to 79 consequently being less likely to receive such support (OR 0.67 and OR 0.81 respectively). Decedents aged 80 or over were also more likely to receive spiritual and emotional support, compared to people aged 65 to 79, who had lower odds of receiving this support (OR 0.80). They were also more likely to receive rapid response services, compared to people age 18-64, who had lower odds of receiving this service (OR 0.48). A similar pattern was observed for receipt of home care/meals on wheels, with those 18 to 64 and 65 to 79, when compared to people aged 80 or over, being less likely to receive this service (OR 0.45 and OR 0.70 respectively). Age made no difference to receipt of Marie Curie nurse services. These analyses controlled for diagnosis, sex, whether the decedent had a spouse or partner, ethnic background and area deprivation.

Ethnic background

Traditionally, people from BAME backgrounds have been considered under-represented in hospice and palliative care provision, although it has not always been clear why this should be the case (Gaffin et al., 1996; Koffman, 2006). Much of the literature looking at BAME groups and access to palliative care, both in the UK and internationally (primarily the US), is qualitative and/or relies on small selective samples. This literature also focuses on identifying a range of potential barriers to accessing palliative care. These include language barriers; cultural issues and culturally insensitive services, for example, concerning dietary requirements and religious observances; poor communication between providers and people from BAME backgrounds; problems in identifying anxiety and depression in some BAME populations; a lack of female doctors for Muslim women; and assumptions about families of people from BAME backgrounds being willing and able to care for family members at home. Barriers to effective advance care planning include fear of discrimination or being denied treatment, different cultural views regarding the acceptability of openly discussing death, and different cultural belief systems that may place less emphasis on autonomy and more emphasis on family decision-making (Calanzani et al., 2013b).

There is, however, limited quantitative evidence that people from BAME backgrounds access proportionately less palliative care, in practice, than people of White ethnicity. In recent data from the National Survey of Patient Activity Data for Specialist Palliative Care Services, Minimum Data Set (covering England, Wales and Northern Ireland), 6.2 per cent of people receiving specialist palliative care services were described as non-white, of whom 1.5 per cent were Black (African Caribbean or other), 1.1 per cent Indian, Pakistani or Bangladeshi, 1.5 per cent mixed race, and 1.4 per cent of other ethnicity, including Chinese (NCPC, 2013). This is a smaller proportion than the overall proportion of people from BAME backgrounds in the population, currently 14 per cent across England, Wales and Northern Ireland. However, as we noted in Chapter 3, a smaller proportion than this of people who are age 65 or over are from BAME backgrounds, currently less than 4 per cent in England, Wales and Northern Ireland together. Given that most need for palliative care is concentrated amongst people age 65 and over, it does not, therefore, seem likely that people from BAME groups receive proportionately less palliative care than people of White ethnicity.

There is, however, some evidence, although from North America, of people from BAME groups receiving proportionately more aggressive treatments at end of life. For example, Mack et al., 2010, in a multi-institutional, prospective longitudinal cohort study of 261 White and 71 Black people with advanced cancer in the US, found that Black patients tended to receive life-extending measures at the end of life even when they had do-not-resuscitate (DNR) orders or had stated a preference for symptom-directed care. In a meta-analysis of data from over a million patients in 30 studies, primarily from the US and Canada, Henson et al. (2014) also found that people of Black ethnicity are significantly more likely than other groups to have more than one Emergency Department (ED) attendance in the last month of life, a recognised indicator of overly aggressive care at end of life.

New multivariate analyses of data from the National Survey of Bereaved People in England, 2013, undertaken specifically for this review, found that (at the 99 per cent significance level) decedents from BAME backgrounds were actually more likely than those of White ethnicity to receive support from community-based nurses (OR 1.39), to receive spiritual or emotional support (OR 2.31), possibly because of being more likely to belong to a church, and more likely to receive support from home help/meals on wheels (OR 1.40). They were no more or less likely to receive Marie Curie nurses, support from a social worker or support worker, hospice at home and rapid response services. This analysis controlled for diagnosis, age, sex, whether the decedent had a spouse or partner and area deprivation. However, we do not know whether or not people from BAME backgrounds received the same level of service from these services, for example, the same frequency of visits. The families of decedents from BAME groups were also less likely to feel they received sufficient help and support to care for the decedent at home compared to the families of White decedents, but only at the 95 per cent rather than the 99 per cent significance level. This may be related to experiences associated with the quality of care received, a topic that is discussed further in a later chapter.

Having a spouse or partner

New multivariate analyses of the National Study of Bereaved People, 2013, undertaken specifically for this review, found that decedents without a spouse or partner were far less

likely to access a range of community-based services. They were found to be less likely to have sufficient help and support from health and social services to be cared for at home (OR 0.48), as well as to be less likely to receive support from Marie Curie nurses (OR 0.75), other community-based nurses (OR 0.86), spiritual or emotional support (OR 0.53), hospice at home (OR 0.54) and rapid response services (OR 0.73). These analyses controlled for diagnosis, age, sex, ethnic background and area deprivation. These results are likely to reflect the fact that people with spouses or partners are those most able to be cared for and die at home (Murtagh et al., 2012). People without a spouse or partner were, however, more likely to receive help from a social worker (OR 1.33).

Chapter 5: Pain and symptom control

Although palliative care is a much wider concept, pain and symptom control is central to palliative care. Evidence concerning inequities in this area is sparse, particularly with regard to the control and management of non-pain symptoms. There is, however, some limited evidence on differences in pain control. This evidence is augmented by findings from new multivariate analyses of the National Study of Bereaved People in England, undertaken specifically for this review. We discuss this evidence by:

- care setting
- diagnosis
- age
- ethnic background, and
- having a spouse/partner.

Care setting

In the most recent National Survey of Bereaved People in England, pain was reported as being relieved 'completely, all of the time' in hospices for 63 per cent of respondents, in care homes for 46 per cent of respondents, in hospital for 39 per cent of respondents and at home for 19 per cent of respondents (ONS, 2014c). These differences suggest inequity in the provision of pain relief across settings. However, the smaller proportion of respondents reporting that pain was relieved 'completely, all of the time' at home may reflect the fact that effective pain relief is harder to achieve in this setting, while the smaller proportion for hospitals compared to hospices may reflect the fact that hospitals are likely to be providing care to more people without cancer, those admitted following a health crisis and those with more challenging symptoms that cannot be managed readily at home. However, we identified no research studies that systematically explored these issues.

Diagnosis

There is limited evidence on the relationship between pain control and diagnosis. However, there is some research evidence that people with dementia experience poorer pain control than other patient groups. For example, a review of international research evidence on community services for people dying with dementia, in their own homes or in care homes, found that people with dementia were more likely to experience persistent, untreated pain, when compared to other patient groups, even where they had been assessed using a recognised tool such as the Abbey Pain Scale or the Pain Assessment in Advanced Dementia (PAINAD) Scale. This finding was based on six studies published between 1997 and 2005, one from England, one from Japan and four from the US (Goodman et al., 2010). It reflects, the fact that, even with the aid of clinical assessment tools, recognising when someone with

dementia is in pain is difficult (Achterberg et al., 2013), although the review by Goodman et al. concluded that, in care homes, residents with dementia experienced improved comfort and fewer adverse symptoms when dementia-specific structured approaches to providing care were used.

There is evidence, however, that, even when need is identified, people with dementia may receive less pain relief. In a narrative review of evidence on palliative care in dementia, Hughes et al. (2007) found that hip fracture patients with dementia received less analgesia than other patients. The review cites a study of 113 nursing home residents from 15 nursing homes in the north of England by Closs et al. (2004), which found that, although there was no difference between residents with regard to scores on pain scales, those with higher levels of cognitive impairment nonetheless received significantly less opioid and non-opioid analgesics. Similar results have been found in US studies. In one US single-site, hospitalbased study, for example, a sample of 38 dementia patients received, on average, only a third of the pain relief given to the sample of 59 patients without dementia (Morrission and Siu, 2000). In another US study of 88 hip fracture patients (53 cognitively impaired, 35 cognitively intact) from three hospitals, Feldt et al. (1998) found that, while self-report of pain was similar between those cognitively impaired and intact, those with cognitive impairment received significantly less opioid analgesics than cognitively intact subjects in the first and second 48 hours post-operatively and scored significantly higher on the Checklist of Nonverbal Pain Indicators observed with movement (CNPI-m). In more recent evidence, Lord et al. (2013), in a study of 230 dementia patients in two London hospitals, found that only 17 per cent of those that subsequently died were referred to the palliative care team during their admission, even though 27 per cent died with a pressure sore (grades 1-4) and 50 per cent were noted by clinicians to be in pain during the last 48 hours of their life.

New multivariate analyses of data from the National Survey of Bereaved People in England, 2013, explore the relationship between diagnosis and pain and symptom control while simultaneously controlling for age, sex, whether the decedent had a spouse or partner, ethnic background and area deprivation. We found that decedents who died with a neurological condition such as dementia, compared to those with (non-haematological) cancer, were more likely (at the 99 per cent significance level) to have had their pain controlled 'completely, all the time' while in hospital (OR 1.46). Reasons for this are not clear. Given the difficulties of identifying pain in people with dementia even when using clinical assessment tools, it is possible that pain was under-recognised by family members. People with dementia were not, however, more likely to have had their pain controlled 'completely, all the time' while at home or in a care home.

Compared to decedents with (non-haematological) cancer, decedents with cardiovascular disease, respiratory disease or 'other' conditions were less likely (at the 99 per cent significance level) to have had their pain controlled 'completely, all the time' at home (OR

0.47, OR 0.62 and OR 0.49 respectively). This is likely to reflect that there are wellestablished community-based care services for people with cancer, as well as potentially, the greater challenges of managing symptoms in conditions with less predictable trajectories in the home setting.

Age

There is some evidence that suggests a relationship between older age and receipt of less, or less effective, pain relief. For example, in a study of 29,825 people with cancer from the General Practice Research Database (GPRD), using a representative sample drawn from across England, Wales, Northern Ireland and Scotland, Higginson and Gao (2012) found that 43.6 per cent received at least one prescription of opioids from their GP and that prescription rates increased over time. However, people aged over 60 had a significantly lower chance, adjusted for comorbidities, compared to those aged under 50, of receiving opioids.

In a pilot study for the first National Survey of Bereaved People in England, Hunt et al. (2014) surveyed those registering the death of all 1422 deaths registered between October 2009 and April 2010 in two English health districts. For the 473 people (33 per cent) who responded, there was no reported difference in the reported quality of pain or symptom management in the last three months of life between decedents aged 85 and over and decedents under 85. Similarly, there were no differences in the reported quality of pain management in the last two days of life. The only difference found was that respondents for those aged 85 and over were less likely to consider the management of non-pain symptoms to have been excellent or good in the last two days compared to respondents for decedents under 85.

New multivariate analyses of data from the National Survey of Bereaved People in England, 2013, undertaken for this review, found that people aged 80 or over appeared to have their pain relieved 'completely, all the time' more frequently than younger decedents, at home or in a care home. Hence decedents aged 18 to 64, who spent time being cared for at home during the last three months of their lives, were less likely (at the 99 per cent significance level) to have had their pain controlled 'completely, all the time' than decedents aged 80 or over (OR 0.74). This analysis controlled for diagnosis, sex, whether the decedent had a spouse or partner, ethnic background and area deprivation. In similarly adjusted analyses, decedents aged 65-79, who spent time being cared for in a care home during the last three months of their lives, usere less likely (at the 99 per cent significance level) to have had pain controlled 'completely, all the time' than decedents aged 65-79, who spent time being cared for in a care home during the last three months of their lives, were less likely (at the 99 per cent significance level) to have had pain controlled 'completely, all the time' than decedents aged 80 or over (OR 0.76). It is not clear why this should be the case and the possibility that these results could be due to a response effect such as a tendency on the part of respondents to underestimate pain in older decedents should perhaps be considered. There was, however, no relationship found

between age and having pain controlled 'completely, all the time' in hospital.

Ethnic background

Calanzani et al. (2013b) found that the only available studies on ethnic background and pain control were from the US. These found that people from BAME backgrounds experience higher pain scores, interestingly even sometimes without a significant difference in opioid intake, and tend to receive less treatment for pain. Reasons for this are not well understood, although Calanzani et al. highlight evidence that suggests that opioid medication is relatively scarce in the US, particularly in regions with higher concentrations of people from BAME backgrounds. In our new analyses of data from the National Survey of Bereaved People in England, 2013, we found no relationship between ethnic background and pain identified in any setting.

Having a spouse or partner

Looking at data collected in the National Survey of Bereaved People in England, 2013, we found that people without spouses or partners were less likely (at the 99 per cent significance level) to have pain controlled 'completely, all the time' than people with spouses or partners, including at home, in a care home and in hospital (OR 0.57, OR 0.64 and OR 0.78 respectively). These analyses controlled for age, sex, diagnosis, ethnic background and area deprivation. It remains unclear whether having a spouse or partner improves pain control, possibly because they can act as an advocate and/or an informal coordinator of care, or whether, potentially, this is a response effect, with respondents who are spouses or partners being more likely to report that pain was well-controlled, perhaps to avoid feelings of guilt or distress.

Chapter 6: Quality and experience of care

This chapter focuses on systematic differences in the quality and experience of care people receive from palliative care providers. This covers, for example, services being suitable for need, people being treated with dignity and respect, and overall satisfaction with care. In practice, there is overlap with the evidence presented in Chapter 4, with systematic differences in access sometimes leading to a combination of poor care and gaps in care. This chapter should therefore be read in the context of this earlier chapter on access. In this chapter, we explore inequalities in service quality and people's experiences of care associated with:

- generalist palliative care
- diagnosis
- area deprivation
- ethnic background
- age
- sexual identification,
- having a spouse/partner.

Generalist palliative care

Many people receive palliative care, not from specialist palliative care services, but from generalists such as GPs, community and district nurses, care home providers and general hospital inpatient and outpatient services, with the national end of life strategies placing particular emphasis on supporting generalist models of care (Department of Health/NHS, 2008; NHS Wales, 2013; Scottish Government, 2008; Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety Northern Ireland, 2010). The quality and consistency of generalist care is therefore important to the equitable provision of palliative care.

Primary care

As discussed above, distinguishing clearly between factors that influence people's access to care and factors that affect the quality and experience of care is difficult and, consequently, some of the evidence relevant to considering the quality of generalist palliative care services has already been discussed in the earlier chapter on access (e.g. Oishi and Murtagh, 2014; Gott et al., 2012). This evidence highlighted the wide range of challenges faced in the provision of generalist palliative care, including the reluctance of some GPs to provide palliative care, lack of confidence, lack of skills and knowledge, poor coordination between care professionals and confusion about roles and responsibilities.

Although there may be good generalist care provided to many people at the end of life, there is also evidence of care that is inconsistent and evidence of gaps in care. Shipman et

al., 2008, for example, conducted a consultation involving 210 invited health and social care staff from primary, secondary, and tertiary services and from specialist palliative care, as well as service commissioners, policy makers, academics, and representatives from user and voluntary groups. Sessions were held in London, the east of England, Warwickshire, and Scotland. The report of the consultation sessions noted that generalists usually cared for relatively few people nearing the end of life and did so in the context of many competing and incentivised activities in the community, and that, in some areas of generalist care, there were high levels of staff turnover. As a result, developing and maintaining skills was identified as a key issue, with some generalists, particularly GPs, thought to be 'disengaged'. The consultation report also noted a lack of robust evidence and variable practice around models of care such as the Gold Standards Framework (Shaw, 2010; SCIE, 2013) and practices such as advance care planning (Brinkman-Stoppelenburg et al., 2014). Consultees also thought that condition-specific expertise in the community was often limited and identified gaps in provision, such as a shortage of senior community nurses and out-of-hours services. Poor integration between health and social care was also identified as inhibiting effective practice and continuity of care, and there was also a view expressed that good end of life care could not be provided without increasing overall resources, especially for people with non-malignant diseases.

Hospital care

There are well documented differences in quality of care by care setting, with acute settings consistently judged to provide poorer quality end of life care. In the National Survey of Bereaved People in England (ONS, 2013b), only 32.7 per cent of respondents considered the quality of care in hospitals to be 'outstanding' or 'excellent', compared to 53.2 per cent in relation to care at home, 50.8 per cent in relation to care in a care home and 59 per cent in relation to care in a hospice. The degree to which people were treated with dignity was also poorer in hospital than in other settings, with 56.8 per cent of decedents reported as being treated with dignity 'always' by hospital doctors and 47.7 per cent as being treated with dignity 'always' by hospital nurses. This compares to 78.7 per cent as being treated with dignity 'always' by district and community nurses, 72 per cent by GPs, 61.4 per cent by care home staff, 86.7 per cent by hospice doctors and 80.5 by hospice nurses (ONS, 2013b).

In the recent independent review of the now withdrawn Liverpool Care Pathway, Neuberger et al. (2013) describe the 'ambition to transpose hospice-like standards of care into the hospital setting' as admirable given the 'many examples of poor care' that preceded its introduction but conclude that 'the LCP is not being applied properly in all cases' and that it had at times 'been used as an excuse for poor quality care' (p.47). The consultation by Shipman et al. in 2008, already described, took place well before the review by Neuberger et al. but noted then that tools such as the Liverpool Care Pathway are difficult to

implement at scale in generalist palliative care practice, given the requirement for extensive investment in training and education.

In a national audit of care in hospitals for the dying in England, the Royal College of Physicians (2014) identified that mandatory training in care of the dying was only required for doctors in 19 per cent of trusts and for nurses in 28 per cent, despite national recommendations that this be provided universally. The audit also found considerable evidence of a lack of open communication with patients about their care. For example, it found that assessment for clinically assisted (artificial) hydration was recorded for 59 per cent of patients, but discussions about this were documented for only 17 per cent of those capable of participating in such a discussion and with only 36 per cent of carers. Similarly, an assessment for clinically assisted (artificial) nutrition was recorded for 45 per cent of patients, but discussions were documented with only 17 per cent of those capable of participating in such a discussion and with 29 per cent of carers. It was also documented for 87 per cent of patients that they were in the last hours or days of life, but discussions were documented with only 46 per cent of those thought capable of participating in such a discussion, although discussions occurred with carers in as many as 93 per cent of cases. These discussions occurred, on average, 34 hours before the patient's death. In a review of the care of 1,293 patients in hospitals across England, Wales and Northern Ireland, who died within four days of admission, Cooper et al. (2009) found that in almost 17 per cent of cases where, on admission, patients were not expected to survive, there was no evidence that any discussion between the healthcare team and either the patient or relatives on treatment limitation had taken place.

SCIE (2013), in their briefing, *Dying Well at Home: The Case for Integrated Working*, argue that it may be difficult to ensure the same quality of end of life care in hospitals as in other settings, such as hospices, since hospitals are generally not well set up to serve the holistic needs of patients and cannot offer personalised care or provide continuity in staffing. However, SCIE note that some people will always be cared for and die in hospitals. These will not be a representative group of people. Rather they are likely to disproportionately include people, for example, without spouses or partners or with non-cancer diagnoses. For reasons of equity, therefore, as well of ensuring acceptable minimum standards of care, it is important that the quality of care in hospitals is as high as it possibly can be.

Diagnosis

In the National Survey of Bereaved People in England, of all people with cancer who died at home, 62.8 per cent experienced 'outstanding' and 'excellent' care in their last three months of life. This compares to 39.3 per cent of all people with cardiovascular disease who died at home and 46.2 per cent of people with other diagnoses who died at home. However, such differences between people with different diagnoses were not found in other settings. For people who died in hospital, the proportions that experienced 'outstanding' or 'excellent' care were 36.9 per cent for cancer patients, 36.5 per cent for people with cardiovascular disease, and 30.9 per cent for people with other diagnoses. In care homes the figures were 46.6 per cent, 50.4 per cent and 54.3 per cent respectively. In hospices the figures were 57.9 per cent, 58.2 per cent and 59.9 per cent (ONS, 2013b). However, when asked, not about overall quality of care, but specifically about care provided by particular providers, 39.6 per cent of people with cancer experienced care from GPs that was 'excellent' (there is no 'outstanding' category for these questions), compared to 30 per cent of those with cardiovascular disease and 29.4 per cent of people with other diagnoses. For care provided by a care home, figures were similar at 49.9 per cent, 42.8 per cent and 46.3 per cent respectively. For care provided by a hospice, however, people with a cancer diagnosis reported higher quality of care, with 83.8 per cent reporting care that was 'excellent' compared to 60.2 per cent for those with cardiovascular disease and 58.6 per cent of people with other diagnoses (ONS, 2013b)

The multivariate analyses of data from the National Survey of Bereaved People in England, 2013, that we undertook for our review confirm that people with cancer tend to experience higher quality care. These found that people with cardiovascular, respiratory or 'other' conditions were less likely (at the 99 per cent significance level), compared to those with (non-haematological) cancer, to experience overall quality of care in the last three months of life that was 'outstanding' or 'excellent' (OR 0.62, OR 0.64 and OR 0.60 respectively). People with cardiovascular disease appeared to experience poorer quality of care than people with other non-cancer diagnoses. Compared to those with (non-haematological) cancer, they were also less likely (at the 99 per cent significance level) to experience GP services, care provided by a care home or out of hours services that were 'excellent' (questions about individual services, in contrast to the question about overall quality, have no 'outstanding' category) (OR 0.72, OR 0.75 and OR 0.75 respectively).

Area deprivation

A published analysis of data from the National Survey of Bereaved People found a statistically significant difference (at the 99 per cent significance level) between the least and most deprived IMD quintiles in overall quality of care, after controlling for age, sex and diagnosis, with respondents in the least deprived IMD quintle being more likely to consider care 'outstanding' or 'excellent' (OR 1.23) compared to respondents in the most deprived IMD quintile (ONS, 2013c). There was also a statistically significant difference (at the 99 per cent significance level) in the quality of care provided by GPs, with those in the least deprived IMD quintile being more likely to report that care from GPs was 'excellent' (OR 1.37) compared to those in the most deprived IMD quintile. People in the least deprived IMD quintile were also more likely to report that care received from care homes or district and community nurses was 'excellent' (OR 1.23 and OR 1.16 respectively) compared to respondents in the most deprived IMD quintile, although only at the 95 per cent significance

level. The quality of care provided by out of hours services, hospital doctors and hospital nurses was similar across different areas. In these same analyses, people in the least deprived IMD quintile had higher odds (at the 99 per cent significance level) of 'always being treated with dignity and respect' by district and community nurses (OR 1.32) and GPs (OR 1.76) when compared to those in the most deprived IMD quintile. The proportions of people reporting 'always being treated with dignity and respect' by care home staff, hospital doctors and nurses did not vary significantly between IMD quintiles (ONS, 2013c).

In new multivariate analyses of data from the National Survey of Bereaved People in England, 2013, undertaken specifically for this review, after controlling for age, sex, diagnosis, whether the decedent had a spouse or partner and ethnic background, we found that those living in the most deprived and second most deprived IMD quintiles were significantly less likely (at the 99 per cent significance level) to rate overall quality of care as 'outstanding' or 'excellent' compared to those living in the least deprived IMD quintile (OR 0.81 in the most deprived IMD quintile and OR 0.88 in the second most deprived IMD quintile). Respondents in the most and second most deprived IMD quintiles were also significantly less likely (at the 99 per cent significance level) to rate GP services as 'excellent' compared to those from the least deprived IMD quintile (OR 0.72 and OR 0.79 respectively). Finally, respondents in the most deprived IMD quintile were significantly less likely (at the 99 per cent significance level) to rate care provided by care homes as 'excellent' compared to those from the least deprived IMD quintile (OR 0.80).

Age

In a study already discussed in Chapter 5 that aimed to compare the experiences of end of life care for people age 85 or over with those of younger people, Hunt et al. (2014) undertook a survey of 473 people (33 per cent response rate) who registered a death between October 2009 and April 2010 in two English health districts. Forty-eight per cent of these decedents were age 85 or over. Respondents were sent the Views of Informal Carers: Evaluation of Service (VOICES) Short Form questionnaire, six to 12 months following the death. No differences in care quality were reported for the last three months but, in the last two days, people age 85 or over experienced less emotional and spiritual support and were more likely to have had unwanted treatment decisions made.

In new multivariate analyses of data from the National Survey of Bereaved People in England, 2013, we found that, compared to people aged 80 or over, people aged 65 to 79 were less likely (at the 99 per cent significance level) to consider the overall quality of care they received to be 'outstanding' or 'excellent' (OR 0.87) or to find the care provided either by care homes or by GPs to be 'excellent' (OR 0.79 and or 0.87 respectively). This analysis controlled for sex, diagnosis, whether the decedent had a spouse or partner, ethnic background and area deprivation.

Ethnic background

Calanzani et al. (2013b), in their evidence review, identify issues such as lack of cultural and religious sensitivity in how services are delivered, lack of translation resources, lack of advocates, problems with using family and friends as translators, low numbers of minority doctors and low availability of professional training in 'cultural competency'. This research evidence suggests that there is poor care for people from BAME backgrounds, unmet cultural and religious needs and uncertainty and stress created for professionals. However, much of this research comes from the US and the majority of studies exhibit a number of methodological limitations. For example, Calanzani et al. note that research reporting on systematic differences in outcomes for people from BAME backgrounds is much less common in the literature than research focused on identifying barriers. Furthermore, where outcomes are discussed, these are rarely considered in the context of patients' and their families' own stated cultural needs and preferences. Research in this area also suffers from small, selective and unrepresentative samples (Calanzani et al., 2013b; Evans et al., 2012). While the existing research evidence may be useful in highlighting potential barriers and good practice in delivering palliative care to people from BAME groups, the generalisability of much of this evidence remains unclear.

However, in new multivariate analyses of data from the National Survey of Bereaved People in England, 2013, we found that people from BAME backgrounds were less likely than people of White ethnicity (at the 99 per cent significance level) to rate overall care as 'outstanding' or 'excellent' (OR 0.74), particularly in sub-samples of decedents who spent some time in a care home (OR 0.45) or a hospice (OR 0.50) in the last three months of life. In a separate question about care received directly from a care home, people from BAME groups were also much less likely than people of White ethnicity to rate this care as 'excellent' (OR 0.48).

Sexual identification

In a systematic review of evidence on end of life care for people who identify as lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender, Harding et al. (2012) identify 12 relevant papers, the majority of which focus on the cancer experience of gay men and lesbian women, with only a few papers addressing the experiences of the bisexual population, while there were no studies on the experiences of transgender people. Notwithstanding the limited evidence base, the authors conclude that existing evidence highlights the educational needs of healthcare professionals to avoid making assumptions about people's sexual preferences and identifies and to recognize the importance of same sex partners in decision making. They also identify a significant need to research LGBT experiences and refine services for patients and their carers.

Having a spouse or partner

Looking at data from the National Survey of Bereaved People in England, 2013, we found that those with spouses or partners were significantly more likely than those without spouses or partners (at the 99 per cent significance level) to receive overall care in the last three months of life that was considered 'excellent' or 'outstanding', with those without spouses or partners being less likely to experience overall care as 'excellent' or 'outstanding' (OR 0.65). People without spouses or partners were also significantly less likely to experience care from care homes, GPs and out of hours services that was 'excellent', (there is no 'outstanding' category for questions about individual services) (OR 0.80, OR 0.55 and OR 0.57 respectively). All of these analyses controlled for age, sex, diagnosis, ethnic background and area deprivation.

Chapter 7: Place of death

The National Audit Office (2008) states that 'most people wish to be cared for and die in their home but the number of people who are able to do so varies with age, geographical area and, most significantly, by condition'. Increasing the ability of individuals to be cared for, and to die, in their place of choice is a key aim of the national end of life care strategies in England, Wales, Northern Ireland and Scotland. Improving access to community-based services is identified as key to supporting this aim, and is also seen as important for reducing the number and frequency of emergency admissions in the last year of life (NAO, 2008; Department of Health/ NHS, 2008). In England, the Quality, Innovation, Productivity and Prevention (QIPP) programme for end of life care established an indicator for death in usual place of residence (e.g. own home or care home). In 2012, 43.7 per cent of people died in their usual place of residence, up from almost 37.9 per cent per cent in 2008 (PHE, 2013a). Currently, there is no similar indicator in Wales, Northern Ireland or Scotland, although Health Improvement Scotland has published proposals towards one (Healthcare Improvement Scotland, 2013). We do know, however, that across England and Wales, in 2013, 22 per cent of people currently die at home and 21 per cent in a care home, up from 21 per cent and 18 per cent respectively in 2010 (ONS, 2014b). In Northern Ireland, in 2013, 49 per cent of people died in hospital, 18 per cent died in a care home and 33 per cent died in 'all other places', which includes home. In 2008, 51 per cent of people died in hospital, 16 per cent died in a care home and 33 per cent died in 'all other places' (NISRA, 2012) No place of death data is published in Scotland.

Although, emphasis is placed on increasing death in usual place of residence rather than in hospital, trends in hospitalisations and emergency admissions throughout the whole last year of life are also important, with almost 90 per cent of people receiving some care in hospital during this final year (Georghiou et al., 2012; Bardsley et al., 2010). However, attempts to establish a similar QIPP indicator for hospital admissions of 8 days or more ending in death and for emergency admissions in the last year of life have proved challenging (Department of Health, 2012). The Information Services Division, Scotland, however, does, as part of its NHS Healthcare Quality Strategy, gather data on 'percentage of end of life spent at home or in a community setting'. This is gathered at national level, as well as at health board, local authority and community health partnership level. However, where people eventually die is not currently known. For all people dying in Scotland during 2012/13, the percentage of the last six months of life spent at home or in a community setting was 91.2 per cent, increased from 90.4 per cent in 2008/9 (Information Services Division, Scotland, 2014).

Death in usual place of residence remains a key performance indicator in measuring the effectiveness of end of life care. However, it is intended as a proxy measure of good care, reflecting what the majority of, although not all, people say they want. It is not intended to be an aim in and of itself. In particular, Wood and Salter (2013) raise concerns about the

potential over-emphasis on promoting home death, particularly if driven by economic pressures, and they argue for ongoing efforts to ensure high quality care across all settings. This is important since death in usual place of residence may not always be achievable, and may not be a better outcome, for everyone. As Gomes et al. (2013a) note, with regard to research into end of life care, 'it is crucial to ascertain outcomes other than death at home, such as symptom control, quality of life, caregiver distress and satisfaction with care', arguing that these may be as, or potentially more important for patients and families. Other research evidence also emphasises the importance of non-medical factors such as psychological and emotional well-being, dignity, spiritual matters, human touch and affection, spending time with family and friends, having financial and legal affairs in order, having funeral arrangements made and resolving emotional conflicts and other personal matters (Mullick, 2013; Downey et al., 2009).

In this chapter, however, we focus on place of death, because the vast majority of available evidence addresses this outcome. In particular, we consider place of death in relation to:

- diagnosis
- availability of services
- having a spouse/partner
- age
- ethnic background
- living in a care home, and
- geography.

Diagnosis

There are considerable differences in place of death by diagnosis. People with cancer (with the exception of those with haematological cancers) are more likely to die at home or in a hospice than in hospital, reflecting the more predictable disease trajectory and more established community-based services for people with cancer (Howell et al., 2010; National Cancer Intelligence Network, 2014). In analyses of data from the National Survey of Bereaved People in England, 2013, we found that, after controlling for a wide range of factors (age, sex, whether the decedent had a spouse or partner, ethnic background and area deprivation), people with (non-haematological) cancer, when compared to people with other diagnoses, are more likely (at the 99 per cent significance level), to die at home rather than in hospital. In a systematic review of place of death for people with non-cancer diagnoses, Murtagh et al. (2012) found that illnesses with a longer trajectory of functional impairment, even if severe, were also associated with increased home death, possibly because of the increased time this allowed for planning and preparation. People with dementia, on the other hand, are more likely to die in a care home or hospital rather than at home (NEoLCIN, 2010; Handley et al., 2014), a finding that was also confirmed in new analyses of data from the National Survey of Bereaved People in England, 2013, undertaken

for this review, which controlled for age, sex, whether the decedent had a spouse or partner, ethnic background and area deprivation. The condition with the highest proportion of hospital deaths is respiratory disease, with 69 per cent of people with respiratory illness in England dying in hospital (NEOLCIN, 2010).

It is currently unclear what might be acceptable and achievable reductions in rates of hospital death for different conditions. National estimates have, of necessity, been based on extremely broad assumptions, with no separate estimates by diagnosis identified (Balance of Care Group/NAO, 2008). The only indication of at least initial targets thought to be achievable comes from the Whole Systems Partnership (WSP) Cohort Model (NEoLCIN, 2015). This was developed to support local areas in England, but with application to the other countries and nations of the UK, to implement the National End of Life Strategy. As part of its development, three local pilot sites set their own three-year targets for reducing hospital deaths for people with different diagnoses. These targets varied depending on existing rates of hospital deaths for people with these different conditions and local circumstances. For cancer, the three areas aimed to reduce hospital deaths from 39 per cent to 30 per cent, from 45 per cent to 40 per cent and from 39 per cent to 38 per cent respectively. For frailty, including dementia, areas aimed to reduce hospital death rates from 44 per cent to 30 per cent, from 44 per cent to 30 per cent and from 49 per cent to 30 per cent respectively. There were similarly ambitious targets set for reducing hospital death rates associated with organ failure, from 60 per cent to 45 per cent, from 60 per cent to 45 per cent and from 64 per cent to 56 per cent respectively. It is unclear whether, and what, further reductions in the hospital death rate for different conditions might be achievable.

Availability of services

The availability of good quality community-based palliative care services is important in reducing hospital death and increasing rates of death in usual place of residence. While evidence on the impact of generalist palliative care is lacking, there is evidence that people receiving specialist community-based palliative care are less likely to die in hospital. For example, the National Council for Palliative Care (2014a) reports, in the National Survey of Patient Activity Data for Specialist Palliative Care Services: Minimum Data Set for 2012-13 (covering England, Wales and Northern Ireland) that just over 46 per cent of those who received care in the community died at home, while only 18 per cent died in hospital. They compare this with ONS data for all deaths, in which, over the same period, nearly 22 per cent of people died at home and almost 52 per cent died in hospital.

There is an implication here that extending specialist palliative care services would result in more people dying at home. However, such a conclusion does not take account of selection bias, with those referred to specialist palliative care services likely to be those most capable of supporting a home death. However, more robust evidence is available in a recently published Cochrane review. In a meta-analysis of seven trials (five randomised clinical trials

and two controlled clinical trials), Gomes et al. (2013a) found that receiving home-based palliative care more than doubles the odds of dying at home. This result remained statistically significant when the analysis was restricted to the five randomised controlled trials or to the three highest quality randomised controlled trials. However, the majority of participants in all seven trials had cancer, making the generalisability of findings to other diagnoses uncertain, although there were some people with non-cancer diagnoses included in three of the trials. There have also been some high quality evaluations conducted since the Cochrane review by Gomes et al. was published. For example, a recent evaluation by Seow et al. (2014) of 11 community-based specialist palliative care teams in Canada found that, compared with matched controls, they reduced the use of acute care services, reduced hospitalisations by a third, reduced use of emergency departments by a quarter and reduced risk of hospital death by a half in the last two weeks of life. In England, Chitnis et al. (2012), evaluated the Marie Curie Nursing Service, which provides 24-hour hands-on nursing care and emotional support for people in their own homes, as well as discharge support to get people home from hospital quickly, integrated health and social care so that people can be cared for effectively at home, and urgent care to help manage people's symptoms at home. They found that nearly 77 per cent of people receiving the service were able to die at home, while just under 8 per cent died in hospital, compared to a matched control group, where 35 per cent of people died at home and nearly 42 per cent of people died in hospital. Finally, in a systematic review and meta-analysis of ten international studies of community specialist palliative care services that provide home nursing, Luckett et al. (2013), found that, in meta-analysis across all ten studies, these were associated with increased rates of home death, but not when the meta-analysis was limited to the three highest quality studies.

The availability of care homes offering high quality end of life care is also likely to reduce the number of hospital deaths. In comparative international research, based an analysis of death certificate data for all dementia-related deaths in 2003 of people aged 65 or over, Houttekier et al. (2010), found that the likelihood of dying in a hospital was higher in the three UK countries (England, 36 per cent; Wales, 46.3 per cent; Scotland, 33.9 per cent) than in Belgium (22.7 per cent) or the Netherlands (2.8 per cent). The countries with lower hospital death rates had higher rates of death in care homes, with the proportion of decedents who died in a care home being 59.7 per cent in England, 50.2 per cent in Wales, 60.8 per cent in Scotland, 65.9 per cent in Belgium and 92.3 per cent in the Netherlands. Using multivariate analysis, Houttekier et al. concluded that the much lower hospital death rate in the Netherlands could be explained by the greater availability of nursing home beds, serviced by highly skilled professionals and with advance care planning and effective communication with relatives established as routine. Home death was low in all countries except Belgium, where it was 11.4 per cent.

Perhaps unsurprisingly, people are also more likely to die in an inpatient hospice where there is one close by to their home. For example, in multivariate analyses, undertaken using 378,482 adult cancer death records in England, Wood (2010) found that, once effects attributable to other variables were accounted for, people who live in areas with a high 'accessibility score' (based on drive times to a hospice) were 2.79 times more likely to die in a specialist inpatient hospice than those with a low accessibility score. Similar 'supply-side' effects were noted by Murtagh et al. (2012), who found, in their systematic review of place of death for people with non-malignant conditions, a small but statistically significant association between reduced home deaths and greater hospital bed availability, based on four studies from the US, Canada and Belgium.

Having a spouse or partner

In a systematic review of UK and international literature aimed at understanding place of death for people with non-malignant conditions, Murtagh et al. (2012) found that having a carer was the single most important factor associated with home death, whereas living alone or being unmarried increased the likelihood of a hospital death. Despite a narrowing of difference in life expectancy between men and women, women still tend to outlive male spouses and are more commonly carers for men than men are for women. As a result, more men than women die at home (22 per cent versus 16 per cent) and more women than men die in care homes (21 per cent versus 10 per cent) (NEoLCIN, 2010). We found, in new multivariate analyses of the National Survey of Bereaved People in England, 2013, perhaps unsurprisingly, that decedents without a spouse or partner were less likely (at the 99 per cent significance level) to die at home than in hospital (OR 0.82), with this analysis controlling for age, sex, diagnosis, ethnic background and area deprivation. People without a spouse or partner were, however, more likely (at the 99 per cent significance level) to die in a care home rather than in hospital (OR 1.41).

Age

Older people are more likely to die in hospital than younger adults. In recent data for England, 52.6 per cent of decedents aged under 65 died in hospital, while for people aged 65 to 84, this figure was 59.3 per cent, although for people aged 85 and over the figure was somewhat lower, at 55.3 per cent, reflecting the fact that people in this age group may more often die in a care home (NEOLCIN, 2012). Figures for place of death by age or age band are not available for Wales, Northern Ireland or Scotland.

Other research suggests that the oldest old, those age 85 or over, may be the least likely to die in their preferred place. In a survey, already discussed in earlier chapters, of 1,422 people (response rate 33 per cent) registering a death over a six-month period in two health districts in England, Hunt et al. (2014) found that decedents aged 85 or over were less likely than those under 85 to have known that they were dying, to have their preferences for

place of death recorded, to have died in their preferred place, to die at home or, in the view of respondents, had enough choice about place of death.

In the new multivariate analyses of the National Survey of Bereaved People in England, 2013, that we undertook for this review, it was found that people aged 80 or over, when compared to other adults, were more likely (at the 99 per cent significance level) to die in hospital rather than at home. Specifically, decedents aged 18 to 64 and 65 to 79, compared to those aged 80 or over, were more likely to die at home than in hospital (OR 1.36 and OR 1.33 respectively). However, people aged 80 or over were more likely (at the 99 per cent significance level) to die in a care home rather than in hospital. Specifically, decedents aged 18 to 64 and aged 65 to 79, compared to those 80 or over, were less likely to die in a care home rather than hospital (OR 0.47 and OR 0.52 respectively). These analyses controlled for sex, diagnosis, whether the decedent had a spouse or partner, ethnic background and area deprivation.

Ethnic background

There is some limited evidence that people from BAME groups are more likely to die in hospital, although much of this evidence comes from outside the UK. Authors of these studies have hypothesised, for example, that people from BAME groups may have different preferences or may have possible concerns about receiving equal access to potentially lifeextending treatments and that this could account for greater use of hospital care at end of life. However, in practice, few studies have considered place of death in the context of possible differences in attitudes and beliefs, preferences or clinical needs. As a result, evidence in this area has been somewhat inconclusive (Calanzani et al., 2013b; Evans et al., 2012).

However, in a recently published analysis of data for 93,375 decedents who died with cancer in London between 2001 and 2010 and were aged 65 or over, Koffman et al. (2014), found that immigrants (using country of birth as the measure) were significantly more likely to die in hospital and less likely to die at home or in a hospice than those of White ethnicity. Their analysis controlled for age, sex, year of death, marital status and cancer type. The underlying reasons for these results are unclear, and it is also unclear how generalisable they are to immigrants in other areas of the UK. Evidence from the new analyses of the National Survey of Bereaved People in England, 2013, undertaken for this review, suggests that the results are also not necessarily generalisable to British-born BAME people. We found that people from BAME backgrounds were no more or less likely to die in hospital than at home when compared to people of White ethnicity. Although, this analysis nevertheless included, in its overall sample of 15,374, 300 people from BAME backgrounds who died in hospital and 109 who died at home. However, we did find that people from BAME backgrounds to people of White ethnicity, were less likely (at the 99 per

cent significance level) to die in a care home rather than hospital (OR 0.57). The reasons for this are not clear, although we know also from our analyses, discussed in the previous chapter, that people from BAME backgrounds report poorer quality of care in care homes. These analyses controlled for age, sex, diagnosis, whether the decedent had a spouse or partner and area deprivation.

Living in a care home

The National Audit Office (2008), found that the proportion of care home residents who died in hospital varied considerably between different homes, ranging from none to all residents. While these figures did not control for differences in the age of residents or their diagnoses, these findings could suggest that care homes had variable policies as well as variable capacity to care for people at the end of life. It is possible that some care homes were admitting residents to hospital unnecessarily, and that, with appropriate support, many residents could have died in the care home. In other evidence, it was found that, of 93 care home residents dying in an English hospital over six months, as many as 40 per cent died within 24 hours of admission (Ong et al., 2011). Authors such as Kinley et al. (2014) and Sleeman et al. (2014) point to the need to ensure that increased use of care homes as a chosen place of dying is adequately supported by community-based palliative care services.

Geography

Where people die varies considerably from area to area. For example, death in usual place of residence was found to vary in England from around 27 per cent to around 57 per cent across CCGs, and from around 38 per cent to around 52 per cent across NHS Local Area Teams (PHE, 2013a). Neither death in usual place of residence nor place of death data is available by sub-national geographies, in Wales, Northern Ireland or Scotland. However, in Scotland, we do know that 'the percentage of the last six months of life spent at home or in a community setting' varied across health boards, from between 89 per cent to 93.9 per cent, with this thought to primarily reflect the different use of community hospitals in urban and rural parts of the country.

Area deprivation may be an important underlying factor in geographical variation in place of death. For example, an analysis of ONS mortality data for deaths in England between 2007 and 2009 found that the hospital death rate was highest in the most deprived quintile, with people in these areas being, on average, 29 per cent more likely to die in hospital than those in the least deprived quintile. This relationship remained when looking at different age groups separately (NEoLCIN, 2012). There may be a complex relationship here, with areas with different levels of area deprivation also having different diagnostic profiles. For example, cancer is the most common cause of death in the least deprived areas, accounting for 48 per cent of deaths in the least deprived IMD quintile compared to 29 per cent in the

most deprived IMD quintile. Cardiovascular disease and respiratory disease, however, are more common as a cause of death in the most deprived areas, with around 21 per cent of decedents dying with cardiovascular disease in the most deprived quintile compared to 17 per cent in the least deprived quintile and around 9 per cent of decedents in the most deprived quintile dying of respiratory disease compared to 5 per cent in the least deprived quintile (NEoLCIN, 2012).

However, even after controlling for diagnosis, there appears to be a relationship between area deprivation and place of death. For example, a published analysis of data from the National Survey of Bereaved People in England (ONS, 2013a) found that, after controlling for age, sex and cause of death, those in the least deprived quintile had 48 per cent higher odds of having had enough choice about where they died compared to those in the most deprived quintile. Similarly, Campbell et al. (2010), in a well-controlled study of referrals for people with cancer to a hospice at home service in two areas of Manchester, found that, even though all the patients had the same diagnosis, there were fewer referrals in areas with multiple and income deprivation. The reasons for this were not clear, although the authors hypothesised that people from less deprived areas may be selected for referral because they are considered more likely to be able to manage death at home. In related findings, Murtagh et al. (2012), in a systematic review of literature on place of death for people with non-malignant conditions, found that home deaths are associated with higher household income. They hypothesise that this may be because of a greater ability to manage death at home, for example, by paying for additional care and support or being more able to make one's home a suitable care environment.

New analyses of data from the National Survey of Bereaved People, 2013, confirmed an independent relationship between place of death and area deprivation, with people in the most deprived areas being more likely to die in hospital than at home. Specifically, those living in the most deprived or second most deprived IMD quintiles, compared to those living in the least deprived IMD quintile, were less likely (at the 99 per cent significance level) to die at home rather than in hospital (OR 0.67 and OR 0.82 respectively). These analyses controlled for age, sex, diagnosis, whether the decedent had a spouse or partner and ethnic background. We also found that people from more deprived areas are more likely to die in a hospital than a care home. Specifically, people who live in the most and second most deprived IMD quintile, compared to the least deprived areas, were less likely (at the 99 per cent significance level) to die in a care home rather than in hospital (OR 0.60 and OR 0.77 respectively).

Finally, rurality is also a factor. For example, Audit Scotland (2008), in their review of palliative care services, report that 'Death at home seems more achievable in rural or remote areas where there is no easy option of admitting people to inpatient care, but this can also be construed as lack of choice' (p.36), drawing attention to the fact that place of death in and of itself does not necessarily imply a good quality death.

Chapter 8: The costs

In this chapter, we explore the economic implications of extending the reach of palliative care to those who are currently under-served.

Firstly, in order to better understand the economic case for investment in palliative care services, we consider what is known about the cost-effectiveness of palliative care. We then go on to consider what we know about the possible costs associated with extending palliative care to everyone who would benefit from it but is not currently receiving it. We do not consider the costs associated with addressing other potential inequities discussed in this report because of limitations in the evidence, both concerning the exact nature and extent of inequities and the appropriate measures to address them.

Is palliative care cost effective?

The Economist Intelligence Unit (2010), in a report exploring the quality of end of life care internationally, identifies a range of significant economic challenges that are relevant to the UK and its four constituent countries and nations. These include population ageing, the consequent need for more end-of-life care overall and the challenges of extending palliative care more fully to people with a non-cancer diagnosis, including the increasing number of people with chronic long-term conditions and comorbidities. May et al. (2014a) comment, with reference to the Republic of Ireland but with relevance to the UK, that barriers to investment in palliative care include competition for resources from other, better-established parts of the healthcare sector, challenges in expanding workforce and capacity, and the cross-sectoral nature of palliative care complicating both the delivery and the co-ordination of support for policy. In this challenging context, it is important that decision makers have the best evidence about whether palliative care interventions, overall and also for specific types of intervention or interventions for specific patient groups, are cost-effective so that resources can be allocated effectively (Canadian Hospice Palliative Care Association, 2012; May et al., 2014b).

Cost-effectiveness studies look at the combined costs and outcomes of a course of action, such as employing a palliative care intervention, and compare them with the costs and outcomes of an alternative course of action, generally 'usual care'. Consequently, an intervention can be cost-effective even if it is not cost-saving if the difference in costs is viewed as justifiable because of the difference in outcomes. Palliative care aims to improve quality of life and reduce distress. It is also commonly considered to have the potential to reduce acute care costs near end of life, by reducing unnecessary hospital admissions and acute interventions. Such savings may help to offset the costs of further investment in palliative care services (NAO, 2008; The Economist Intelligence Unit, 2010). Although there is a potentially strong economic case for investment in palliative care, the application of

economic evaluation to palliative care has been slow to develop (Smith et al. 2014; Haycox, 2009).

One important reason for this is lack of useful cost data. SCIE (2013), in their briefing on integrated care to support dying at home, state that 'the NHS should have a better evidence-based understanding of the relative costs of specialist and generalist care at the end of life, analysed according to place of care delivery' (p.5). Similarly, the National Audit Office (2008) refers to a 'lack of robust data on the cost of delivering end of life care to people with conditions other than cancer'. In another example, Cassel (2013) compares the availability of cost data for palliative care services in England with that in Canada and the US, describing the situation in England particularly as 'stark'. He describes being in England as a US Fulbright Scholar in 2012 and says, 'while there was much interest in the idea of demonstrating this secondary outcome of better care, I could not find any hospital or commissioning body that had the cost data necessary to prove that specialist palliative care reduces costs for providers (e.g. hospitals) and/or purchasers or funders of healthcare (e.g. commissioning bodies, governments, or insurers)' (p.103). Hughes-Hallett et al. (2011), in the Palliative Care Funding Review for England, similarly state that 'There is a stunning lack of good data surrounding costs for palliative care in England' (p.9). In the same vein, Audit Scotland (2008) report that, 'NHS boards do not have specific funding to deliver general palliative care and the cost of general palliative care is not collected at a local or national level' (p.24). This lack of cost data has implications, as we have already implied, not just for effective evaluation, but also for ensuring the most effective and cost-effective investment in palliative care services (Gomes et al., 2009). The National Audit Office, in an analysis of the potential savings associated with reducing reliance on acute care at end of life, states that 'better data on the cost-effectiveness of interventions are required' (McBride et al., 2011). In England, attempts are currently being made to address some of these barriers through work to develop a palliative care tariff (NHS England, 2014).

Where economic research is conducted, we find that studies often exhibit a range of methodological limitations or are relatively narrow in their perspective. Costs are generally assessed from the provider perspective, most usually focussed exclusively on acute care costs, while wider health and social care system costs, as well as costs borne by patients and carers are typically not included (SCIE, 2013). Quality of life outcomes are often not measured. A further problem is that palliative care is not consistently defined and, in practice, can include a wide range of different interventions, aimed at different patient populations and delivered across different settings (Hendry et al., 2011). For example, in one literature review of the evidence on hospice at home services, Stosz (2008) found that a wide range of terms were used in the literature to refer to such services (or to key elements of such services), including, for example, palliative care, specialist palliative care, rapid response teams and crisis intervention. The lack of standard service definitions and terminology makes comparisons across interventions challenging and makes it hard to

interpret the literature on the economics of palliative care. Finally, much of the economic literature on palliative care is from the US, with few studies conducted in the UK and its four constituent countries and nations; this is a challenge as economic evidence does not always transfer easily from one country or healthcare system to another.

A number of systematic reviews have been undertaken to better understand the evidence on costs and cost-effectiveness in palliative care. In a recent Cochrane review, Gomes et al. (2013a) assessed the effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of home palliative care services, primarily for people with advanced cancer but also a range of other conditions such as CHF, COPD, acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS) and multiple sclerosis (MS). This review identified six studies that reported on cost-effectiveness, just one of which was UK-based (Higginson et al., 2009), and reached the view that the evidence on cost-effectiveness was inconclusive. In fact, in all of the studies the intervention was less costly, between 18 per cent and 36 per cent less costly. However, because studies tended to be under-powered (with insufficient sample sizes), the majority of these results failed to be statistically significant. However, based on a meta-analysis, the review did find that receiving home palliative care services more than doubled the odds of dying at home and also that there was strong evidence of reduced symptom burden.

In another recent literature review of international evidence on the costs and costeffectiveness of palliative care, Smith et al. (2014), considered studies conducted in all settings and deliberately included studies of moderate as well as high quality. They identify 46 relevant studies in their review, two of which are from the UK (Higginson et al., 2009; Douglas et al., 2003). Each of these studies examines the economic implications of a palliative care intervention against a comparator. Only one cost-effectiveness study is identified (Higginson et al., 2009), with the remainder being cost and/or utilisation studies. While the quality of the studies is described as mixed, five of the studies are randomised controlled trials and many of the included cohort studies were considered to have taken reasonable steps to control for potential confounding variables and selection bias. Across the 46 studies, palliative care is most frequently found to be less costly relative to comparators and, in most cases, this difference is found to be statistically significant. Looking just at the randomised controlled trials (RCTs), costs for the palliative care intervention were found to be significantly lower than costs for the comparator in two cases (Gade et al., 2008; Brumley et al., 2007), while differences in the remaining studies were statistically non-significant (which may possibly be because of inadequate sample sizes, a perennial problem in health economic evaluations). The study by Gade et al. focused on an in-patient palliative care team while the study by Brumley et al. focused on a home-based palliative care initiative.

The one UK-based study included in both literature reviews described above is a costeffectiveness study of a palliative care service in south London for people with multiple sclerosis (Higginson et al., 2009). This study found that total costs of care, including acute inpatient, ambulatory, other social and community care, and informal care costs were (in 2005 prices) £1,789 lower for the palliative care intervention group than a control group over a 12-week follow-up period. When excluding acute inpatient and informal care from the analysis, mean service costs were £1,195 lower. However, neither of these differences in costs was found to be statistically significant. The second UK-based study in the Smith et al. review looked at palliative day care services and its findings were inconclusive (Douglas et al., 2003).

In another, but less recent, review using Cochrane Review methods, Zimmerman et al. (2008) identified seven randomised controlled trials that assessed the costs associated with specialized palliative care and found that only one US study (Brumley et al., 2007) reported significant cost savings. The only UK study amongst the seven randomised controlled trials found no significant difference in overall costs of care, compared to standard care, for a nurse-led palliative care intervention for people with lung cancer who had completed initial treatment and were expected to survive for at least three months (Moore et al., 2002).

There have been other literature reviews of economic evidence. One that is relevant to the development of UK policy is a technical report on the effects of palliative care on resource utilisation conducted by Hatziandreu et al. (2008), working alongside the National Audit Office, which was undertaken specifically to inform national strategies on end of life care. The authors identified four UK-based studies, three of which were randomised controlled trials (Addington-Hall et al., 1992; Raftery et al., 1996; Grande et al., 2000; Guest et al., 1998). Overall, based on the UK and international literature, Hatziandreu et al. estimated that costs for palliative care patients during the last year of life were, on average, around 30 per cent lower than for other patients. However, the authors acknowledged that this estimate was not based on a formal meta-analysis, and differences in methodologies, context and healthcare system-specific factors were not fully accounted for. The authors also highlighted that, while palliative care was generally associated with savings in acute care costs regardless of condition, the greatest savings were associated with palliative care for people with cancer with, they suggested, this being because palliative care for non-cancer conditions can involve longer periods of care.

Two further reviews, based primarily on US evidence, specifically considered hospital-based, specialist palliative care. In a systematic review of international evidence on the costs of treating people with terminal illness, based on six US-based studies and one study from Hong Kong, Simoens et al. (2010) found that palliative care delivered by trained palliative care staff was less costly than the care delivered by generalist or other specialist hospital staff. In another systematic review, May et al. (2014b) considered the economic evidence on specialist palliative care consultation teams, primarily based on studies from the US, and concluded that specialist palliative care consultation teams were associated with cost-savings as well as improvements in the care of those with serious illness. Given the
different healthcare system in the US, it is not clear how generalisable these findings are to any of the constituent countries and nations of the UK.

There have been a number of economic evaluations of UK initiatives. These vary in quality and comprehensiveness but four key UK-based evaluations include an evaluation of the Marie Curie nursing service (Chitnis et al., 2012), an estimate of the relative cost of the Marie Curie Nursing Service (MCNS) to usual care, building on the Chitnis et al. evaluation (Georghiou and Bardsley, 2014), an evaluation of the Marie Curie Delivering Choice programme (Addicott and Dewar, 2008) and an evaluation of the Midhurst Macmillan Specialist Palliative Care Service (Thiel et al., 2012).

The MCNS is a community-based palliative nursing service, which we described in Chapter 5. Chitnis et al. (2012), found that the total hospital costs for people receiving the MCNS, from first contact until death, were £1,140 per person less than for people in a matched control group. These acute care savings were achieved through reduced hospitalisation. The authors acknowledge that, given this was not a randomised study, there was the possibility of selection bias, with MCNS potentially accessed by those who were more able to, and wished to, die at home.

The above study did not include the cost of the MCNS itself and wider impacts on other services. These were explored in a further study by Georghiou and Bardsley (2014), which identified, over the last three months of life, the average cost of the MCNS to be £581 per person, and estimated that the impact on demand for other services to average £10 for primary care, £41 for district nursing and £21 for social care. Georghiou and Bardsley conclude, using conservative estimates, that a person receiving a palliative care nursing service such as MCNS would have lower total care costs than a similar individual in receipt of usual end-of-life care, with average potential savings of around £487 per person over the last three months of life.

The Marie Curie Delivering Choice programme in Lincolnshire, involving a rapid response team and discharge community link nurses to help people who want to be cared for and die at home, was evaluated by Addicott and Dewar (2008). They compared the average overall costs, across both acute and community services, and found no significant cost difference between those using the programme (£5,401) and those in a control group (£5,324). However, the Delivering Choice programme significantly increased the likelihood of dying at home and decreased the proportion of deaths in hospital.

The Midhurst Macmillan Specialist Palliative Care Service, managed by the Sussex Community NHS Trust, is a programme involving early referral and consisting of a multidisciplinary team of specialist palliative care professionals who link with members of the primary healthcare team, community services, social services, care agencies and voluntary organisations to provide proactive specialist palliative care and support. In an evaluation of the programme, Thiel et al. (2012) concluded that the model could, if reproduced elsewhere, potentially reduce the total cost of care in the last year of life by around 20 per cent.

In summary, then, evidence on the costs and cost-effectiveness of palliative care is hindered by a lack of robust and relevant data on costs and resource use, diversity in the type of services evaluated and lack of consistent service definitions and terminology. There is a particular shortage of evidence in the UK. In this context, existing evidence about whether palliative care interventions are cost-effective is inconclusive, particularly in reviews using the most robust methods (Gomes et al., 2013a; Zimmerman et al., 2008). However, there is promising evidence from well-designed studies of acute care savings, which cover palliative care interventions delivered in all settings and for both people with cancer and non-cancer diagnoses. There is some promising evidence that a palliative approach may be less costly, while at worst, it seems likely that it has the potential to improve outcomes for people with advanced illness or at end of life and their families for little or no more cost.

The costs of extending care to those currently not receiving it

Hughes-Hallett et al. (2011), in the Palliative Care Funding Review for England, estimated the costs associated with extending 'specialist and core' palliative care services to those who would benefit from, but are not currently in receipt of, such services. These services are those that they propose be included in an NHS tariff for palliative care and cover specialist palliative care dedicated in-patient beds, community specialist palliative care, hospice at home services, hospital palliative care support teams, outpatient specialist palliative care review, core palliative care services such as Marie Curie nursing and other dedicated provision, social care specifically related to palliative care and short-term bereavement support (Hughes-Hallett et al., 2011, Annex 6). Using unit costs gathered from pilot sites and activity data from the Minimum Dataset for Specialist Palliative Care Services, the authors of the funding review estimated that it would cost just over £144 million to extend these services to two-thirds of those in need of palliative care but currently not receiving any (on the assumption that the remainder would receive sufficient support from universal or generalist provision alone). This equates to around £2,400 per person. Applying similar cost assumptions in Wales, Northern Ireland and Scotland suggests that, in these countries, it could cost around £9.8 million, £4.6 million and £16.8 million respectively to extend 'specialist and core' palliative care to all of those who would benefit from it. In line with the findings from the economic evaluations described in the preceding section, Hughes-Hallett et al. (2011) argue that these costs can be largely offset by savings associated with fewer people dying avoidably in hospital. They estimate these savings based on the Whole Systems Partnership cohort model, established by the National End of Life Care Programme to support local areas to implement the National End of Life Strategy in England. Assuming improved recognition of palliative care needs as well as optimized provision of services outside of the hospital setting, they estimate that deaths in hospital

could be reduced in England by up to 60,000 a year by 2021. Using the Quality Innovation Productivity and Prevention programme (QIPP) estimate of £3,000 per hospital death, they calculate that this would lead to a potential reduction in hospital costs of £180 million per annum (in 2011 prices). Although this projection is not made for the other UK countries, proportionately we might expect savings in hospital costs of around £12.2 million in Wales, £5.8 million in Northern Ireland and £21 million in Scotland. Hughes-Hallett et al. (2011) state that their figures cover only the costs of the 'specialist and core' palliative care that they propose be included in a palliative care tariff, acknowledging that 'the potential cost saving indicated does not take account of the resources required to provide support to the people who have been shifted to the community.' However, the study by Georghiou and Bardsley (2014), discussed earlier, suggests that difference in these costs between those in receipt and not in receipt of specialist palliative care are unlikely to be substantial.

There is a range of available national cost estimates for an episode ending in death in the community. The report, Reviewing End of Life Care Costing Information to Inform the QIPP End of Life Care Workstream (NHS NEoLCP, 2012a), identifies estimates ranging from £1,200 to £2,800, while the NHS National End of Life Care Information Network (NHS NEoLCIN 2012a) identifies estimates ranging from £1,415 to £2,800, and suggests use of a mid-point figure of £2,107, noting also that there may be a need for additional investment to adequately reflect the potential pump-priming costs likely to be involved in delivering significantly increased levels, and potentially different types, of community-based care. For inpatient costs of an admission ending in death this report proposes a figure of £3,065, arriving at an estimated £958 savings for each death that occurs in the community rather than in hospital. While this figure contains the full estimated costs of community-based healthcare, it only covers the costs for an episode ending in death, roughly the last week of life, whereas the cost estimates in the Palliative Care Funding Review cover the full period over which palliative care is provided. This means we cannot readily combine or compare these figures. However, if we use the potential savings of avoiding a hospital death recommended by the National End of Life Information Network (NHS NEoLCP 2012a) of £958 and multiply this by the 60,000 people in England that Hughes-Hallett et al. think could be cared for and die in the community rather than hospital by 2021, this results in an overall savings figure of £57.5 million (in 2012 prices). By extension, this figure would be roughly £3.9 million in Wales, £1.8 million in Northern Ireland and £6.7 million in Scotland. These different estimates provide support to the view that the costs of providing palliative care to those who would benefit from it are likely to be offset, possibly completely, by savings associated with fewer people dying avoidably in hospital.

Furthermore, the cost savings discussed here include only those potential savings associated with fewer people dying avoidably in hospital and not potential cost savings associated with a reduction in emergency hospital admissions (not ending in death) in, say, the last year of life, so these savings estimates may, in any case, be conservative. However, there are also a number of further costs that are not fully accounted for. One of these is the cost of social

care. Hughes-Hallett et al. propose that social care is provided free to people who are eligible on the basis of need but who otherwise would self-fund their social care. However, the costs of this additional care could not be readily calculated and no overall estimate is provided within their report. However, Georghiou and Bardsley (2014), in their analysis of care costs at the end of life, found that those receiving palliative care from Marie Curie nurses incurred very modest additional social care costs compared to those not receiving Marie Curie nurse services, at £21 extra per person over the last three months of life.

The estimates discussed also take no account of the costs of informal (unpaid) care, direct out-of-pocket expenses or indirect financial costs borne by patients and carers. We know that informal care is a significant part of the costs of care for people in advanced illness or at the end of life. McCrone (2009), for example, in a study of costs incurred during the last sixmonths of life, shows that informal care costs are often considerably higher than formal care costs. Gardiner et al. (2013a), in a systematic review of the literature on the financial impact of caring for family members receiving palliative and end of life care, identify 17 relevant studies that variously report direct and indirect financial costs associated with caregiving and multidimensional caregiver burden (such as delaying studies or medical treatment). In Northern Ireland, in a survey of people registering a cancer death during a five-month period, Fitzgerald et al. (2013) report that 89 per cent of respondents cared for the patient, 17 per cent without any help from other family or friends. Of those that were working, 68 per cent had to stop work or reduce their hours in order to care. While palliative outcomes were better at home, family members and carers experienced higher levels of anxiety. A number of authors also highlight the safety and health issues of caring for someone at end of life at home and the emotional challenges of supporting a loved one at home as they die (Johnston, 2014; Reyniers et al., 2014). Given these potentially significant economic impacts, various authors have raised concerns about the shift to caring for people at the end of life in the community, with this having the potential to transfer costs onto family carers, and potentially also voluntary community service providers, and for this to go unmeasured in economic evaluations (Gott, 2014; SCIE, 2013; Newman, 2013; Smith et al., 2014; Gomes et al., 2009). On the other hand, studies have also identified psycho-social benefits for carers associated with patients avoiding unnecessary hospitalisation and aggressive care at end of life which should also be factored into economic evaluations (Detering et al., 2010; Wright et al., 2008). However, currently, appropriate cost estimates for measuring the economic impact of increased informal care associated with reducing death in hospital are not available. A further challenge in estimating carers' costs also include the fact that distinguishing carers of people at the end of life from carers in general is difficult, because it can be hard to define when an individual is at the end of life (Addicott and Hiley, 2011).

Finally, palliative care aims primarily at quality benefits including reduced distress and suffering, quality of life in the last months and days of life and 'a good death', as well as reducing carer stress and burden. These benefits are not included in the cost and savings

estimates discussed in this chapter. In economic evaluations, it is increasingly common also to use a health-related quality of life measure that can generate estimates of qualityadjusted life years (QALY) (Petrou and Gray, 2011; Gold, 1996; NICE, 2013) allowing comparisons across different clinical areas. However, there are questions about whether QALYs are the appropriate measure for end of life care given the limited anticipated survival benefit from interventions, the inappropriateness of death as an anchor for valuing health states, and the possibility that either quality of life or additional time (with views differing around which is more likely) is valued more highly at the end of life (Zimmerman et al., 2008; Yang and Mahon, 2011). An alternative framework, the Palliative Care Yardstick (or PaLY) has been proposed to replace the QALY (Normand, 2009; Round, 2012; Hughes, 2005; Gomes et al., 2009), although there remains a lack of agreement about the most appropriate measure.

In conclusion, then, the different estimates of the costs and potential savings associated with extending the reach of palliative care that exist are based on varying assumptions. They include and exclude different costs, cover different time periods and cannot be simply brought together or compared. However, these different estimates tend to be in line with the findings of the economic studies discussed earlier. Hence, palliative care services are associated with total healthcare costs at end of life that are thought to be lower or, at worst, similar to those associated with usual care, but with improved outcomes such as a higher likelihood of death in preferred place and better symptom management. Additional support for informal (unpaid) carers, however, is not included in the available estimates, although it is certain that the shifting of care into the community associated with extending palliative care services will place extra demands and costs on carers.

Chapter 9: Discussion and conclusions

It is outside the scope of this review to make any detailed or developed proposals. However, we aim in this chapter to explore the implications of the evidence presented in previous chapters, highlighting issues for further consideration and making a number of broad recommendations.

Some of the areas touched on in this report concern significant strategic challenges in the delivery of high quality end of life care, covering areas such as multi-disciplinary working, service coordination, the interface between generalist and specialist services, investment in community-based services and standards of care in hospitals and care homes. In this short study, we have not been able to give consideration to how these challenges should be addressed, although it is clear that doing so is vital to ensuring the consistent and equitable delivery of palliative and end of life care.

Given the breadth of evidence discussed in this report, the issues highlighted for further consideration and the recommendations set out in this chapter may not be exhaustive. However, they are those that appear to us to be the key issues requiring a response. Although, where available, we draw recommendations and suggestions from the literature, we also base suggestions on own interpretations of the evidence. These are supported, in some cases, by further by evidence and examples, which are intended to be illustrative, rather than to represent an exhaustive exploration of relevant evidence.

We begin by considering the limitations of our review and then go on to discuss the current state of the evidence base and data, and to reflect on research and data needs for the future. We then revisit some of the key findings from the review and draw out implications for policy and practice.

In this way we hope that our review may provide a useful framework for considering equity in the provision of palliative care.

Strengths and limitations of our review

The review we undertook was a rapid, rather than systematic review, covering a wideranging literature. It cannot, therefore, claim to be definitive. However, we adopted a rigorous approach, using multiple and widely applied strategies for identifying relevant literature, and we drew upon existing systematic reviews and high quality evidence reviews where these existed. In this way, we believe that our review is wide-ranging and comprehensive and that we have identified all the main sources of evidence.

A further limitation of our review is that available research evidence and data are limited in scope and often subject to a range of methodological limitations. These limitations are

discussed in more detail in the next section. However, in order to help address some of these limitations and gaps we additionally undertook new multivariate analyses of the National Survey of Bereaved People, 2013. This dataset is not publicly available. Consequently, these analyses were specified by the review team and undertaken by staff from ONS under our direction. Although, the survey is only conducted in England, the data is recent and based on a large and representative sample of 22,661 informants, representing a response rate of 45.7 per cent. Non-response is associated with the deceased being male, younger, dying at home or in a hospital (rather than a care home), living in a more deprived area and being from a BAME background. Non-response weights (calculated by ONS) were used to minimise the impact of these biases. The survey covers a restricted range of variables, being limited by what data could reasonably be obtained in a large-scale postal survey from the person who registered the death, usually a family member, four to 11 months following the patient's death. Consequently, potentially relevant variables, such as clinical need or functionality, are not included. Nonetheless, a wide range of demographic variables are available in the dataset and our analyses allowed for a fuller exploration of the independent effects of these variables on outcomes than is available in published analyses.

Reflecting on the evidence base

The research literature

There is only a small specific literature addressing equalities or equity issues in palliative care, with other potentially relevant evidence dispersed across a wide range of different studies and reviews. Studies in this area also suffer from a range of common methodological limitations, primarily associated with the limitations of existing data sources and the challenges of conducting primary research with people in advanced illness or at end of life, and with their families. So, for example, studies commonly use retrospective data, such as routinely collected administrative data or medical records. These data sets cover people who have already died, although it is recognised that studies looking at samples of people who have already died may produce very different results from studies based on samples of people who are identified as being likely to die within the next 12 months (Walshe et al., 2009). Potentially important information is also commonly missing from retrospective data, such as attitudes, preferences, beliefs, symptoms, functional status, and the psychological and spiritual concerns of patients. This can make it difficult to distinguish clearly between inequalities, which may well be justified by different needs or preferences, and inequities (Burt, 2012).

Research and data may address only a narrow range of outcomes, focusing on variables that are readily or routinely gathered. For example, while death in usual place of residence remains a key performance indicator, it is not, in and of itself, a measure of a good death. Researchers, therefore, need to engage with a wider set of quality markers, although identifying and collecting such data is challenging. Where primary research is conducted, randomised controlled studies are rare and controls in non-randomised studies are not always rigorously designed or selected (Luckett et al., 2014). Research in this area is also complicated by the fact that the factors influencing access to, and experiences of, palliative care are multiple, complex and overlapping (Lau and O'Connor, 2012), with few studies employing multivariate analyses in order to effectively identify the independent effects of different factors on outcomes. This can give rise to contradictory and difficult to interpret results. Much of the research literature is also largely descriptive, with causal mechanisms rarely being explored or understood (Walshe et al., 2009). Some of the existing research is also compromised by not being conducted recently and being of moderate or low methodological quality.

Notwithstanding these many limitations, we found a number of high quality studies and systematic and other evidence reviews, including a Cochrane review, although some areas of research are better served with rigorous research than others. For example, there is good evidence on the effectiveness of specialist home-based palliative care services and there has been a fair amount of research conducted on the needs of people with non-cancer diagnoses, although the research needed to develop organisational models of care to better address these needs is still largely lacking (Murtagh et al., 2012; Epiphaniou et al., 2014). With regard to coverage, we also identified a lack of outcome-based studies specific to Wales and Northern Ireland, reflecting their smaller population sizes and research capacity. McIlfatrick et al. (2013), in their review of palliative care research in Northern Ireland, state that, 'whilst there has been a welcome growth in palliative care research across Ireland, this has largely been needs-based and small scale studies. In contrast, international researchers and decision makers recommend the need for more outcomes focused multidisciplinary research'. There is also a lack of relevant research in other key areas, for example, on the contribution of professional social care staff, a role for whom is envisaged in national end of life strategies in all four constituent UK countries (NHS NEoLCP, 2010). Finally, there are also a number of groups that are poorly covered by the literature. These include people in transitional housing, people with mental health problems, people with pre-existing disabilities, people with intellectual disabilities, people living in institutions such as prisons and long-stay hospitals, traveller communities, homeless people and people who identify as lesbian, gay, bisexual or transgender.

National data

The efforts of the National End of Life Care Intelligence Network (NEOLCIN) in England, now part of Public Health England (PHE), have led to a range of improvements in national-level data, including reports, guides to data sources, indicator sets and analyses on end of life care in England. These also include the establishment of the annually conducted National Survey of Bereaved People in England. This is a rich, and potentially evolving, source of

representative data on access to, and experiences of, end of life and palliative care. In our review, it contributed a considerable amount of the available evidence. Unfortunately, no similar survey is currently conducted in Wales, Northern Ireland or Scotland, and so there are consequently gaps in evidence. Jones and Wynne (2014) make a detailed case for extending the survey to Wales and estimate the cost of doing so to be approximately £13,000 annually, with some further costs envisaged for producing the survey in Welsh and if sample sizes needed to be large enough to produce statistically valid results at Health Board level. In Scotland, there was a smaller-scale survey of bereaved relatives conducted in 2007, with topic coverage similar to the survey in England (Audit Scotland, 2008). In common with the survey for England, this was also based on the Views of Informal Carers Experiences of Services (VOICES) approach (Addington-Hall, 1998). It was carried out as part of Audit Scotland's Review of palliative care services in Scotland and covered 997 bereaved relatives in NHS Greater Glasgow and Clyde, NHS Highland, NHS Borders and NHS Fife. No similar study in Scotland has been undertaken since. We are also unaware of any similar survey undertaken in Wales or Northern Ireland. Extending the survey to Wales, Northern Ireland and Scotland would, based on Jones and Wynne's (2014) calculations for Wales, be possible for a relatively low cost and would allow a country-specific perspective on experiences of palliative care as well as inter-country comparisons.

It is also important that the National Survey of Bereaved People in England is fully analysed and continues to be developed and refined methodologically. For example, the new multivariate analyses undertaken specifically for this review identify a strong relationship between having a spouse or partner (using the proxy of a spouse or partner being the person that registered the death and consequently also the survey respondent) and a range of better outcomes. This raises questions about why this relationship exists, which should be further explored. In some cases, such as greater receipt of community-based services, the mechanisms are clear. In this case, it is likely that people with spouses and partners who are prepared to provide informal care are those most able to be cared for and die at home. However, in other cases, such as rating overall quality of care more highly or reporting better pain relief, the mechanisms are less clear. The possibilities include spouses and partners acting as advocates and informal coordinators of care, as well as direct care providers, for example, by administering medications. However, there may also be response effects, with spouses and partners potentially being more likely, perhaps for emotional reasons, to rate the quality of care more highly or consider pain to be better controlled, when compared to other respondents. Currently, there are also no questions in the National Survey of Bereaved People for England, other than for the last two days of life, about the management of symptoms other than pain. Breathlessness, for example, is a common and often severe symptom for a range of non-cancer diagnoses. By focusing solely on pain control, therefore, the survey may exclude measurement of important outcomes for people with non-cancer diagnoses. It may also be useful to measure symptoms such as anxiety and

depression, thereby reflecting the level of emotional and psychological distress experienced by patients.

There is also the Minimum Dataset for Specialist Palliative Care Services, reporting at the level of regional strategic clinical networks in England, as well as at the national level for England, Wales and Northern Ireland. This data is collected from a wide range of specialist providers. The response rate is 66 per cent, although this varies between areas, with the response rate being just 33 per cent in Northern England, for example. Returns, however, commonly contain missing data, with particularly high levels of missing data for the exact diagnoses for people with non-cancer conditions and for ethnic background. However, despite these limitations, the dataset is hugely valuable in mapping the provision of specialist services and understanding who accesses these services, and has been useful in monitoring trends such as increasing access for people with non-cancer diagnoses. Although some data on specialist palliative care services across Scotland was collected by Audit Scotland in 2007, this study has not been repeated and there is currently no parallel dataset to the Minimum Dataset for Specialist Palliative Care Services in Scotland.

Across England, Wales, Northern Ireland and Scotland, there is a lack of data on generalist palliative care, despite this being at the heart of evolving policy on end of life care, and a lack of robust cost and activity data, although this is being addressed with ongoing work on the prospective palliative care tariff (NHS England, 2014). Available data on social care for people at end of life is also currently poor. The National End of Life Information Network made a range of recommendations to inform the development of the Adult Social Care Dataset in England, including the introduction of measures to highlight and monitor the contribution of social care staff to end of life care and to include relatives or carers of people who have died or are too frail to participate as respondents in the Adult Social Care Survey, in order to capture the experiences of people with advanced illness or at the end of life (NEOLCIN/NHS National EoL Care Programme, 2012). In England, PHE and NHS England are continuing to work together to develop improved national data for end of life care. It is important that this includes key data for effective monitoring of equity in the provision of services, and also, more generally, that the momentum achieved by National End of Life Care Information Network is sustained.

Themes and issues from the review

This report has focused on evidence on inequities in palliative care provision. Inevitably, therefore, this has involved a focus on poor care, gaps in care and ongoing challenges. It is important that we recognise that many people receive good quality palliative and end of life care. The National Survey of Bereaved People in England, 2013, for example, found that 13 per cent of respondents thought the overall quality of care received during the last three months of life was 'outstanding', 30 per cent thought it was 'excellent' and a further 33 per cent thought it was at least 'good'.

However, the findings of our review suggest that, despite a wide range of improvements in end of life and palliative care following the publication, in all four UK countries, of national end of life care strategies and their associated programmes, there still remain a range of inequities in provision. These have been discussed in detail throughout this report. In the rest of this chapter, we briefly summarise and discuss the implications of some of the main areas of unequal or inequitable provision identified by our review and, where relevant, highlight considerations and recommendations for addressing these.

Addressing unmet need

A fundamental aspect of inequity identified in this review is overall under-provision of palliative care, with a substantial number of people who would benefit from it thought not to be receiving any palliative care at all. Evidence suggests that others may experience poor quality or poorly coordinated care. There are also specific examples of under-resourcing identified. There is under-provision, against national recommendations, of palliative care teams in a majority of hospitals. There is a need for investment, organisational development and capacity-building in community-based services, particularly in services for people with non-cancer conditions. There is also evidence of insufficient specialist external healthcare support to care home residents. Extending high-quality palliative care services to everyone who can benefit is a central principle in the end of life care strategies in all four UK countries, and addressing current gaps will require additional investment. However, there is consistent evidence suggesting that extending access to palliative care is likely, on balance, to be cost-effective, reducing demand for acute and emergency care and delivering better outcomes for patients and their families.

Measuring and monitoring palliative care need

There is currently very poor data availability on palliative care need. This means that overall estimates of need necessarily rely on broad assumptions. In the Palliative Care Funding Review for England, Hughes-Hallett et al. (2011) estimate that 92,000 people are not receiving the palliative care from which they could benefit. However, the number could be higher or lower, with Hughes-Hallett proposing that it could be anywhere between 46,000 and 138,000 people. The main reason for this imprecision is that data on generalist provision is completely lacking. We also know that, even for those receiving generalist palliative care, there is evidence of poorly coordinated care and gaps in provision. However, we do not know how many people this affects. The evidence also suggests that there are unclear and variable local resourcing decisions, unrelated to assessments of local need, and variability in the extent and type of specialist services available locally. It is important to develop improved data and estimates of need, nationally in England, Wales, Northern Ireland and Scotland, and locally, and to be able to monitor how these needs are being met

in practice.

Addressing confusion about roles and responsibilities

There are many strategic organisational barriers to be addressed. These include poor service coordination and integration and lack of clarity about professional roles and responsibilities. These problems particularly affect people with non-cancer diagnoses, who are less likely to receive the specialist support associated with a cancer diagnosis, and those without a coresident carer who is able and willing to act as an advocate or informal coordinator of care. Problems of poor coordination and confusion about roles and responsibilities include confusion about the role of the geriatrician in providing palliative and end of life care, the respective roles of care home staff and external health care providers in caring for people living in care homes, the respective roles of different primary care staff such as GPs and nurses and the interface between generalist and specialist providers, in both primary and secondary care settings. Improving clarity about respective roles and responsibilities, and ensuring these are appropriately funded, is important. Other important initiatives that require further development include locality registers, and Electronic Palliative Care Coordination Systems (EPACCS) in England and Wales and Key Information Systems (KIS) in Northern Ireland and Scotland. There is also a need to explore and evaluate alternative organisational models of generalist provision, including developing a better evidence base for existing models of delivering generalist care, such as the Gold Standards Framework or existing approaches to advance care planning, as well as supporting the development and evaluation of new and emerging models of provision.

Improving communication with patients and families

There is evidence of poor communication between clinicians, in both primary and secondary care settings, and patients and families. This includes failing to initiate discussion about prognosis or end of life care and, in the late stages of illness, failing to initiate conversations about medical interventions such as clinically assisted hydration and nutrition, or informing patients and their families when patients are in the last days and hours of life. Although the need for training in communication skills is commonly referred to in the literature, the contribution of factors such as time and resource pressures, unclear roles and responsibilities, attitudinal barriers, models for referral and forward care, the role of advance care planning, poor multi-disciplinary working and possible perverse organisational or professional incentives remain under-explored.

Meeting the needs of people with non-cancer conditions

There is a need to develop new models of care to address the palliative care needs of people with non-cancer diagnoses. Delivering this care cost-effectively is challenging, given

the potentially longer periods of palliative care needed and the unpredictable disease trajectories associated with most non-cancer diagnoses. There are approaches discussed in the literature for managing these challenges. For example, Stotz (2008) proposes introducing specialist round-the-clock support services that are able to respond quickly to emergencies, rather than a full palliative care service. Zheng et al. (2013) propose a gradual and anticipatory approach, noting that this may anyway be more acceptable to patients, family members and professional carers than the sudden introduction of a palliative approach. Other authors have proposed setting clearer care goals and discharging once these goals are reached (Field and Addington-Hall, 1999; Fisher, 2006).

Timely referral to palliative care services is shown to reduce the use of acute care and to increase death in usual place of residence (Hui et al., 2014; Stosz, 2008; Grande et al., 1999; Grande et al., 2000). For people with non-cancer diagnoses, this may require combining palliative care concurrently with disease-modifying treatments. Gibbins et al. (2009) argue that, instead of asking healthcare professionals to make accurate prognoses or to diagnose dying, an environment needs to be created where teams feel comfortable in actively managing patients alongside consideration of symptom control and planning for possible end-of-life care. To promote this, the literature often calls for the better integration of palliative care specialists and clinical teams, but contains few practical suggestions for how this should be done. The Amber Care Bundle, developed at Guys and St Thomas' Hospital in London, is an approach to managing the care of hospital patients who are being actively treated but are at risk of dying during the next two months. Outcomes from the programme include reduced symptom burden and increased death in usual place of residence, with 70 per cent of those who have died under care of the scheme achieving their preferred place of death. This promising model should be systematically evaluated and developed (Currow and Higginson, 2013).

Developing models of care for people with dementia also involves very particular challenges, including communication difficulties and concerns about legal and ethical issues. Advance care planning is particularly relevant for people with dementia but also presents various difficulties, such as beginning the process early enough and the challenges of planning for 'a future and unknown self' (Dening et al., 2012). There is a need for practice developments and ongoing evaluation and health economic assessment to ensure the systematic and evidenced development of new models of care for people with non-cancer diagnoses (Gardiner, 2013a; Kinghorn and Coast, 2013). There is also a need for workforce development associated with expanding existing or developing new services. In practice, many specialist skills in symptom management are likely to be transferable across conditions. Specialist training and models of integrated and collaborative working, for example, with nurses with condition-specific expertise, may also help build skills and competence within existing teams (Dharmasena and Forbes, 2001).

Improving alternatives where home death is not possible or not preferred

Although it is generally accepted that everyone should be equally supported to die in their usual place of residence if they want to and can, not everyone will do so. Some groups, such as people aged 80 or over, immigrant BAME groups, people without a spouse or carer, people who live in the most deprived areas and people with non-cancer diagnoses, are more likely to die in hospital than others. There is a need to better understand the reasons for this so that, where appropriate, barriers can be addressed. However, it is also important to ensure high-quality alternative care environments for those unable or preferring not to die in their usual place of residence. Improving standards of end of life care, and access to effective palliative care in hospital is key. Gott (2014) argues that it is important to identify what we value about 'home' and reflect this in how end of life care is provided in hospitals. Other authors have argued that there is a need to develop alternatives to general hospitals for those unable to die at home (Leadbetter and Garber, 2010). Examples in practice, although requiring more development and evaluation, include provision of end of life care in small community hospitals (NHS Evidence: QIPP, 2010) and care delivered to people in dedicated 'bungalows' grouped together with healthcare staff nearby (SCIE, 2013). These and/or similar models of care in 'alternative' settings merit further evaluation and development.

Better identification of palliative care needs

Our review identifies the potential for clinicians to under-estimate pain and distress, particularly for older people, and especially those aged 80 or over, people with dementia and those receiving disease-modifying treatments. There is evidence that use of standardised measures of need rather than professional judgement alone can help to improve effective identification and monitoring of palliative care need (Gardiner, 2013; Gott, 2001; Barclay, 2000). For groups where there is evidence of under-recognition of need, there may be advantage in developing more effective approaches of eliciting information about symptoms and need. Clinical tools for identifying pain and distress in people with dementia should be routinely and effectively employed and, where people are identified as being in pain or with other symptomatic burden, they should receive the most appropriate care. Collecting patient-reported data, where patients portably record, in real-time and into heath provider pre-generated templates, any symptoms or concerns they are experiencing has also been proposed as a method of improving the identification of palliative care need (Trotti et al., 2007).

Improving non-clinical palliative care

In the literature covered by our study, palliative care tends to be conceived of in narrow medical terms, even though healthcare inequities are often grounded in wider social

inequalities Gott (2014). We found little evidence on the role of professional social care staff in addressing inequities, although a role for them in end of life care is clearly recognised in each of the national strategies for end of life care and associated programmes in England, Wales, Northern Ireland and Scotland. Social workers and other professional social care staff are experienced at working across health and social care boundaries to help people navigate and access services and address health inequalities. They can also provide practical help and advice on income maintenance, debt counselling and housing, and can provide advocacy and counselling support, both to patients and their families. There is a need to incorporate social work and professional social care into emerging models of care and to fully evaluate this contribution.

Ensuring equity in the provision of services for those from BAME groups

Evidence on inequity in the provision of palliative care for people from BAME backgrounds is equivocal. While they seem to receive similar access to community-based services as people of White ethnicity, more for some services, we do not know about the level of care (for example, the frequency of visits) they receive. They are also less likely to consider care to be of high quality, both overall care in the last three months of life and that received from care homes in particular, even after controlling for factors such as diagnosis, area deprivation and age. The existing literature is comprehensive in mapping the potential barriers to the provision of high quality palliative care to people from BAME backgrounds. The BAME population is much larger in England, and potentially more diverse, than in Wales, Northern Ireland or Scotland, which may result in differences in the barriers or challenges faced.

However, with regard to proposals in the literature for addressing these barriers, Calanzani et al. (2013b) note that there is often no evidence provided that suggested practices are effective or, as they are often based on examples of local initiatives, that they are transferable or generalisable. Similarly, Evans et al. (2012) argue that proposals are often 'reactive and piecemeal'. They also point to frequent recommendations of 'cultural competency' training in the literature, but note there are no evaluations of such training and that it is not clear exactly what such training should involve. There remains a need to understand why people from BAME backgrounds are less likely to experience high quality care in the last three months of life, overall and from care homes in particular. There are significant methodological challenges in researching the needs and experiences of BAME populations, including the lack of available data sources in which ethnic background is consistently recorded, a reliance on small and selective samples, differences between first and later generation BAME groups and the demography of BAME groups being subject to change over time, as well as varying geographically. However, there is a need for renewed attempts to address these methodological weaknesses in future research.

Improving outcomes for people living in the most deprived areas

In new analyses of the National Survey of Bereaved People in England, 2013, it was found that, although people in the most and second most deprived IMD quintiles have similar access to community-based services such as nurses, social workers, hospice at home and rapid response teams when compared to those in the least deprived quintile, they are less likely to feel supported to care for a dying person at home and are more likely to die in hospital. It is important to better understand the reasons for this in order to effectively address barriers. It may be that housing in more deprived areas tends to provide less suitable care environments or that people from more affluent areas are able to pay for additional support that helps them sustain a home death.

However, these outcomes may also reflect differences in wider social support needs that need to be addressed. Alternatively, they may reflect differences in the level or quality of community-based services in more deprived areas. For example, findings from published analyses of the National Survey of Bereaved People in England, 2011, show that people in the most deprived IMD quintile are less likely to consider overall care received in the last three months of life to be 'outstanding' or 'excellent', to be less likely to consider care provided by GPs and care homes to be 'excellent' and to be less likely to feel treated with dignity by nurses and GPs, compared with those in the least deprived quintile (ONS, 2013c). These differences need to be better understood and require an effective policy and/or service response if end of life care is to be delivered equitably and if expectations of reducing increasing death in usual place of residence are to be fulfilled.

Making best use of resources

Finally, as the population ages, there is a need to provide more end of life care and to respond to the challenges of extending palliative care to people with non-cancer diagnoses, chronic long-term conditions and multiple comorbidities. There are also people who would benefit who are currently not receiving any such care, as well as gaps in provision that need to be addressed. This will undoubtedly require investment. It is therefore imperative that resources are allocated efficiently.

Economic evaluation in this area, to inform decision-making about how to best allocate resources, has been slow to develop because of a lack of adequate cost and activity data. In England, work towards developing the palliative care tariff is attempting to address some of these difficulties. However, there is consistent and encouraging evidence in high quality studies and reviews, including a Cochrane review, that palliative care is likely to be cost-effective.

It is not easy to estimate the costs of extending the reach of palliative care to those currently under-served. Estimates of the costs and potential savings associated with extending the reach of palliative care that exist are based on varying assumptions, include and exclude different costs and cannot be simply brought together or compared. The Palliative Care Funding Review for England (Hughes-Hallett et al., 2011) estimated the costs of extending specialist and dedicated palliative care services to those that would benefit to be around £144 million in England and, proportionately, we might expect these costs to be £9.8 million in Wales, £4.6 million in Northern Ireland and £16.8 million in Scotland. There is likely to also be a need to invest in organisational models of providing generalist palliative care, capacity building and in developing suitable models of care for people with non-cancer conditions. However, these costs are likely to be offset, potentially significantly, by savings associated with reduced need for acute care in the last year of life and reductions in avoidable hospital deaths. These could, based on evidence from our review lead, potentially lead to net savings, potentially of over £30 million in England, £2 million in Wales, £1 million in Northern Ireland and £4 million in Scotland. This investment is also likely to produce improved outcomes such as reduced symptom burden and more people dying in their preferred place.

There is, however, a need to ensure that costs are not shifted to already burdened carers. These include the direct provision of additional informal (unpaid) care, as well as the emotional and psychological burdens of supporting someone to die at home, and carers need to be adequately supported.

Appendices

Appendix 1: National Survey of Bereaved People (2013) survey questionnaire



First national VOICES survey of bereaved people: key findings report

Appendix B: Survey questionnaire



Appendix B: Copy of questionnaire, reminder letter, information leaflet and reply slips (3 versions)

Copies of Survey Documentation Contents VOICES-SF questionnaire used in this survey, with integral first contact letter Reminder letter Information leaflet Reply Slip used in first mail-out Reply Slip used in second mail-out Reply Slip used in final mail-out



[Name] [Address Line 1] [Address Line 2] [Address Line 3] [Address Line 4] [Address Line 5] [Address Line 6] VOICES

VIEWS OF INFORMAL CARERS -EVALUATION OF SERVICES

Dear [title] [surname]

Invitation to help with the VOICES survey of experiences of care in the last months of life. If you would like to receive this information in large print please call our Survey Enguiry Line on 0800 298 5313

We are writing to you because you registered the death of [TITLE] [FIRST NAME AND SURNAME OF DECEASED].

We appreciate that this may be a very difficult time but we would like to invite you to take part in the VOICES survey of experiences of care in the last months of life. The results will be used to improve care and services for people and their families at the end of life. The Department of Health is funding this survey which the Office for National Statistics (ONS) is undertaking on their behalf. ONS will not release your personal details to anyone else. Your responses to the survey will be shared with the Department of Health and their approved researchers using only your Study ID Number to ensure that total confidentiality is maintained.

Taking part in the VOICES survey involves completing a questionnaire which asks about experiences in the last months of life, care received from health and social services and whether care needs were fully met. This takes about 30 minutes. If you do not think you are the best person to complete the questionnaire, please pass it on to whoever you feel would be the best person to complete it. If you do not wish to participate you can let us know by completing and returning the reply slip in the pre-paid envelope provided. This will ensure that you do not receive reminder letters.

If you do decide to take part we ask that you complete this questionnaire and return it in the pre-paid envelope to the Office for National Statistics. Alternatively, you can complete the questionnaire online on our secure website at: <u>www.ons.gov.uk/VOICESonline</u>. This facility is available until 31st January 2012. After clicking on 'Begin Survey Now', you will be asked to log in using your Study ID Number (see the box at the bottom of the page) and your unique password: Password:

Your views are important and will help improve future care for patients and families in England. We apologise if this enquiry has caused you any distress and hope this letter does not bring back too many painful memories. We are aware that some local surveys of the bereaved have been undertaken and we apologise if this means you have been approached twice. Thank you for taking the time to read this letter and we very much hope that you feel able to take part in this study.

Yours sincerely

Myella

Myer Glickman, Head of Health Analysis, Office for National Statistics



1 How long had he been ill before he died?	If he died suddenly with no illness or time for care,
Tick one only	please go to question 37.
He was not ill - he died suddenly	Otherwise, please continue with the questions below.
Less than 24 hours	
	2 Did he spend any time at home during the
One day or more but less than one week	last three months of life?
	Tick one only
One week or more but less than	
one month	Yes - go to question 3
One month or more but less than	No - He was in a care home for the
six months	whole 3 months - go to question 12
Six months or more but less than	No - He was in hospital -
one year	go to question 24
One year or more	

Care at Home

These questions are about care at home - not in a care home

3 When he was at home in the last three months of life, did he get any help at home from any of the services listed below?

These may be provided by different organisations, such as voluntary organisations, a private agency or social services.

5,	
Tick all that apply	Counsellor
пскан шагарру	Religious leader
A district or community nurse	
(a nurse in uniform who comes to	Meals-on-wheels or other home
the house)	delivered meals
A Macmillan nurse, hospice home	Hospice at home
care nurse or specialist (a care nurs	ie
who visits or telephones to talk and	Occupational therapist (OT)
advise on medications and other	
aspects of care. Not in uniform)	Rapid response team (team of nurses
	and home care workers who provide
A Marie Curie nurse (someone who	care over the short term to allow
comes to the house for a few hours	someone to remain at home and
or overnight to care for the patient)	prevent hospital admission)
Any other nurse at home	He did not receive any care
Home care worker, home care aide	Don't know
or home help	
	Something else - please write below
Social worker / support worker	
Page 2	StudyID
	Number

 4 When he was at home in the last three months of life, did all these services work well together? Tick one only Yes, definitely Yes, to some extent No, they did not work well together He did not receive any care Don't know 5 Overall, do you feel that you and your family got as much help and support from health and social services as you needed when caring for him? Tick one only Yes, we got as much support as we wanted Yes, we got some support but not as much as we wanted No, although we tried to get more help No, but we did not ask for more help We did not need help 6 During the last three months of his life, while he was at home, how well was his pain relieved? Tick one only Does not apply - he did not have any pain Completely, some of the time Partially Not at all Don't know 	Urgent Care Provided Out of Hours 1 In the last three months of life, while he was at home, did he ever need to contact a health professional for something urgent in the evening or at the weekend? Tick one only Not at all in the last 3 months - go to question 12 Once or twice - go to question 8 Three or four times - go to question 8 Don't know - go to question 12 8 The last time this happened, who did he contact, or who was contacted on his behalf? Tick all that apply His GP or the out-of-hours number NHS Direct District nurses He used his 'lifeline' pendant A hospice 999 Something else - please write in the space below
Page 3	StudyID Number

9 What happened as a result? Was he Tick one only	District & Community
Visited by his GP at home	Nurses
Visited by another GP at home	If he had care in the last 3 months from district and community nurses -
Visited by a nurse at home	If he did not, go to question 15
Visited by a hospice doctor at home	12 How often did the district or community nurse visit (at the most frequent time)?
Given medical advice over the phone	Tick one only
Given another number to ring to get medical advice	More than once a day
Advised to go to an out-of-hours GP	Every day
surgery	2-6 times a week
Advised to go to the GP surgery	Once a week
	2 - 3 times a month
Emergency Department at a hospital	Less often
Advised to call 999	Don't know
Something else - please write below	13 How much of the time was he treated with respect and dignity by the district and community nurses? <i>Tick one only</i>
10 In your opinion, was this the right thing for them to do?	Always
Tick one only	Most of the time
Yes	Some of the time
No	Never
Not sure	Don't know
11 Overall, do you feel that the care he got when he needed care urgently in the evenings or weekends in the last three months of his life was:	14 Overall, do you feel that the care he got from the district and community nurses in the last three months of life was: <i>Tick one only</i>
Tick one only	Excellent
Excellent	Good
Good	
Fair	
Poor	Poor
Don't know	Don't know
Page 4	StudyID Number

Care from the GP	
 15 In the last three months, how often did he see the GP he preferred to see? <i>Tick one only</i> Always or almost always A lot of the time Some of the time Never or almost never He didn't try to see a particular GP He did not need to see a GP - go to question 20 	 18 Overall, if the GP visited him at home in the last three months, how easy or difficult was it to get him / her to visit? <i>Tick one only</i> Very easy Fairly easy Fairly difficult Very difficult He wanted the GPs to visit but they would not visit Does not apply - the GP did not need
16 How much of the time was he treated with respect and dignity by the GPs? <i>Tick one only</i>	to visit
Always Most of the time	19 Overall, do you feel that the care he got from the GP in the last three months of life was:
Some of the time Never Don't know	Tick one only Excellent Good
17 Were you able to discuss any worries and fears you may have had about his condition, treatment or tests with the GPs?	Fair Poor Don't know
I had no worries or fears to discuss Yes, I discussed them as much as I wanted Yos, I discussed them, but not as	Please feel free to make comments in the space below
No, but I did not try to discuss them	



—				
Care Homes	23 Overall, do you feel that the care he got from the care home in the last three months of his life was:			
20 Did he live or stay in a care home at any time during his last three months of life?	Tick one only			
Tick one only	Excellent			
Yes, he was in a care home - please write the name of the care home in the space below: Name:	Good Fair Poor			
Town:	Don't know			
No - go to question 24	Last Hospital Admission			
Don't know - go to question 24	24 Did he stay in hospital at any time during his last three months of life?			
21 How much of the time was he treated with respect and dignity by the staff at the care home? <i>Tick one only</i>	Tick one only Yes - please write the name of the last hospital he stayed in below Name:			
Always Most of the time	Town:			
Some of the time	No - go to question 29			
Never	Don't know - go to question 29			
Don't know				
22 During the last three months of his life, while he was in the care home, how well was his pain relieved?	25 During his last hospital admission, how much of his time was he treated with respect and dignity by the hospital doctors and nurses?			
Tick one only	Please answer for both doctors and nurses			
Does not apply - he did not have any pain	Doctors Nurses			
Completely, all of the time	Always			
Completely, some of the time	Most of the time			
Partially	Some of the time			
Not at all	Never			
Don't know	Don't know			
Page 6	StudyID Number			

26 During his last hospital admission, how well was his pain relieved?	Last Hospice Admission
lick one only	29 Did he stay in a hospice at any time during his last three months of life?
Does not apply - he did not have any pain	Tick one only
Completely, all of the time	Yes - please write the name of the
Completely, some of the time	Name:
Partially	
Not at all	Town:
Don't know	No - go to question 33
27 Did the hospital services work well together with his GP and other services outside of the hospital?	 Don't know - go to question 33 30 How much of the time was he treated with respect and dignity by the hospice doctors and nurses?
Tick one only	Please answer for both doctors and nurses
Yes, definitely	
Yes, to some extent	Doctors Nurses
No, they did not work well together	Aiways
Don't know	Most of the time
	Some of the time
28 Overall, do you feel that the care he got from the staff in the hospital on that admission was:	Never
aumission was.	
Please answer for both doctors and nurses Doctors Nurses	31 During the last three months of his life, while he was in the hospice, how well was his pain relieved?
Excellent	Tick one only
Good	Does not apply - he did not have any
Fair	pain Completely, all of the time
Poor	
Don't know	
	Not at all
	Don't know
Page 7	StudyID Number

32 Overall, do you feel that the care he got from the staff in the hospice was:	
Tick one only	
Excellent	
Good	
Fair	
Poor	
Don't know	

Please remember to answer the questions by ticking the most appropriate box or boxes like this:

	/
- 2	
	\sim

If you make a mistake or wish to change your answer, cross through the answer you do not want.

Experiences in the last two days of life

33 During his last two days of life was he: Tick one only	34 How much of the time was he treated with respect and dignity in the last two days of his life?	
At home all the time	Please answer for both doctors and nurses	
In a care home all the time	Doctors Nurses	
In a hospital all the time	Always	
In a hospice all the time	Most of the time	
Other - please write in the space below:	Some of the time	
	Never	
	Don't know	

35 Please look at the following statements and tick the answer box that corresponds most with your opinion about the help he received in the last two days of life

Number

Tick one box for each question (a-c)

- (a) There was enough help available to meet his personal care needs (such as toileting needs)
- (b) There was enough help with nursing care, such as giving medicine and helping him find a comfortable position in bed
- (c) The bed area and surrounding environment had adequate privacy for him

Strongly Agree	Agree	Neither agree nor disagree	Disagree	Strongly disagree	Does not apply	Don't know
]	
]	
StudvID						



36 During the last two days, how do you assess the overall level of support given in the following areas from those caring for him?

Tick one box for each question (a-e)	
	Excellent Good Fair Poor Does Don't not know apply
(a) Relief of pain	
(b) Relief of symptoms other than pain	
(c) Spiritual support	
(d) Emotional support	
 (e) Support to stay where he wanted to be 	
Circumstances Surrounding 37 Did he know he was likely to die?	His Death 39 Were you contacted soon enough to give you time to be with him before he died?
Tick one only Yes, certainly Yes, probably Probably not No, definitely Not sure	Tick one only Yes No I was there already It was not clear that he was going to die soon I couldn't have got there anyway
him he was likely to die break the news to him in a sensitive and caring way?	40 Where did he die?
Tick one only	Tick one only
Yes, definitely	In his own home
Yes, to some extent	In the home of another family member
No, not at all	
Don't know Does not apply - they did not know	name of the hospital below Name:
Does not apply - they did not tell him	Town:

StudyID

Number

Continued on page 10

Page 9

he was dying

Plea 'Wh	ase continue with question 40 about here did he die?'	41	Did he ever say where he would like to die?
Tick	k one only		Tick one only
	In a hospital Accident and Emergency Department - please write the name of the hospital below		Yes - go to question 42 No - go to question 44
	Name:		Not sure - go to question 44
	Town:	42	Where did he say that he would like to die?
			Tick one only
	In a hospital Intensive Care Unit - please write the name of the hospital		At home
	below Name:		In a hospice
			In a hospital
	Town:		In a care home
[He said he did not mind where he died
L	of the hospice below Name:		He changed his mind about where he wanted to die
	Town:		Somewhere else - please write below
	In a care home - please write the name of the care home below Name:	43	Did the health care staff have a record of this? Tick one only
	Town:		Yes
			No
	In an ambulance on the way to		Not sure
	hospital or hospice	44	Do you think he had enough choice about where he died?
L	Contemiere else - piedse write below		Tick one only
			Yes
			No
			Not sure
			He died suddenly
		StudyID	
age 10		Number	

45 On balance, do you think that he died in the right place? Tick one only	49 Looking back over the last three months of his life, were <u>you</u> involved in decisions about his care as much as you would have wanted?
Yes	Tick one only
No	I was involved as much as I wanted
Not sure	
46 Were you or his family given enough help and support by the healthcare team at the actual time of his death?	involved
Tick one only	involved
Yes, definitely	Don't know
Ves to some extent	50 Were any decisions made about his care
	that he would not have wanted?
No, not at all	Tick one only
Don't know	Yes
47 After he died, did staff deal with you or his family in a sensitive manner?	No
Tick one only	Don't know
Yes	
No	
Don't know	
Does not apply, I didn't have any contact with the staff	51 Overall, and taking all services into account, how would you rate his care in the last three months of life?
48 Looking back over the last 3 months of his life, was he involved in decisions about his	Tick one only
	Outstanding
TICK ONE ONLY	Excellent
He was involved as much as he wanted to be	Good
He would have liked to be more	Fair
He would have liked to be less	Poor
involved	Don't know
Don't know	
Page 11	StudyID Number

 52 Since he died, have you talked to anyone from health and social services, or from a bereavement service, about your feelings about his illness and death? Tick one only Yes 	If you feel that you would like to talk about your feelings or discuss painful memories brought back by completing this questionnaire, please call: Cruse Bereavement Care 0844 477 9400
No, but I would have liked to No, but I did not want to anyway Not sure	or by email on: helpline@cruse.org.uk

Information About You Both

53 What wa you his:	s your relationship to him? Were	54 What is your age?
Tick one	only	
Wife Son	e / Partner n / Daughter ther / Sister n-in-law / Daughter-in-law ent	20 -29 30 - 39 40 - 49 50 - 59 60 - 69
Oth	er relative Ind ghbour	70 - 79 80 - 89 90 +
Stat	ff in care home	55 Are you:
Wa	rden (sheltered accommodation)	Male
Oth	er official neone else - please write below	Female
Page 12		StudyID Number

56 Please could you indicate which ethnic group you belong to:	57 Please could you indicate which ethnic group in your opinion he belonged to:
Tick one only	Tick one only
White	White
English / Welsh / Scottish / Northern Irish / British	English / Welsh / Scottish / Northern Irish / British
Irish	Irish
Gypsy or Irish Traveller	Gypsy or Irish Traveller
Any other white background	Any other white background
Mixed / Multiple ethnic group	Mixed / Multiple ethnic group
White and Black Caribbean	White and Black Caribbean
White and Black African	White and Black African
White and Asian	White and Asian
Any other mixed background	Any other mixed background
Asian / Asian British	Asian / Asian British
Indian	Indian
Pakistani	Pakistani
Bangladeshi	Bangladeshi
Chinese	Chinese
Any other Asian background	Any other Asian background
Black / African / Caribbean / Black British	Black / African / Caribbean / Black British
African	African
Caribbean	Caribbean
Any other Black / African / Caribbean background	Any other Black / African / Caribbean background
Other ethnic group	Other ethnic group
Arab	Arab
Any other ethnic group	Any other ethnic group
г	
Page 13	StudyID Number

58 What was his age when he died?	59 What was his religion?
18-19	No religion
20-29	Christian (all denominations)
30-39	Buddhist
40-49	Hindu
50-59	Jewish
60-69	Muslim
70-79	Sikh
80-89	Any other religion: please write below
90 +	

Thank you for taking the time to complete this questionnaire





Please use the space below if there is anything you would like to say about the care provided. What, if anything was good about the care? What, if anything, was bad about the care?

Please indicate if you are willing for us to share these comments with local care organisations and providers. (Your name and address will not be shared with them)

Yes	No
,	
ge 15	StudyID Number

Page 15

<u></u>	
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
3 	




[FirstName Surname] [Address Line 1] [Address Line 2] [Address Line 3] [Address Line 4] [Address Line 5] [Post Code]

Dear [firstname(s)] [surname]

Invitation to help with the VOICES survey of experiences of care in the last months of life.

You may remember that we wrote to you a few weeks ago asking for your help with a survey we are currently conducting on behalf of the Department of Health. As our records show that we have not heard back from you, we are writing again to check whether or not you are willing to take part in this study.

<u>If you have responded recently, please accept our apologies for having bothered you.</u> Some reply slips were returned without the Study ID number entered in the box and we were unable to remove these respondents from the mailing list. We have made every effort to remove everyone who has responded from the list.

We would be grateful if you could complete the questionnaire and return it to the Office for National Statistics in the pre-paid envelope provided. If you do not feel you are the best person to complete the questionnaire, please pass it on to whoever you think may be the best person to take part. If you require another copy of the questionnaire please phone the Survey Enquiry Line on the number below.

Your views are important and will help improve future care for patients and families in England. We apologise if this enquiry has caused you any distress and hope this letter does not bring back too many painful memories.

You can complete the questionnaire online if you would prefer. To do this, go to our secure website at: <u>www.ons.gov.uk/ons/index.html</u>. Click on the 'About ONS' tab, then select 'A-Z of Surveys' and go to the letter N for 'National Bereavement Survey'. After clicking on 'Begin Survey Now', you will be asked to log in using

your Study ID Number (username) [XXXXXXXXX]

your unique password:

[XXXXXXXXXXX]

If you do not wish to take part in this study please complete the 'REPLY SLIP' and return it in the pre-paid envelope provided. This will ensure that you do not receive any further reminder letters from us. It is important to enter your Study ID number on the slip so that we can remove you from our mailing list.

Thank you for taking the time to read this letter and we very much hope that you feel able to take part in this study.

Yours sincerely

Myelle

Myer Glickman, Head of Health Analysis, Office for National Statistics

If you would like to receive this information in large print please call our Survey Enquiry Line on 0800 298 5313



VOICES Survey

Experiences of care in the last months of life

INFORMATION LEAFLET

You are being invited to take part in a questionnaire-based research study called The VOICES Survey (Views Of Informal Carers - Evaluation of Services). Before you decide to participate, it is important that you understand why the research is being done and what it will involve. Please take time to read the following information carefully and discuss it with others if you wish.

If you would like more information or you have any questions, please phone our Survey Enquiry number on 0800 298 5313 (Monday to Thursday - 9 am to 9 pm; Friday - 9 am to 8 pm and Saturday - 9 am to 1 pm).

What is the purpose of the VOICES Survey?

VOICES is a survey of bereaved carers who provided support and care to a relative, partner or friend. It covers experiences in the last months of life and will be used nationally to monitor and improve services provided. Although participation in VOICES will not help you directly, we hope that the information you give us will enable us to improve people's experiences of care at the end of their lives and improve services provided to bereaved relatives and friends.

Why have I been chosen?

You have been chosen to take part because you registered a death in the past year. The Office for National Statistics will not share any personal information about you with anyone else. Your survey responses will be shared with the Department of Health but only identified by an anonymous ID number. This ensures that the information you provide is totally confidential, in accordance with the Data Protection Act.

What will taking part involve?

We would like you to fill in a questionnaire which will take around 30 minutes. It asks about the care and support both you and your relative / friend received in the last months of their life and whether your relative / friend's needs were fully met. Your experiences are very important, so please feel free to be completely open and honest. If you do not think that you are the best person to complete the questionnaire, please pass it on to whoever you feel would be the best person to complete it.

Most of the questions can be answered by simply ticking the most appropriate box. If you would prefer not to answer a question, please go on to the next one. We would be very grateful for any additional comments that you would like to make in the spaces provided.

To return the completed questionnaire, simply use the enclosed pre-paid envelope. You can request a replacement envelope by phoning the Survey Enquiry Line number 0800 298 5313.

If you prefer, you can complete the questionnaire online (until 31st January 2012) on our secure website at: <u>www.ons.gov.uk/ons/index.html</u>. Click on the 'About ONS' tab, then select 'A-Z of Surveys' and go to the letter N for 'National Bereavement Survey'. After clicking on 'Begin Survey Now', you will be asked to log in using your Study ID Number (see the box at the bottom of the questionnaire page) and your unique password:

Do I have to take part?

Taking part is completely voluntary. If you do decide to take part you may change your mind or choose not to continue in the research at any time, without having to give a reason for doing so. However, if you decide not to complete the questionnaire, please return the reply slip so that the Office for National Statistics does not contact you again about this survey.

What are the possible disadvantages of taking part?

Some people find it distressing to think about the care that their loved ones or close friends received during the last year of their lives. Answering questions about care at the end of life can bring back painful memories. If you find it distressing, you can stop completing the questionnaire at any time and choose not to continue.

We are working with Cruse Bereavement Care services, a charitable organisation that provides help and support to those who have lost loved ones. If you feel that you would like to talk about your feelings or discuss painful memories brought back by completing this questionnaire, please call Cruse Bereavement Care on 0844 477 9400 or by email at <u>helpline@cruse.org.uk</u>

How will the information I give be kept confidential?

The Office for National Statistics (ONS) will not give personal information which identifies you to anyone else. Your survey responses will only be identified by an anonymous ID number. All the information collected will be kept strictly confidential within the approved researchers and secured against unauthorised access. We would also like to make absolutely clear that no information that could identify you will be used in any reports or journal articles we write. If you add comments at the end of the questionnaire, you are asked for additional consent to share these comments in full with local care organisations and providers. You will *not* be asked to include your name (or the name of your relative, partner or friend) on the questionnaire.

The information collected will be retained and securely stored for 10 years and will then be disposed of securely.

Who is organising and funding the study?

The VOICES study is funded by the Department of Health and run by the Office for National Statistics.

What will happen to the results of the study?

Information obtained from the questionnaire will be entered into a database and analysed by the Office for National Statistics, the Department of Health and their approved researchers. At the end of the project, the findings will be written up into a report that will be submitted to the Department of Health. The results will be available to the public. The information we get from this project will help improve the quality of end of life care provided in England.

If you have further questions about the study, or if English is not your first language and you would like interpreter services, you can call our Survey Enquiry Line on 0800 298 5313 which is open Monday to Thursday - 9 am to 9 pm; Friday - 9 am to 8 pm and Saturday - 9 am to 1 pm.

We understand that coping with the loss of a loved one is not easy and we really appreciate you taking the time to read this information. We are confident that this study will make a difference to improving the way that care is delivered to people at the end of their lives.

Many thanks again.



VOICES Survey

Views Of Informal Carers - Evaluation of Services

REPLY SLIP

Please enter your Study ID number (you can find it in the box at the bottom of the questionnaire pages)

Study ID Number:

If you would prefer NOT to take part in the VOICES study, please return this form in the pre-paid envelope, so that the Office for National Statistics does not contact you again about this survey. (Please tick)

You do not have to give a reason, but if you feel able to tell us why, it will help us to understand why some people choose not to take part in this type of research.

Thank you for taking the time to complete and return this form

Please return in the pre-paid envelope



VOICES Survey

Views Of Informal Carers - Evaluation of Services

REPLY SLIP

If you would prefer NOT to take part in the VOICES study, please return this form in the pre-paid envelope.

This will ensure the Office for National Statistics does not contact you again about this survey.

Please enter your Study ID number so that we can remove you from the mailing list

(you can find the Study ID number on the second page of the letter)

Fill in Study ID Number



You do not have to give a reason, but if you feel able to tell us why, it will help us to understand why some people choose not to take part in this type of research.

Thank you for taking the time to complete and return this form

Please return in the pre-paid envelope



VOICES Survey

Views Of Informal Carers - Evaluation of Services

REPLY SLIP

If you would prefer<u>NOT</u> to take part in the VOICES study, please return this form in the pre-paid envelope.

	• •
	÷
Please note that the Office for National Statistics will not contact you again about this survey	

Please enter your Study ID number

(you can find the Study ID number on the questionnaire, in the box at the bottom of the page)

Fill in Study ID Number here:

You do not have to give a reason, but if you feel able to tell us why, it will help us to understand why some people choose not to take part in this type of research.

Thank you for taking the time to complete and return this form

Please return in the pre-paid envelope

Appendix 2: National Survey of Bereaved People (2013) sample characteristics

The National Survey of Bereaved People, 2013 (Voices, Views of Informal Carers -Evaluation of Services) was commissioned by NHS England and is administered by the Office of National Statistics (ONS). The sample for the 2013 survey was selected from the 168,719 adult deaths registered between 1st January 2013 and 30th April 2013, which were extracted from the death registration database held by ONS. Approximately 150,000 deaths were eligible and from these a stratified sample of 49,607 was drawn. Informants were contacted between four and 11 months following the death. The survey was completed by 22,661 informants, representing a response rate of 45.7 per cent. Non-response was associated with the deceased being male, younger age, dying at home or in a hospital (rather than care home or other location) and area deprivation (of place of residence). The response rate was also poor for non-White decedents. Forty-four per cent of the deceased were male and 34 per cent died before the age of 80. Forty-four per cent died at home. Cancer was the most frequent cause of death. Survey respondents were most frequently the son or daughter of the deceased (59.8 per cent) or their spouse or partner (24.5 per cent). Sixty per cent of respondents were female. Table 1 provides demographic data on the sample.

Table 1: Sample characteristics

Characteristic	Number	Percentage ¹
Deceased sex	·	÷
Female	12,701	56.0
Male	9,960	44.0
Deceased age	· ·	
18 to 59	1,146	5.1
60 to 69	2,208	9.7
70 to 79	4,363	19.3
80 to 89	8,726	38.5
90 and over	6,218	27.4
Place of death		
Home	4,523	20.0
Hospital	10,851	47.9
Care home	6,013	26.5
Hospice	1,274	56.2
Deprivation (IMD 2010)	·	÷
1 (most deprived)	3,488	15.4
2	4,310	19.0
3	4,947	21.8
4	5,038	22.2
5 (least deprived)	4,878	21.5
Relationship of respondent to deceased		
Spouse/Partner	5,455	24.5
Son/Daughter	13,292	59.8
Brother/Sister	485	2.2
Son-in-law/Daughter-in-law	977	4.4
Parent	304	1.4
Other	1,707	7.7
Sex of respondent		
Female	12,845	60.0
Male	8,543	40.0
Age of respondent		
18 to 59	9,408	42.0
60 to 69	7,966	35.6
70 to 79	3,464	15.5
80 to 89	1,405	6.3
90 and over	134	0.6
Ethnic background of respondent		
White	21,630	97.6
Mixed	74	0.3
Asian/Asian British	284	1.3
Black/African/Caribbean/Black British	143	0.6
Other	25	0.1

Appendix 3: Results tables for analyses of data from the National Survey of Bereaved People (2013)

Results from multivariate analyses of data from the National Survey of Bereaved People, 2013, specified by the authors of this report and undertaken by staff at ONS are set out in the following tables. Odds ratios and 99 per cent confidence intervals are provided for each statistically significant term in each logistic regression model. All models include, as independent variables, age at death, sex of the deceased, cause of death, area deprivation (based on IMD quintile) of the decedent's place of residence, whether respondent was the spouse or partner of the decedent (taken as a proxy for decedent having a spouse or partner) and ethnic background of the decedent. The tables are arranged by the chapter in which results are discussed.

Chapter 4: Access to palliative care

Sufficient support to family from health and social services when caring for decedent at home		
('Yes, we got as much support as we wanted') (Q5)		
Effect	Odds ratio	99% confidence interval
Age at death		
Ages 18 to 64	0.67	0.56 to 0.80
(compared to age 80 or above)		
Ages 65 to 79	0.81	0.71 to 0.91
(compared to age 80 or above)		
Sex		
Male (compared to female)	0.76	0.69 to 0.85
Cause of death		
Cardiovascular disease	0.68	0.60 to 0.78
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
Haematological cancer	0.71	0.53 to 0.95
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
Neurological condition	0.72	0.59 to 0.88
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
Respiratory illness	0.72	0.61 to 0.86
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
'Other' causes ¹	0.65	0.56 to 0.76
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
Level of deprivation of area of residence (IMD qu	intile)	
Most deprived	0.75	0.64 to 0.89
(compared to least deprived)		
Second most deprived	0.79	0.67 to 0.92
(compared to least deprived)		
Relationship of respondent		
Child/friend/other	0.48	0.42 to 0.54
(compared to spouse or partner)		

Receipt of Marie Curie nurse services (Q3)		
Effect	Odds ratio	99% confidence interval
Cause of death		
Cardiovascular disease	0.11	0.08 to 0.15
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
Haematological cancer	0.62	0.39 to 0.99
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
Neurological condition	0.09	0.05 to 0.14
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
Respiratory illness	0.13	0.08 to 0.21
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
'Other' causes ¹	0.11	0.07 to 0.16
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
Relationship of respondent		
Child/friend/other	0.75	0.60 to 0.94
(compared to spouse or partner)		

Receipt of other nursing services – including district, community, Macmillan, hospice home care,		
specialist or other nurse or occupational therap Effect	Olds ratio	99% confidence interval
Age at death		
65 to 79	1.17	1.06 to 1.30
(compared to 80 or over)		
Cause of death		
Cardiovascular disease	0.19	0.17 to 0.21
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
Haematological cancer	0.46	0.36 to 0.59
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
Neurological condition	0.13	0.11 to 0.15
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
Respiratory illness	0.32	0.28 to 0.37
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
'Other' causes ¹	0.22	0.20 to 0.25
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
Level of deprivation of area of residence (IMD qu	uintile)	
Third least deprived	0.86	0.76 to 0.97
(compared to least deprived)		
Ethnic background		
Non-White	1.39	1.06 to 1.82
(compared to White)		

Equity in the provision of palliative care in the UK: Review of evidence

Receipt of support from a social worker or support worker (Q3)			
Effect	Odds ratio	99% confidence interval	
Cause of death			
Haematological cancer	0.51	0.29 to 0.88	
(compared to non-haematological cancer)			
Level of deprivation of area of residence (IMD quintile)			
Second most deprived	1.23	1.00 to 1.51	
(compared to least deprived)			

Receipt of home help/meals-on-wheels – including home care worker, home care aide, home help,		
Effect	Odds ratio	99% confidence interval
Age at death		•
18 to 64	0.45	0.37 to 0.54
(compared to 80 or over)		
65 to 79	0.70	0.63 to 0.78
(compared to 80 or over)		
Cause of death		
Cardiovascular disease	0.72	0.64 to 0.81
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
Haematological cancer	0.73	0.55 to 0.98
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
Neurological condition	0.51	0.43 to 0.59
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
'Other' causes ¹	0.80	0.70 to 0.91
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
Relationship of respondent		
Child/friend/other	1.33	1.18 to 1.50
(compared to spouse or partner)		
Ethnic background		
Non-White	1.40	1.07 to 1.84
(compared to White)		

Receipt of religious/emotional support services – from counsellor or religious leader (Q3)		
Effect	Odds ratio	99% confidence interval
Age at death		
65 to 79 (compared to 80 or over)	0.80	0.64 to 0.99
Sex		
Male (compared to female)	0.83	0.70 to .99
Cause of death		
Cardiovascular disease	0.40	0.32 to 0.50
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
Neurological condition	0.28	0.20 to 0.59
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
Respiratory illness	0.43	0.31 to 0.60
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
'Other' causes ¹	0.42	0.32 to 0.55
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
Level of deprivation of area of residence (IMD quintile)		
Most deprived (compared to least deprived)	0.65	0.49 to 0.87
Second most deprived (compared to least	0.63	0.49 to 0.83
deprived)		
Third most deprived (compared to least	0.73	0.58 to 0.94
deprived)		
Relationship of respondent		
Child/friend/other	0.53	0.43 to 0.66
(compared to spouse or partner)		
Ethnic background		
Non-White	2.31	1.46 to 3.64
(compared to White)		

Receipt of hospice at home services (Q3)		
Effect	Odds ratio	99% confidence interval
Age at death		
65 to 79	1.32	1.02 to 1.71
(compared to 80 or over)		
Cause of death		
Cardiovascular disease	0.09	0.06 to 0.14
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
Haematological cancer	0.51	0.30 to 0.85
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
Neurological condition	0.15	0.09 to 0.25
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
Respiratory illness	0.14	0.08 to 0.24
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
'Other' causes ¹	0.08	0.05 to 0.14
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
Relationship of respondent		
Child/friend/other	0.54	0.42 to 0.69
(compared to spouse or partner)		

Receipt of rapid response team services (Q3)			
Effect	Odds ratio	99% confidence interval	
Age at death			
18 to 64	0.48	0.35 to 0.66	
(compared to 80 or over)			
Cause of death			
Cardiovascular disease	0.41	0.34 to 0.50	
(compared to non-haematological cancer)			
Neurological condition	0.27	0.20 to 0.37	
(compared to non-haematological cancer)			
Respiratory illness	0.64	0.50 to 0.81	
(compared to non-haematological cancer)			
'Other' causes ¹	0.50	0.40 to 0.62	
(compared to non-haematological cancers)			
Relationship of respondent			
Child/friend/other	0.73	0.61 to 0.87	
(compared to spouse or partner)			

Chapter 5: Pain and symptom control

Pain managed 'completely, all of the time' while at home (Q6)		
Effect	Odds ratio	99% confidence interval
Age at death		
Ages 18 to 64	0.74	0.58 to 0.95
(compared to age 80 or above)		
Cause of death		
Cardiovascular disease	0.47	0.38 to 0.59
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
Respiratory illness	0.62	0.48 to 0.81
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
'Other' causes ¹	0.49	0.39 to 0.62
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
Relationship of respondent		
Child/friend/other	0.57	0.48 to 0.67
(compared to spouse or partner)		

¹Other than cancer, cardiovascular disease, neurological conditions, renal failure or respiratory illness.

Pain managed 'completely, all of the time' while in a care home (Q22)			
Effect	Odds ratio	99% confidence interval	
Age at death			
Ages 65 to 79	0.76	0.60 to 0.97	
(compared to age 80 or above)			
Relationship of respondent			
Child/friend/other	0.64	0.49 to 0.85	
(compared to spouse or partner)			

Pain managed 'completely, all the time' while in hospital (Q26)		
Effect	Odds ratio	99% confidence interval
Cause of death		
Neurological condition	1.46	1.20 to 1.79
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
'Other' causes ¹	1.22	1.04 to 1.43
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
Level of deprivation of area of residence (IMD quintile)		
Most deprived	1.21	1.01 to 1.44
(compared to least deprived)		
Relationship of respondent		
Child/friend/other	0.78	0.68 to 0.90
(compared to spouse or partner)		
(compared to least deprived) Relationship of respondent Child/friend/other (compared to spouse or partner)	0.78	0.68 to 0.90

Chapter 6: Quality and experience of care

Overall care 'excellent' or 'outstanding' (Q51)		
Effect	Odds ratio	99% confidence interval
Age		· ·
Ages 65 to 79	0.87	0.79 to 0.96
(compared to age 80 or above)		
Sex		
Male	0.82	0.76 to 0.89
(compared to female)		
Cause of death		
Cardiovascular illness	0.62	0.55 to 0.69
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
Respiratory illness	0.64	0.56 to 0.74
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
'Other' causes ¹	0.60	0.53 to 0.67
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
Level of deprivation of area of residence (IMD qui	intile)	
Most deprived	0.81	0.71 to 0.92
(compared to least deprived)		
Second most deprived	0.88	0.78 to 0.99
(compared to least deprived)		
Relationship of respondent		
Child/friend/other	0.65	0.59 to 0.72
(compared to spouse or partner)		
Ethnic background		
Non-White	0.74	0.57 to 0.97
(compared to White)		

Overall care 'excellent' or 'outstanding' (Q51), for sub-sample of people who spent some of last		
three months of life being cared for in hospital (Q2)		
Effect	Odds ratio	99% confidence interval
Sex		
Male	0.89	0.81 to 0.98
(compared to female)		
Cause of death		
Cardiovascular illness	0.69	0.60 to 0.79
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
Neurological condition	0.77	0.65 to 0.92
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
Respiratory illness	0.64	0.54 to 0.76
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
'Other' causes ¹	0.63	0.55 to 0.73
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
Relationship of respondent		
Child/friend/other	0.64	0.57 to 0.73
(compared to spouse or partner)		

Overall care 'excellent' or 'outstanding' (Q51), for sub-sample of people who spent some of last		
three months of life being cared for at home (Q2)		
Effect	Odds ratio	99% confidence interval
Sex		-
Male	0.87	0.79 to 0.96
(compared to female)		
Cause of death		
Cardiovascular illness	0.55	0.48 to 0.62
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
Neurological condition	0.74	0.60 to 0.91
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
Respiratory illness	0.55	0.46 to 0.65
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
'Other' causes ¹	0.54	0.46 to 0.62
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
Level of deprivation of area of residence (IMD quintile)		
Most deprived	0.82	0.70 to 0.97
(compared to least deprived)		
Relationship of respondent		
Child/friend/other	0.59	0.52 to 0.66
(compared to spouse or partner)		

Overall care 'excellent' or 'outstanding' (Q51), for sub-sample of people who spent some of last		
three months of life being cared for in a care home (Q20)		
Effect	Odds ratio	99% confidence interval
Sex		
Male	0.81	0.71 to 0.93
(compared to female)		
Level of deprivation of area of residence (IMD qui	ntile)	
Most deprived	0.80	0.65 to 1.00
(compared to least deprived)		
Relationship of respondent		
Child/friend/other	0.66	0.53 to 0.83
(compared to spouse or partner)		
Ethnic background		
Non-White	0.45	0.25 to 0.84
(compared to White)		

Overall care 'excellent' or 'outstanding' (Q51), for sub-sample of people who spent some of last		
three months of life being cared for in a hospice (Q29)		
Effect	Odds ratio	99% confidence interval
Cause of death		
'Other' ¹ cause	0.28	0.21 to 0.36
(compared to cancer)		
Level of deprivation of area of residence (IMD qui	intile)	
Most deprived	0.59	0.40 to 86
(compared to least deprived)		
Second most deprived	0.69	0.48 to 0.99
(compared to least deprived)		
Relationship of respondent		
Child/friend/other	0.70	0.54 to 0.91
(compared to spouse or partner)		
Ethnic background		
Non-White	0.50	0.27 to 0.92
(compared to White)		

¹Other than cancer or cardiovascular disease

Care provided by care home 'excellent' (Q23)		
Effect	Odds ratio	99% confidence interval
Age at death		
65 to 79	0.79	0.65 to 0.97
(compared to 80 or over)		
Cause of death		
Cardiovascular disease	0.75	0.61 to 0.93
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
Level of deprivation of area of residence (IMD qui	ntile)	
Most deprived	0.80	0.64 to 0.98
(compared to least deprived)		
Relationship of respondent		
Child/friend/other	0.80	0.64 to 0.99
(compared to spouse or partner)		
Ethnic background		
Non-White	0.48	0.27 to 0.88
(compared to White)		

Care provided by GP 'Excellent' (Q19)		
Effect	Odds ratio	99% confidence interval
Age at death	·	
65 to 79	0.87	0.77 to 0.97
(compared to 80 or over)		
Cause of death		
Cardiovascular disease	0.72	0.63 to 0.82
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
Neurological condition	0.74	0.63 to 0.86
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
Respiratory illness	0.77	0.66 to 0.91
(compared to non-haematological cancer)		
'Other' causes ¹	0.63	0.55 to 0.73
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
Level of deprivation of area of residence (IMD qu	intile)	
Most deprived	0.72	0.61 to 0.83
(compared to least deprived)		
Second most deprived	0.79	0.69 to 0.91
(compared to least deprived)		
Relationship of respondent		
Child/friend/other	0.55	0.49 to 0.62
(compared to spouse or partner)		

Care provided by out-of-hours services 'Excellent' (Q11)		
Effect	Odds ratio	99% confidence interval
Age at death		
Ages 18 to 64	0.78	0.62 to 0.98
(compared to age 80 or above)		
Cause of death		
Cardiovascular disease	0.75	0.63 to 0.90
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
Respiratory illness	0.80	0.64 to 0.99
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
'Other' causes ¹	0.70	0.57 to 0.84
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
Relationship of respondent		
Child/friend/other	0.57	0.49 to 0.67
(compared to spouse or partner)		
	1 1 1 11.1	

Chapter 7: Place of death

Death at home (compared to death in a hospital) (Q40)		
Effect	Odds ratio	99% confidence interval
Age at death		
Ages 18 to 64	1.36	1.14 to 1.63
(compared to age 80 or above)		
Ages 65 to 79	1.33	1.18 to 1.50
(compared to age 80 or above)		
Cause of death		
Cardiovascular disease	0.44	0.41 to 0.47
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
Haematological cancer	0.46	0.34 to 0.63
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
Neurological condition	0.35	0.29 to 0.41
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
Respiratory illness	0.28	0.24 to 0.33
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
'Other' causes ¹	0.22	0.19 to 0.24
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
Level of deprivation of area of residence (IMD qu	intile)	
Most deprived	0.67	0.57 to 0.79
(compared to least deprived)		
Second most deprived	0.82	0.70 to 0.95
(compared to least deprived)		
Relationship of respondent		
Child/friend/other	0.82	0.72 to 0.92
(compared to spouse or partner)		

Death in a care home (compared to death in a hospital) (Q40)		
Effect	Odds ratio	99% confidence interval
Age at death		
Ages 18 to 6/	0.47	0.40 to 0.56
(compared to age 80 or above)	0.47	0.40 (0.00
	0.52	0.46 to 0.58
(compared to age 80 or above)	0.32	0.40 10 0.50
Sex		
Male	0.66	0.60 to 0.72
(compared to female)	0.00	0.00 to 0.12
Cause of death		
Cardiovascular disease	0.27	0.25 to 0.29
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
Haematological cancer	0.47	0.34 to 0.64
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
Neurological condition	1.51	1.35 to 1.69
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
Respiratory illness	0.30	0.27 to 0.35
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
'Other' causes ¹	0.26	0.24 to 0.29
(compared to non-haematological cancers)		
Level of deprivation of area of residence (IMD qui	ntile)	
Most deprived	0.60	0.52 to 0.69
(compared to least deprived)		
Second most deprived	0.77	0.67 to 0.89
(compared to least deprived)		
Relationship of respondent	1	
Child/friend/other	1.41	1.25 to 1.60
(compared to spouse or partner)		
Ethnic background		
Non-White	0.57	0.41 to 0.79
(compared to White)		

References

- Achterberg WP, Pieper MJC, van Dalen-Kok AH, de Waal MWM, Husebo BS, Lautenbacher S, Kunz M, Scherder EJA, Corbett A (2013) Pain management in patients with dementia, *Clinical Interventions in Aging*, 8, 1471–1482.
- Addicott R, Dewar S (2008) Improving choice at end of life: a descriptive analysis of the impact and costs of the Marie Curie Delivering Choice Programme in Lincolnshire, King's Fund.
- Addicott R, Hiley J (2011) Issues facing commissioners of end-of-life care, King's Fund, London.
- Addington-Hall J, MacDonald L, Anderson H, Chamberlain J, Freeling P, Bland J, Raftery J (1992) Randomised controlled trial of effects of coordinating care for terminally ill cancer patients, *BMJ*, 305, 6865, 1317–1322.
- Addington-Hall J, Walker L, Jones C, Karlsen S, McCarthy MJ (1998) A randomised controlled trial of postal versus interviewer administration of a questionnaire measuring satisfaction with, and use of, services received in the year before death, *Epidemiological Community Health*, 52, 802-807.
- Addington-Hall J, Altmann D (2000) Which terminally ill cancer patients in the United Kingdom receive care from community specialist palliative care nurses?, *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 32, 4, 799–806.
- Aspinall PJ, Jacobsen B (2004) Ethnic disparities in health and health care: a focused review of the evidence and selected examples of good practice, London Health Observatory, London.
- Audit Scotland (2008) Review of palliative care services in Scotland, Auditor General for Scotland.
- Balance of Care Group/National Audit Office (NAO) (2008) Identifying alternatives to hospital for people at the end of life, NAO, London.
- Barclay S, Momen N, Case-Upton S, Kuhn I, Smith E (2011) End-of-life care conversations with heart failure patients: a systematic literature review and narrative synthesis, *British Journal of General Practice*, 61, 582, e49–e62.
- Barclay SI (2000) The management of cancer pain in primary care, in Hillier R, Finlay I, Welsh J, Miles A (eds) *The Effective Management of Cancer Pain*, 117–129, Aesculapius Medical Press, London.
- Bardsley M, Georghiou T, Dixon J (2010) Social care and hospital use at the end of life, The Nuffield Trust, London.
- Barnes S, Gott M, Payne S, Parker C, Seamark D, Gariballa S, Small N (2008) Predicting mortality among a general practice-based sample of older people with heart failure, *Chronic Illness*, 4, 1, 5–12.
- Bayer A (2006) Death with dementia—the need for better care, *Age and Ageing*, 35, 2, 101–102.

- Biessels GJ, Staekenborg S, Brunner E, Brayne C, Scheltens P (2006) Risk of dementia in diabetes mellitus: a systematic review, *Lancet Neurology*, 5, 1, 64–74.
- Birch D, Draper J (2008) A critical literature review exploring the challenges of delivering effective palliative care to older people with dementia, *Journal of Clinical Nursing*, 17, 9, 1144–1163.
- Braga S (2011) Why do our patients get chemotherapy until the end of life?, *Annals of Oncology*, 22, 11, 2345–2348.
- Brayne C, Gao L, Dewey M, Matthews FE (2006) Dementia before death in ageing societies—the promise of prevention and the reality, *PLoS medicine*, 3, 10, e397.
- Brinkman-Stoppelenburg A, Rietjens JA, van der Heide A (2014) The effects of advance care planning on end-of-life care: a systematic review, *Palliative Medicine*.
- British Geriatrics Society (2010) Palliative and end of life care for older people, accessed on 23 February 2015,

http://www.bgs.org.uk/index.php/topresources/publicationfind/goodpractice/368-palliativecare.

- British Lung Foundation (2007) Invisible lives. Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) finding the missing millions, British Lung Foundation, London.
- Brumley R, Enguidanos S, Jamison P, Seitz R, Morgenstern N, Saito S, McIlwane J, Hillary K, Gonzalez J (2007) Increased satisfaction with care and lower costs: results of a randomized trial of in-home palliative care, *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, 55, 7, 993–1000.
- Burnley P, Jarvis D (2006) The burden of COPD in the UK.
- Burt J, Raine R (2006) The effect of age on referral to and use of specialist palliative care services in adult cancer patients: a systematic review, *Age and Ageing*, 35, 5, 469–476.
- Burt J, Shipman C, White P, Addington-Hall J (2006) Roles, service knowledge and priorities in the provision of palliative care: a postal survey of London GPs, *Palliative Medicine*, 20, 5, 487–492.
- Burt J, Plant H, Omar R, Raine R (2010a) Equity of use of specialist palliative care by age: cross-sectional study of lung cancer patients, *Palliative Medicine*, 24, 6, 641–50.
- Burt J, Shipman C, Richardson A, Ream E, Addington-Hall J (2010b) The experiences of older adults in the community dying from cancer and non-cancer causes: a national survey of bereaved relatives, *Age and Ageing*, 39, 1, 86–91.
- Burt J (2012) Back to basics: researching equity in palliative care, *Palliative Medicine*, 26, 1, 5–6.
- Calanzani N, Higginson IJ, Gomes B (2013a) Current and future needs for hospice care: An evidence-based report, Help the Hospices.
- Calanzani N, Koffman J, Higginson I (2013b) Palliative and end of life care for Black, Asian and Minority Ethnic (BAME) groups in the UK: demographic profile and the current state of palliative and end of life care, Marie Curie Cancer Care,

https://www.mariecurie.org.uk/globalassets/media/documents/who-we-are/diversity-and-inclusion-research/palliative-care-bame_full-report.pdf.

- Campbell M, Grande G, Wilson C, Caress A-L, Roberts D (2010) Exploring differences in referrals to a hospice at home service in two socio-economically distinct areas of Manchester, UK, *Palliative Medicine*, 24, 4, 403–409.
- Canadian Hospice Palliative Care Association (2012) Cost-effectiveness of palliative care: a review of the literature, the Way Forward initiative: an integrated palliative approach to care.
- Care Commission (2009) Better care every step of the way: report on the quality of palliative and end of life care in care homes for adults and older people.
- Cassel JB (2013) The importance of following the money in the development and sustainability of palliative care, *Palliative Medicine*, 27, 2, 103–104.
- Chitnis X, Georghiou T, Steventon A, Bardsley M (2012) The impact of the Marie Curie Nursing Service on place of death and hospital use at the end of life, Nuffield Trust, London.
- Claessens MT, Lynn J, Zhong Z, Desbiens NA, Phillips RS, Wu AW, Harrell Jr F, Connors Jr AF (2000) Dying with lung cancer or chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: insights from SUPPORT. Study to Understand Prognoses and Preferences for Outcomes and Risks of Treatments, *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, 48, 5 Suppl, S146–53.
- Closs SJ, Barr B, Briggs M (2004) Cognitive status and analgesic provision in nursing home residents, *British Journal of General Practice*, 54, 509, 919–921.
- Cochrane E, Colville E, Conway R (2008) Addressing the needs of patients with advanced non-malignant disease in a hospice day care setting, *International Journal of Palliative Nursing*, 14, 8, 382–387.
- Cooper H, Findlay G, Goodwin A, Gough M, Lucas S, Mason D, Mason M, Martin I, Stewart J, Wilkinson K (2009) Caring to the end? A review of the care of patients who died in hospital within four days of admission, National Confidential Enquiry into Patient Outcome and Death, London,

http://www.ncepod.org.uk/2009report2/Downloads/DAH_report.pdf.

- Coventry PA, Grande GE, Richards DA, Todd CJ (2005) Prediction of appropriate timing of palliative care for older adults with non-malignant life-threatening disease: a systematic review, *Age and Ageing*, 34, 3, 218–227.
- Currow DC, Higginson I (2013) Time for a prospective study to evaluate the Amber Care Bundle, *BMJ Supportive & Palliative Care*, 3, 4, 376–377.
- Davies N, Maio L, Vedavanam K, Manthorpe J, Vernooij-Dassen M and Iliffe S for the IMPACT research team (2014) Barriers to the provision of high-quality palliative care for people with dementia in England: a qualitative study of professionals' experiences, *Health and Social Care in the Community*, 22, 4, 386-394.
- Dening KH, Jones L, Sampson EL (2012) Preferences for end-of-life care: a nominal group study of people with dementia and their family carers, *Palliative Medicine*, 27, 5, 409–417.

- Denvir MA, Highet G, Robertson S, Cudmore S, Reid J, Ness A, Hogg K, Weir C, Murray S, Boyd K (2014) Future Care Planning for patients approaching end-of-life with advanced heart disease: an interview study with patients, carers and healthcare professionals exploring the content, rationale and design of a randomised clinical trial, *BMJ open*, 4, 7, e005021.
- Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety Northern Ireland, (2010) 'Living matters: dying matters'. A palliative and end of life care strategy for adults in Northern Ireland.
- Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety Northern Ireland, (2011) Transforming your care: a review of health and social care in Northern Ireland, http://www.thehealthwell.info/node/100776
- Department of Health (England) (2008) The end of life care strategy for England: promoting high quality care for all adults at the end of life, Department of Health, London.

Department of Health (England) (2012) End of life care strategy, Fourth Annual Report.

Department of Health and Welsh Office (1995) A policy framework for commissioning cancer services: a report by the Expert Advisory Group on Cancer to the Chief Medical Officers of England and Wales,

http://www.doh.gov.uk/cancer/pdfs/calman-hine.pdf.

- Detering KM, Hancock AD, Reade MC, Silvester W (2010) The impact of advance care planning on end of life care in elderly patients: randomised controlled trial, *BMJ*, 340.
- Dharmasena HP, Forbes K (2001) Palliative care for patients with non-malignant disease: will hospital physicians refer?, *Palliative Medicine*, 15, 5, 413-418.
- Douglas HR, Normand CE, Higginson IJ, Goodwin DM, Myers K (2003) Palliative day care: what does it cost to run a centre and does attendance affect use of other services?, *Palliative Medicine*, 17, 7, 628–637.
- Downey L, Engelberg RA, Curtis JR, Lafferty WE, Patrick DL (2009) Shared priorities for the end-of-life period, *Journal of Pain and Symptom Management*, 37, 2, 175–188.
- Economist Intelligence Unit (2010) The quality of death, ranking end-of-life care across the world. A report from the Economist Intelligence Unit commissioned by LIEN Foundation, Economist Intelligence Unit, London.
- Elkan R, Avis M, Cox K, Wilson E, Patel S, Miller S, Deepak N, Edwards C, Staniszewska S, Kai J (2007) The reported views and experiences of cancer service users from minority ethnic groups: a critical review of the literature, *European Journal of Cancer Care*, 16, 2, 109–121.
- Epiphaniou E, Shipman C, Harding R, Mason B, Murray SAA, Higginson IJ, Daveson BA (2014) Coordination of end-of-life care for patients with lung cancer and those with advanced COPD: are there transferable lessons? A longitudinal qualitative study, *Primary Care Respiratory Journal*, 23, 1, 46-51.
- Epstein AS, Goldberg GR, Meier DE (2012) Palliative care and hematologic oncology: the promise of collaboration, *Blood Reviews*, 26, 6, 233–239.

- Evans N, Menaca A, Andrew EVW, Koffman J, Harding R, Higginson IJ, Pool R, Gysels M
 (2012) Systematic review of the primary research on minority ethnic groups and endof-life care from the United Kingdom, *Journal of Pain and Symptom Management*, 43, 2, 261–286.
- Feldt KS, Ryden MB, Miles S (1998) Treatment of pain in cognitively impaired compared with cognitively intact older patients with hip-fracture, *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, 46, 9, 1079–1085.
- Field D, Addington-Hall J (1999) Extending specialist palliative care to all?, *Social Science and Medicine*, 48, 9, 1271–1280.
- Fisher K (2006) Specialist palliative care for patients with non-cancer diagnosis, *Nursing Standard*, 21, 4, 44-47.
- Fitzgerald G, Gavin A, Northern Ireland Cancer Registry (2013), QUALYCARE-NI study: what enables cancer patients to die at home? A study of carers and bereaved relatives, poster, National Cancer Research Institute Conference, Liverpool.
- Froggatt K, Payne S (2006) A survey of end-of-life care in care homes: issues of definition and practice, *Health Soc Care Community*, 14, 4, 341–348.
- Gade G, Venohr I, Conner D, McGrady K, Beane J, Richardson RH, Williams MP, Liberson M, Blum M, Della Penna R (2008) Impact of an inpatient palliative care team: a randomized control trial, *Journal of Palliative Medicine*, 11, 2, 180–190.
- Gaffin J, Hill D, Penso D (1996) Opening doors: improving access to hospice and specialist palliative care services by members of the black and minority ethnic communities.
 Commentary on palliative care, National Council for Hospice and Specialist Palliative Care Services.
- Gardiner C, Gott M, Payne S, Small N, Barnes S, Halpin D, Ruse C, Seamark D (2010) Exploring the care needs of patients with advanced COPD: an overview of the literature, *Respiratory Medicine*, 104, 2, 159–165.
- Gardiner C, Cobb M, Gott M, Ingleton C (2011) Barriers to providing palliative care for older people in acute hospitals, *Age and Ageing*, 40, 2, 233–238.
- Gardiner C, Brereton L, Frey R, Wilkinson-Meyers L, Gott M (2013a) Exploring the financial impact of caring for family members receiving palliative and end-of-life care: a systematic review of the literature, *Palliative Medicine*, http://pmj.sagepub.com/content/early/2013/11/05/0269216313510588.
- Gardiner C, Gott M, Ingleton C, Seymour J, Cobb M, Noble B, Bennett M, Ryan T (2013b) Extent of palliative care need in the acute hospital setting: a survey of two acute hospitals in the UK, *Palliative Medicine*, 27, 1, 76–83.
- Gatrell AC, Wood DJ (2012) Variation in geographic access to specialist inpatient hospices in England and Wales, *Health & Place*, 18, 4, 832–840.
- General Registrar Office for Scotland (2013) Vital events reference tables: table 5.4 Deaths by sex, age, and ethnic group, Scotland 2013 / Section 6: deaths causes.

- General Medical Council (2010) Treatment and care towards the end of life: good practice in decision-making, accessed on November 2010, http://www.gmc-uk.org/guidance/ethical_guidance/6858.asp.
- Georghiou T, Davies S, Davies A, Bardsley M (2012) Understanding patterns of health and social care at the end of life, Nuffield Trust in partnership with National End of Life Care Intelligence Network, London.
- Georghiou T, Bardsley M (2014) Exploring the cost of care at the end of life, The Nuffield Trust, http://www.nuffieldtrust.org.uk/sites/files/nuffield/publication/ end_of_life_care.pdf.
- Giacomini M, DeJean D, Simeonov D, Smith A (2012) Experiences of living and dying with COPD: a systematic review and synthesis of the qualitative empirical literature, *Ontario Health Technology Assessment Series*, 12, 13, 1–47.
- Gibbins J, McCoubrie R, Alexander N, Kinzel C, Forbes K (2009) Diagnosing dying in the acute hospital setting are we too late?, *Clinical Medicine*, 9, 2, 116-9.
- Gibbs LME, Khatri AK, Gibbs JSR (2006) Survey of specialist palliative care and heart failure: September 2004, *Palliative Medicine*, 20, 6, 603–609.
- Gold M (1996) Panel on cost-effectiveness in health and medicine, *Medical Care*, 34, 12 Suppl, DS197–9.
- Gomes B, Harding R, Foley KM, Higginson IJ (2009) Optimal approaches to the health economics of palliative care: report of an international think tank, *Journal of Pain and Symptom Management*, 38, 1, 4–10.
- Gomes B, Calanzani N, Higginson IJ (2011) Local preferences and place of death in regions within England 2010, Cicely Saunders International, London.
- Gomes B, Higginson IJ (2008) Where people die (1974-2030): past trends, future projections and implications for care, *Palliative Medicine*, 22, 1, 33-41.
- Gomes B, Higginson IJ, Calanzani N, Cohen J, Deliens L, Daveson BA, Bechinger-English D, Bausewein C, Ferreira PL, Toscani F, Menaca A, Gysels M, Ceulemans L, Simon ST, Pasman HRW, Albers G, Hall S, Murtagh FEM, Haugen DF, Downing J, Koffman J, Pettenati F, Finetti S, Antunes B, Harding R, PRISMA (2012) Preferences for place of death if faced with advanced cancer: a population survey in England, Flanders, Germany, Italy, the Netherlands, Portugal and Spain, *Annals of Oncology*, 23, 8, 2006–2015.
- Gomes B, Calanzani N, Curiale V, McCrone P, Higginson IJ (2013a) Effectiveness and costeffectiveness of home palliative care services for adults with advanced illness and their caregivers, *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, 6.
- Gomes B, Calanzani N, Gysels M, Hall S, Higginson IJ (2013b) Heterogeneity and changes in preferences for dying at home: a systematic review, *BMC Palliative Care*, 12, 7.
- Goodman C, Evans C, Wilcock J, Froggatt K, Drennan V, Sampson E, Blanchard M, Bissett M, Iliffe S (2010) End of life care for community dwelling older people with dementia: an integrated review, *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 25, 4, 329-337.

- Gott M, Barnes S, Parker C, Payne S, Seamark D, Gariballa S, Small N (2007) Dying trajectories in heart failure, *Palliative Medicine*, 21, 2, 95–99.
- Gott M, Ingleton C, Bennett MI, Gardiner C (2011) Transitions to palliative care in acute hospitals in England: qualitative study, *BMJ*, 342.
- Gott M, Seymour J, Ingleton C, Gardiner C, Bellamy G (2012) 'That's part of everybody's job': the perspectives of health care staff in England and New Zealand on the meaning and remit of palliative care, *Palliative Medicine*, 26, 3, 232–241.
- Gott M, Ingleton C, Gardiner C, Richards N, Cobb M, Ryan T, Noble B, Bennett M, Seymour J,
 Ward S (2013) Transitions to palliative care for older people in acute hospitals: a
 mixed-methods study, *Health Services Delivery Research*, 1, 11.
- Gott M (2014) Avoidable for whom? Hospital use at the end of life, *Palliative Medicine*, 28, 7, 917–918.
- Gott M, Williams L, Moeke-Maxwell T (2014) The paradoxes of 'home' within a palliative and end of life care context, in Roche M, Mansvelt J, Prince R, Gallagher A (eds) *Engaging Geographies: Landscapes, Lifecourses and Mobilities,* Cambridge Scholars Publishing, Newcastle.
- Gott MC, Ahmedzai SH, Wood C (2001) How many inpatients at an acute hospital have palliative care needs? Comparing the perspectives of medical and nursing staff, *Palliative Medicine*, 15, 6, 451–460.
- Grande GE, Todd CJ, Barclay SI, Farquhar MC (1999) Does hospital at home for palliative care facilitate death at home? Randomised controlled trial, *BMJ*, 319, 7223, 1472-1475.
- Grande GE, Todd CJ, Barclay SI, Farquhar MC (2000) A randomized controlled trial of a hospital at home service for the terminally ill, *Palliative Medicine*, 14, 5, 375–385.
- Grande GE, McKerral A, Todd CJ (2002) Which cancer patients are referred to Hospital at Home for palliative care?, *Palliative Medicine*, 16, 2, 115–123.
- Grande GE, Farquhar MC, Barclay SIG, Todd CJ (2006) The influence of patient and carer age in access to palliative care services, *Age and Ageing*, 35, 3, 267–273.
- Grisaffi K, Robinson L (2010) Timing of end-of-life care in dementia: difficulties and dilemmas for GPs, *Journal of Dementia Care*, 1, 3, 36–39.
- Guest JF, Hart WM, Cookson RF (1998) Cost analysis of palliative care for terminally ill cancer patients in the UK after switching from weak to strong opioids, *Pharmacoeconomics*, 14, 3, 285–297.
- Handley M, Goodman C, Froggatt K, Mathie E, Gage H, Manthorpe J, Barclay S, Crang C, Iliffe S (2014) Living and dying: responsibility for end-of-life care in care homes without on-site nursing provision a prospective study, *Health & Social Care in the Community*, 22, 1, 22–29.
- Harding R, Epiphaniou E, Chidgey-Clark J (2012) Needs, experiences, and preferences of sexual minorities for end-of-life care and palliative care: a systematic review, *Journal of Palliative Medicine*, 15, 5, 602–611.

- Harrison N, Cavers D, Campbell C, Murray SA (2012) Are UK primary care teams formally identifying patients for palliative care before they die?, *British Journal of General Practice*, 62, 598, e344–e352.
- Hatziandreu E, Archontakis F, Daly A (2008) The potential cost savings of greater use of home-and hospice-based end of life care in England, RAND in conjunction with the National Audit Office.
- Haycox A (2009) Optimizing decision making and resource allocation in palliative care, Journal of Pain and Symptom Management, 38, 1, 45–53.
- Healthcare Improvement Scotland (2013) Palliative and end of life care indicators.
- Help the Hospices Commission into the Future of Hospice Care (2013) Future ambitions for hospice care: our mission and our opportunity. The final report of the Commission into the Future of Hospice Care.
- Hendry L, Tumur I, Farquharson R, Kroes MA (2011) The challenges of estimating costs of palliative care: a systematic literature review, *Value in Health*, 14, 7, A463–A463.
- Henson LA, Gao W, Higginson IJ, Smith M, Davies JM, Ellis-Smith C, Daveson BA (2014) Emergency department attendance by patients with cancer in their last month of life: a systematic review and meta-analysis, *Journal of Clinical Oncology*.
- Higginson IJ, McCrone P, Hart SR, Burman R, Silber E, Edmonds PM (2009) Is short-term palliative care cost-effective in multiple sclerosis? A randomized phase II trial, *Journal of Pain and Symptom Management*, 38, 6, 816–826.
- Higginson IJ, Gao W (2012) Opioid prescribing for cancer pain during the last 3 months of life: associated factors and 9-year trends in a nationwide United Kingdom cohort study, *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 4373-9.
- Higginson IJ, Sarmento VP, Calanzani N, Benalia H, Gomes B (2013) Dying at home–is it better: A narrative appraisal of the state of the science, *Palliative Medicine*, 27, 10, 918–924.
- Higginson IJ, Gomes B, Calanzani N, Gao W, Bausewein C, Daveson BA, Deliens L, Ferreira PL, Toscani F, Gysels M (2014) Priorities for treatment, care and information if faced with serious illness: a comparative population-based survey in seven European countries, *Palliative Medicine*, 28, 2, 101–110.
- Hinton JM (1963) The physical and mental distress of the dying, *Quarterly Journal of Medicine*, 32, 1, 1–21.
- House of Commons Health Committee (2004) Palliative care, Fourth report of session 2003-2004, 2004, The Stationery Office, London.
- Houttekier D, Cohen J, Bilsen J, Addington-Hall J, Onwuteaka-Philipsen BD, Deliens L (2010) Place of death of older persons with dementia. A study in five European countries, *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, 58, 4, 751–756.
- Howell DA, Roman E, Cox H, Smith AG, Patmore R, Garry AC, Howard MR (2010) Destined to die in hospital? Systematic review and meta-analysis of place of death in haematological malignancy, *BMC Palliative Care*, 9, 1, 9.

- Hughes-Hallet T, Craft A, Davies C (2011) Palliative care funding review: funding the right care and support for everyone, Department of Health, London.
- Hughes J (2005) Palliative care and the QALY problem, *Health Care Analysis*, 13, 4, 289–301.
- Hughes JC, Jolley D, Jordan A, Sampson EL (2007) Palliative care in dementia: issues and evidence, *Advances in Psychiatric Treatment*, 13, 4, 251–260.
- Hui D, Kim SH, Roquemore J, Dev R, Chisholm G, Bruera E (2014) Impact of timing and setting of palliative care referral on quality of end-of-life care in cancer patients, *Cancer*, 120, 11, 1743–1749.
- Hunt KJ, Shlomo N, Addington-Hall J (2014) End-of-life care and preferences for place of death among the oldest old: results of a population-based survey using VOICES– short form, *Journal of Palliative Medicine*, 17, 2, 176–182.
- Information Services Division of NHS National Services Scotland (2014) Percentage of end of life spent at home or in a community setting, financial years ending 31 March 2009 to 2013, http://www.isdscotland.org/Health-Topics/Health-and-Social-Community-Care/Publications/2014-08-26/2014-08-26-End-of-Life-Care-Report.pdf.
- Johnston B (2014) Is effective, person-centred, home-based palliative care truly achievable?, *Palliative Medicine*, 28, 5, 373–374.
- Johnston G (2008) An audit of the implementation of the care pathway for the dying in the Eastern Health and Social Services Board, Northern Ireland, Eastern Health and Social Services Board, Belfast.
- Jones S, Wynne N (2014) Listening to dying people in Wales: the case for improved patient experience data in Wales, Marie Curie Cancer Care, Policy and Public Affairs, Wales.
- Kavalieratos D, Kamal AH, Abernethy AP, Biddle AK, Carey TS, Dev S, Reeve BB, Weinberger M (2014) Comparing unmet needs between community-based palliative care patients with heart failure and patients with cancer, *Journal of Palliative Medicine*, 17, 4, 475–481.
- Kinghorn P, Coast J (2013) A health economics response to the review of the Liverpool Care Pathway, *Journal of Palliative Medicine*, 16, 12, 1614-1616.
- Kinley J, Hockley J, Stone L, Dewey M, Hansford P, Stewart R, McCrone P, Begum A, Sykes N (2014) The provision of care for residents dying in U.K. nursing care homes, Age and Ageing, 43, 3, 375–379.
- Koffman J (2006) The language of diversity: controversies relevant to palliative care research, *European Journal of Palliative Care*, 11, 1, 18–21.
- Koffman J, Ho YK, Davies J, Gao W, Higginson IJ (2014) Does ethnicity affect where people with cancer die? A population-based 10 year study, *PloS one*, 9, 4, e95052.
- Lau R, O'Connor M (2012) Behind the rhetoric is palliative care equitably available for all?, *Contemporary Nurse*, 43, 56–61.
- Leadbeater C, Garber J (2010) Dying for change, Demos, London.
- Lee SJ, Joffe S, Kim HT, Socie G, Gilman AL, Wingard JR, et al. (2004) Physicians' attitudes about quality-of-life issues in hematopoietic stem cell transplantation, *Blood*, 2004, 2194–200.

- Lord K, White N, Scott S, Sampson E (2013) The Behaviour and Pain (BEPAID) Study: dementia patients who die in the acute hospital, *BMJ Supportive & Palliative Care*, 3, 1, 124–125.
- Low J, Pattenden J, Candy B, Beattie JM, Jones L (2011) Palliative care in advanced heart failure: an international review of the perspectives of recipients and health professionals on care provision, *Journal of Cardiac Failure*, 17, 3, 231–52.
- Luckett T, Davidson PM, Lam L, Phillips J, Currow DC, Agar M (2013) Do community specialist palliative care services that provide home nursing increase rates of home death for people with life-limiting illnesses? A systematic review and meta-analysis of comparative studies, *Journal of Pain and Symptom Management*, 45, 2, 279–297.
- Luddington L, Cox S, Higginson I, Livesley B (2001) The need for palliative care for patients with non-cancer diseases: a review of the evidence, *International Journal of Palliative Nursing*, 7, 5, 221–226.
- Lynn J, Harrell F, Cohn F, Wagner D, Connors AF (1997) Prognoses of seriously ill hospitalized patients on the days before death: implications for patient care and public policy, *New Horizons*, 5, 1, 56–61.
- Mack JW, Paulk E, Viswanath K, Prigerson HG (2010) Black-white disparities in the effects of communication on medical care received near death, *Archives of Internal Medicine*, 170, 17, 1533.
- Manitta VJ, Philip JA, Cole-Sinclair MF (2010) Palliative care and the hemato-oncological patient: can we live together? A review of the literature, *Journal of Palliative Medicine*, 13, 8, 1021–1025.
- Mathers CD, Loncar D (2005) Updated projections of global mortality and burden of disease, 2002-2030: data sources, methods and results, World Health Organization, Geneva.
- Matlock DD, Peterson PN, Sirovich BE, Wennberg DE, Gallagher PM, Lucas FL (2010) Regional variations in palliative care: do cardiologists follow guidelines?, *Journal of Palliative Medicine*, 13, 11, 1315–1319.
- May P, Hynes G, McCallion P, Payne S, Larkin P, McCarron M (2014a) Policy analysis: palliative care in Ireland, *Health Policy*, 115, 68–74.
- May P, Normand C, Morrison RS (2014b) Economic impact of hospital inpatient palliative care consultation: review of current evidence and directions for future research, *Journal of Palliative Medicine*, 17, 9, 1054–63.
- McBride T, Morton A, Nichols A, Van Stolk C (2011) Comparing the costs of alternative models of end-of-life care, *Journal of Palliative Care*, 27, 2, 126–133.
- McCrone P (2009) Capturing the costs of end-of-life care: comparisons of multiple sclerosis, Parkinson's disease, and dementia, *Journal of Pain and Symptom Management*, 38, 1, 62–67.
- McIlfatrick SJ, Murphy T (2013) Palliative care research on the island of Ireland over the last decade: a systematic review and thematic analysis of peer reviewed publications, *BMC Palliative Care*, 12, 1, 33.

- Moens K, Higginson IJ, Harding R (2014) Are there differences in the prevalence of palliative care-related problems in people living with advanced cancer and eight non-cancer conditions? A systematic review, *Journal of Pain and Symptom Management*, 48, 4, 660–677.
- Moore S, Corner J, Haviland J, Wells M, Salmon E, Normand C, Brada M, O'Brien M, Smith I (2002) Nurse led follow up and conventional medical follow up in management of patients with lung cancer: randomised trial, *BMJ (Clinical research ed.)*, 325, 7373, 1145.
- Morrison RS, Siu AL (2000) A comparison of pain and its treatment in advanced dementia and cognitively intact patients with hip fracture, *Journal of Pain and Symptom Management*, 19, 4, 240-248.

Mullick A (2013) An introduction to advance care planning in practice, BMJ, 347.

- Murray SA, Kendall M, Boyd K, Sheikh A (2005) Illness trajectories and palliative care, *BMJ*, 330, 7498, 1007–1011.
- Murtagh FE, Bausewein C, Verne J, Groeneveld EI, Kaloki YE, Higginson IJ (2013) How many people need palliative care? A study developing and comparing methods for population-based estimates, *Palliative Medicine*, 28, 1, 49–58.
- Murtagh FEM, Sheerin NS, Addington-Hall J, Higginson IJ (2011) Trajectories of illness in stage 5 chronic kidney disease: a longitudinal study of patient symptoms and concerns in the last year of life, *Clinical Journal of the American Society of Nephrology*, 6, 7, 1580–90.
- Murtagh FEM, Bausewein C, Petkova H, Sleeman KE, Dodd RH, Gysels M, Johnston B,
 Murray S, Banerjee S, Shipman C, Hansford P, Wakefield D, Gomes B, Higginson IJ
 (2012) Understanding place of death for patients with non-malignant conditions: a
 systematic literature review, Service Delivery and Organisation Programme, National
 Institute for Health Research.
- National Audit Office (2008) End of Life Care, http://www.nao.org.uk/wpcontent/uploads/2008/11/07081043.pdf.
- National Cancer Intelligence Network (2014) Cancer and equality groups: key metrics, 2014 report, Public Health England, London.
- National Confidential Enquiry into Patient Outcome and Death (NCEPOD) (2008) For better, for worse? A review of the care of patients who died within 30 days of receiving systemic anti-cancer therapy: a report by the National Confidential Enquiry into patient outcomes and death, NCEPOD, http://www.ncepod.org.uk/2008sact.htm.
- National Council for Palliative Care (NCPC) (2010) End of life care in long-term neurological conditions; a framework for implementation.
- National Council for Palliative Care (NCPC) (2012) National survey of patient activity data for specialist palliative care services, minimum data set for 2010-11 (MDS).
- National Council for Palliative Care (NCPC) (2013) National survey of patient activity data for specialist palliative care services, minimum data set for 2011-12 (MDS).

National Council for Palliative Care (NCPC) (2014a) National survey of patient activity data for specialist palliative care services, minimum data set for 2012-13 (MDS), http://www.ncpc.org.uk/freedownloads?keys=mds.

National Council for Palliative Care (NCPC) (2014b) The end of life care strategy: new ambitions

National Council for Palliative Care and Macmillan Cancer Support (NCPC/ MacMillan) (2011) Dying out-of-hours: 24/7 care at the end of life, Conference report: a joint conference hosted by the National Council for Palliative Care and Macmillan Cancer Support, 3 March 2011,

http://www.ncpc.org.uk/sites/default/files/DyingOutOfHours_Conference_Report.p df.

National Health Service (NHS) (2012) An outcomes strategy for COPD and asthma: NHS companion document.

National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence (NICE) (2013) Guide to the methods of technology appraisal.

National Records of Scotland (2011) Scotland's Census 2011 – National Records of Scotland, Table DC2101SC – Ethnic group by sex by age,

http://www.scotlandscensus.gov.uk/ods-

analyser/jsf/tableView/crosstabTableView.xhtml.

National Records of Scotland (2013) U6.1 Deaths, by sex, cause and place of occurrence and whether post mortem performed, Scotland, 2013, unpublished table available on request.

- NEoLCIN (National End of Life Care Intelligence Network) (2010) Variations in place of death in England: Inequalities or appropriate consequences of age, gender and cause of death?
- NEoLCIN (National End of Life Care Intelligence Network) (2012) Deprivation and death: variation in place and cause of death.

NEoLCIN (National End of Life Care Intelligence Network) (2013) Deaths from cardiovascular diseases. Implications for end of life care in England.

NEoLCIN (National End of Life Care Intelligence Network) (2015) Whole Systems Partnership Cohort Model, accessed on 12 February 2015, http://www.endoflifecareintelligence.org.uk/end_of_life_care_models/cohort_model.

NEoLCIN/NHS National EoL Care Programme (2012) Response to the consultation on adult social care data developments 2012.

Netuveli G, Hurwitz B, Levy M, Fletcher M, Barnes G, Durham SR, Sheikh A (2005) Ethnic variations in UK asthma frequency, morbidity, and health-service use: a systematic review and meta-analysis, *Lancet*, 365, 9456, 312–7.

Neuberger J, Guthrie C, Aaronovitch D, et al. (2013) More care less pathway: a review of the Liverpool Care Pathway, Department of Health, https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/21 2450/Liverpool Care Pathway.pdf.

- Newman R (2013) Palliative Care Funding Review: implications for family carers, *End of Life Journal*, 3, 4.
- NHS England (Finance/Strategic Finance/Pricing Team) (2014) Developing a new approach to palliative care funding: a first draft for discussion,

http://www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2014/12/apprch-palliative-care-rev-fin.pdf.

- NHS Evidence (QIPP) (2010) End of life care core competencies: Community Hospital Project, provided by Berkshire East Community Health services.
- NHS Information Centre (2010) National heart failure audit National Clinical Audit Support Programme, Leeds.
- NHS National End of Life Care Programme (NHS NEoLCP) (2010) Supporting people to live and die well: a framework for social care at the end of life.
- NHS National End of Life Care Programme (NHS NEoLCP) (2012a) Reviewing end of life care costing information to inform the QIPP End of Life Care Workstream.
- NHS National End of Life Care Programme (NHS NEoLCP) (2012b) What do we know now that we didn't know a year ago? New intelligence on end of life care in England.

NHS Scotland (2014) Scottish palliative care guidelines,

http://www.palliativecareguidelines.scot.nhs.uk/.

- NHS Wales, Welsh Government and Macmillan Cancer Support (2014) Wales Cancer Patient Experience Survey national report.
- NHS Wales, Welsh Government and Macmillan Cancer Support (2013) Together for health delivering end of life care. A delivery plan up to 2016 for NHS Wales and its partners.
- Nicholas LH, Langa KM, Iwashyna TJ, Weir DR (2011) Regional variation in the association between advance directives and end-of-life Medicare expenditures, *JAMA*, 306, 13, 1447–53.
- Nicholas LH, Bynum JPW, Iwashyna TJ, Weir DR, Langa KM (2014) Advance directives and nursing home stays associated with less aggressive end-of-life care for patients with severe dementia, *Health Affairs*, 33, 4, 667–74.
- Normand C (2012) Setting priorities in and for end-of-life care: challenges in the application of economic evaluation, *Health Economics, Policy, and Law*, 7, 4, 431–9.
- North East Public Health Observatory (NEPHO) (2011) Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease in the North East of England: Occasional Paper 46.
- Northern Ireland Statistics and Research Agency (NISRA) (2011) Table DC2101NI: Ethnic group by age by sex.
- Northern Ireland Statistics and Research Agency (NISRA) (2012) Registrar General Annual Report 2012, section 5 deaths 2012 section 5 - tables 5.1 to 5.11 (Excel), http://www.nisra.gov.uk/demography/default.asp10.htm.
- Northern Ireland Statistics and Research Agency (NISRA) (2013) Deaths in Northern Ireland, 2013 / additional tables for deaths in Northern Ireland, 2013, http://www.pisra.gov.uk/domography/default.asp22.htm

http://www.nisra.gov.uk/demography/default.asp23.htm

- Northern Ireland Statistics and Research Agency (NISRA) (2015) Census 2011 results, accessed on 1 February 2015, http://www.nisra.gov.uk/census/2011_results.html.
- O'Brien M, Borthwick A, Rigg A, Leary A, Assersohn L, Last K, Tan S, Milan S, Tait D, Smith I (2006) Mortality within 30 days of chemotherapy: a clinical governance benchmarking issue for oncology patients, *British Journal of Cancer*, 95, 12, 1632– 1636.
- O'Dowd A (2012) Liverpool care pathway: doctors speak out, BMJ, 345, e7644.
- Oishi A, Murtagh F (2014) The challenges of uncertainty and interprofessional collaboration in palliative care for non-cancer professionals patients in the community: a systematic review of views from patients, carers and health-care, *Palliative Medicine*, 1–18.
- Ong ACL, Sabanathan K, Potter JF, Myint PK (2011) High mortality of older patients admitted to hospital from care homes and insight into potential interventions to reduce hospital admissions from care homes: the Norfolk experience, *Archives of Ggerontology and Geriatrics*, 53, 3, 316–319.
- ONS (2011a) Older People's Day 2011: statistical bulletin.
- ONS (2011b) ONS census ethnicity by age 2011,

https://www.nomisweb.co.uk/census/2011/DC2101EW/view/2092957699?rows=c_ ethpuk11&cols=c_age.

- ONS (2013a) Data from Office for National Statistics VS3 data 2011. Chart from National Council for Palliative Care and Public Health England (NEoLCIN). National survey of patient activity data for specialist palliative care services: MDS full report for the year 2011-2012.
- ONS (2013b) National survey of bereaved people (VOICES), 2012.
- ONS (2013c) Statistical bulletin: national bereavement survey (VOICES) by area deprivation, 2011.
- ONS (2014a) Deaths in England and Wales, 2013, part of death registrations summary tables, England and Wales, 2013 release.
- ONS (2014b) Mortality statistics: deaths registered in 2013 (series DR) tables 1-4 and tables 6-14, release date 29 October.
- ONS (2014c) National survey of bereaved people (VOICES), 2013.
- ONS (2015) National population projections (NPPs), accessed on 13 February 2015, http://www.ons.gov.uk/ons/interactive/2012-npp/index.html.
- Pattenden JF, Roberts H, Lewin RJP (2007) Living with heart failure; patient and carer perspectives, *European Journal of Cardiovascular Nursing*, 6, 4, 273–279.
- Petrou S, Gray A (2011) Economic evaluation using decision analytical modelling: design, conduct, analysis, and reporting, *BMJ*, 342.
- Pinnock H, Kendall M, Murray SA, Worth A, Levack P, Porter M, MacNee W, Sheikh A (2011) Living and dying with severe chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: multiperspective longitudinal qualitative study, *BMJ*, 342.

- Prince M, Knapp M, Guerchet M, McCrone P, Prina M, Comas-Herrera A, Wittenberg R, Adelaja B, Hu B, King D, Rehill A, Salimkumar D (2014) Dementia UK: Update, Alzheimer's Society, London.
- Public Health England (PHE) (2013a) Data sources: place of death. Proportion of deaths in usual place of residence, http://www.endoflifecareintelligence.org.uk/data sources/place of death.
- Raftery JP, Addington-Hall JM, MacDonald LD, Anderson HR, Bland JM, Chamberlain J, Freeling P (1996) A randomized controlled trial of the cost-effectiveness of a district co-ordinating service for terminally ill cancer patients, *Palliative Medicine*, 10, 2, 151–161.
- Reyniers T, Houttekier D, Cohen J, Pasman HR, Deliens L (2014) What justifies a hospital admission at the end of life? A focus group study on perspectives of family physicians and nurses, *Palliative Medicine*, 28, 917–918.
- Robinson L, Dickinson C, Bamford C, Exley C, Hughes J (2011) Advance care planning in dementia: great in theory, a challenge in practice, *BMJ Supportive & Palliative Care*, 1, 1, 82–82.
- Rosenwax LK, McNamara B, Blackmore AM, Holman CDJ (2005) Estimating the size of a potential palliative care population, *Palliative Medicine*, 19, 7, 556–62.
- Rothenberg LR, Doberman D, Simon LE, Gryczynski J, Cordts G (2014) Patients surviving six months in hospice care: who are they?, *Journal of Palliative Medicine*, 17, 8, 899– 905.
- Round J (2012) Is a QALY still a QALY at the end of life?, *Journal of Health Economics*, 31, 3, 521–7.
- Rowlands C, Rowlands J (2012) Challenges in delivering effective palliative care to people with dementia, *Mental Health Practice*, 16, 4.
- Royal College of Physicians (2007) Palliative care services: meeting the needs of patients. Report of a working party, RCP, London.
- Royal College of Physicians (2008) National COPD audit 2008 report, RCP, London.
- Royal College of Physicians (2014) National care of the dying audit for hospitals, England, RCP, London.
- Sachs GA, Shega JW, Cox-Hayley D (2004) Barriers to excellent end-of-life care for patients with dementia, *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, 19, 10, 1057–63.
- Sampson EL, Gould V, Lee D, Blanchard MR (2006) Differences in care received by patients with and without dementia who died during acute hospital admission: a retrospective case note study, *Age and Ageing*, 35, 2, 187–9.
- SCIE (2013) Dying well at home: the case for integrated working: SCIE guide.
- Scottish Government (2008) Living and dying well: a national action plan for palliative and end of life care in Scotland, Scottish Government, Edinburgh.
- Scottish Government (2011) Achieving sustainable quality in Scotland's healthcare: a '20:20' vision.
- Seow H, Brazil K, Sussman J, Pereira J, Marshall D, Austin PC, Husain A, Rangrej J, Barbera L (2014) Impact of community based, specialist palliative care teams on hospitalisations and emergency department visits late in life and hospital deaths: a pooled analysis, *BMJ (Clinical Research ed.)*, 348, g3496.
- Seymour J, Payne S, Chapman A, Holloway M (2007) Hospice or home? Expectations of endof-life care among white and Chinese older people in the UK, *Sociology of Health & Illness*, 29, 6, 872–90.
- Seymour JE, Kumar A, Froggatt K (2011) Do nursing homes for older people have the support they need to provide end-of-life care? A mixed methods enquiry in England, *Palliative Medicine*, 25, 2, 125–38.
- Shaw KL, Clifford C, Thomas K, Meehan H (2010) Improving end-of-life care: a critical review of the Gold Standards Framework in primary care, *Palliative Medicine*.
- Shipman C, Gysels M, White P, Worth A, Murray SA, Barclay S, Forrest S, Shepherd J, Dale J, Dewar S, Peters M, White S, Richardson A, Lorenz K, Koffman J, Higginson IJ (2008)
 Improving generalist end of life care: national consultation with practitioners, commissioners, academics, and service user groups, *BMJ*, 337, 848–851.
- Sidell M, Katz J, Komaromy C (1997) Death and dying in residential and nursing homes for older people: examining the case for palliative care, School of Health and Social Welfare, Open University.
- Silveira MJ, Kim SYH, Langa KM (2010) Advance directives and outcomes of surrogate decision making before death, *New England Journal of Medicine*, 362, 13, 1211–8.
- Simoens S, Kutten B, Keirse E, Berghe PV, Beguin C, Desmedt M, Deveugele M, Léonard C, Paulus D, Menten J (2010) The costs of treating terminal patients, *Journal of Pain and Symptom Management*, 40, 3, 436–48.
- Sleeman KE, Ho YK, Verne J, Gao W, Higginson IJ (2014) Reversal of English trend towards hospital death in dementia: a population-based study of place of death and associated individual and regional factors, 2001-2010, *BMC Neurology*, 14, 59.
- Smith S, Brick A, O'Hara S, Normand C (2014) Evidence on the cost and cost-effectiveness of palliative care: A literature review, *Palliative Medicine*, 28, 2, 130–150.
- Solano JP, Gomes B, Higginson IJ (2006) A comparison of symptom prevalence in far advanced cancer, AIDS, heart disease, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and renal disease, *Journal of Pain and Symptom Management*, 31, 1, 58–69.
- Stone RA, Holzhauer BJ, Lowe D, Searle L, Skipper E, Welham S, Roberts CM (2014) COPD: who cares? National chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) audit programme: resources and organisation of care in acute NHS units in England and Wales 2014. National organisational audit report, RCP, London, https://www.rcplondon.ac.uk/sites/default/files/national_copd_secondary_care_or ganisational_audit_2014_national_report_web.pdf.
- Stosz L (2008) Literature review of the evidence base for a hospice at home service, Centre for Health Services Studies, University of Kent, Canterbury.

- Sugar V (2008) Palliative Care Planning Group Wales: report to the Minister for Health and Social Services, Welsh Assembly, Cardiff.
- Teunissen SC, de Haes HC, Voest EE, de Graeff A (2006) Does age matter in palliative care?, Critical Reviews in Oncology/Hematology, 60, 2, 152–8.
- Thiel V, Sonola L, Goodwin N, Kodner D (2012) *Midhurst Macmillan Community Specialist Palliative Care Service: Delivering end-of-life care in the community*, London: The King's Fund. Available at: www. kingsfund. org. uk/publications/midhurstmacmillancommunity-specialist-palliative-care-service (accessed on 30 September 2013).
- Trotti A, Colevas AD, Setser A, Basch E (2007) Patient-Reported Outcomes and the Evolution of Adverse Event Reporting in Oncology, *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 25, 32, 5121-5127.
- van der Steen JT, Radbruch L, Hertogh CM, de Boer ME, Hughes JC, Larkin P, Francke AL, Jünger S, Gove D, Firth P (2013) White paper defining optimal palliative care in older people with dementia: a Delphi study and recommendations from the European Association for Palliative Care, *Palliative Medicine*.
- Velayudhan L, Poppe M, Archer N, Proitsi P, Brown RG, Lovestone S (2010) Risk of developing dementia in people with diabetes and mild cognitive impairment, *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 196, 1, 36–40.
- Waldron M, Kernohan WG, Hasson F, Foster S, Cochrane B (2011) What do social workers think about the palliative care needs of people with Parkinson's disease?, *British Journal of Social Work*, 43, 1, 81–98.
- Wales Palliative Care Implementation Board (2011) Dying well matters: one Wales, 3 years on (2008-2011).
- Walsh D, Donnelly S, Rybicki L (2000) The symptoms of advanced cancer: relationship to age, gender, and performance status in 1,000 patients, *Supportive Care in Cancer*, 8, 3, 175–179.
- Walshe C, Todd C, Caress A, Chew-Graham C (2009) Patterns of access to community palliative care services: a literature review, *Journal of Pain and Symptom Management*, 37, 5, 884–912.
- White P, White S, Edmonds P, Gysels M, Moxham J, Seed P, Shipman C (2011) Palliative care or end-of-life care in advanced chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: a prospective community survey, *British Journal of General Practice*, 61, 587, e362–e370.
- Wild SH, Fischbacher CM, Brock A, Griffiths C, Bhopal R (2006) Mortality from all cancers and lung, colorectal, breast and prostate cancer by country of birth in England and Wales, 2001-2003, *British Journal of Cancer*, 94, 7, 1079–85.
- Willis D, Gannon C, Jones J (2014) Specialist palliative care, non-cancer conditions, and guilt: an unholy triad?, *International Journal of Palliative Nursing*, 20, 3, 121–123.
- Wood C, Salter J (2013) A time and a place: what people want at the end of life, Sue Ryder/Demos.

- Wood D (2010) Equity of geographic access to specialist patient hospices within the United Kingdom, PhD thesis, Lancaster Uinversity.
- Wright AA, Zhang B, Ray A, Mack JW, Trice E, Balboni T, Mitchell SL, Jackson VA, Block SD,
 Maciejewski PK (2008) Associations between end-of-life discussions, patient mental health, medical care near death, and caregiver bereavement adjustment, *JAMA*, 300, 14, 1665–1673.
- Xie J, Brayne C, Matthews FE, Medical Research Council Cognitive Function and Ageing Study collaborators (2008) Survival times in people with dementia: analysis from population based cohort study with 14 year follow-up, *BMJ (Clinical research ed.)*, 336, 7638, 258–62.
- Yang YT, Mahon MM (2011) Palliative care for the terminally ill in America: the consideration of QALYs, costs, and ethical issues, *Medicine, Health Care and Philosophy*, 15, 4, 411–416.
- Zheng L, Finucane A, Oxenham D, McLoughlin P, McCutcheon H, Murray S (2013) How good is primary care at identifying patients who need palliative care? A mixed methods study, *European Journal of Palliative Care*, 20, 5, 216–22.
- Zimmermann C, Riechelmann R, Krzyzanowska M, Rodin G, Tannock I (2008) Effectiveness of specialized palliative care: a systematic review, JAMA, 299, 14, 1698–709.





Care and support through terminal illness

We're here for people living with any terminal illness, and their families. We offer expert care, guidance and support to help them get the most from the time they have left.